On the connection between weighted norm inequalities, commutators and real interpolation.

Jesús Bastero, Mario Milman and Francisco J. Ruiz

Author addresses:

JESÚS BASTERO. DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, UNIVERSITY OF ZARA-GOZA, 50009-ZARAGOZA, SPAIN *E-mail address*: bastero@posta.unizar.es

MARIO MILMAN. DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, FLORIDA ATLANTIC UNI-VERSITY, BOCA RATON *E-mail address*: interpol@bellsouth.net

FRANCISCO J. RUIZ. DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, UNIVERSITY OF ZA-RAGOZA, 50009-ZARAGOZA, SPAIN *E-mail address:* fjruiz@posta.unizar.es

Abstract

We show that the class of weights w for which the Calderón operator is bounded on $L^p(w)$ can be used to develop a theory of real interpolation which is more general and exhibits new features when compared to the usual variants of the Lions-Peetre methods. In particular we obtain extrapolation theorems (in the sense of Rubio de Francia's theory) and reiteration theorems for these methods. We also consider interpolation methods associated with the classes of weights for which the Calderón operator is bounded on weighted Lorentz spaces and obtain similar results. We extend the commutator theorems associated with the real method of interpolation in several directions. We obtain weighted norm inequalities for higher order commutators as well as commutators of fractional order. One application of our results gives new weighted norm inequalities for higher order commutators of singular integrals with multiplications by BMO functions. We also introduce analogs of the space BMO in order to consider the relationship between commutators for Calderón type operators and their corresponding classes of weights.

²⁰⁰⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 46B70, 46E30. Secondary 42B25. Key words and phrases. Calderón operator, weighted norm inequalities, interpolation of operators, commutators, BMO.

viii

Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Calderón weights	7
3. Applications to real interpolation: reiteration and extrapolation	17
4. Other classes of weights	24
5. Extrapolation of weighted norm inequalities via extrapolation theory	28
6. Applications to function spaces	33
7. Commutators defined by the K-method	37
8. Generalized commutators	41
9. The quasi Banach case	50
10. Applications to Harmonic Analysis	54
11. BMO type spaces associated to Calderón weights	64
12. Atomic decompositions and duality	71
References	77

1. Introduction

Many of the problems we study in analysis can be rephrased in terms of the study of the action of operators in function spaces. The more we understand about the action of a given operator in as many as possible function spaces, the more we understand about the nature of the problem under consideration. Interpolation is a very useful tool for this purpose as it provides us with methods to obtain new estimates from old ones.

In recent years a theory of weighted norm inequalities for classical operators has been developed. It has led to a deeper understanding of many important problems in analysis. Moreover, it has led to the discovery of unexpected relationships between different areas of analysis.

At the basis of these developments it is the celebrated theory of Muckenhoupt for the maximal operator of Hardy-Littlewood M (see [**Mu1**]). Let 1 , $then we have <math>M : L^p(w) \to L^p(w)$ if and only if the weight w belongs to the class \mathcal{A}_p . The \mathcal{A}_p classes of weights admit a concrete description and their properties have been intensively investigated. Muckenhoupt's results led to an extensive study of weighted norm inequalities for classical operators (singular integral, multipliers, square functions, ...). This has also uncovered deep connections between classes of weights and function spaces, like \mathcal{A}_p and BMO.

A beautiful connection between the theory of weighted norm inequalities and the theory of factorization of operators on Banach spaces is given by Rubio de Francia's extrapolation theorem. A simple version of this result states that if T is a bounded linear operator on $L^2(w)$, for all $w \in \mathcal{A}_2$, then T is also bounded on $L^p(w)$, for all $1 and for all <math>w \in \mathcal{A}_p$.

There is a close connection between interpolation theory and weighted norm inequalities. In particular, interpolation theory provides methods to obtain rearrangement inequalities for operators to which one can then apply weighted norm inequalities. While interpolation has been useful in the study of weighted norm inequalities it seems to us that a deeper study of the connection between interpolation theory and weighted norm inequalities is still to be developed.

For example, what would be the analog of Rubio's theorem for interpolation scales?, what would be the natural classes of weights that we should consider in a general theory of real interpolation scales?

In the first part of this paper we consider these questions and establish an extrapolation theorem for operators acting on weighted real interpolation spaces. In order to even formulate these results we are forced to generalize the classical theory of Lions-Peetre through the consideration of weighted L^p spaces. In this

Received by the editor November 20, 1996; and in revised form December 28, 1999.

The first author was partially supported by DGES.

The third author was partially supported by DGES.

setting some of the characteristic features of real interpolation are blended with the theory of weights.

In the second part of the paper we study the connection of the theory of weighted interpolation developed in the first half with the so called commutator estimates arising from the real method of interpolation. Here the motivation for our work comes from recent striking work by Muller [Mu] and Coifman, Lions, Meyer, and Semmes [CLMS] and the rapidly growing body of literature generated through their influence. Indeed, these papers have generated considerable new impetus for the applications of real variable techniques to estimate the size of certain nonlinear expressions that appear in nonlinear PDE's. These operations (e.g. Jacobians, Null Lagrangians, etc) can be estimated because of subtle cancellations. For a sample of recent results we refer to [EM], [Li], [LZ], [LMZ], [Mi1], [Se] and the references quoted therein. The higher integrability of these nonlinear operators is crucial to establish their compactness in suitable weak topologies. These developments provide a new framework to study questions of the theory of compensated compactness developed by Murat and Tartar (cf. [CLMS] and the references therein). Many of these estimates can be established using commutator theorems for singular integrals and methods arising from interpolation theory (cf. [RW], [JRW], [IS], [Mi]). These commutator estimates are also important in the regularity theory of quasilinear second order elliptic equations under minimal assumptions on the coefficients (cf. the survey [Ch] and the references therein).

Interpolation theory plays an important role in these studies. On the one hand it can be used to establish many of these concrete estimates while on the other it provides tools to study higher integrability of non linear operations, due to cancellations, in a very general setting. In fact in this generalized setting many of the arguments are simpler and the role of the cancellations apparent. Moreover, interpolation methods also point to expressions that exhibit higher order cancellations and which therefore are bounded in better spaces than one could have predicted from size considerations only. The theory, originally started in [**RW**] and [**JRW**], has been extended and applied in several directions. We refer to [**Mi**] and [**MR**] for an extended discussion, as well as a detailed list of contributions. Apart from its applications to Elasticity Theory, Harmonic Analysis, and Partial Differential Equations the theory has also been applied in other areas of functional analysis. In particular we refer to [**Ka**], [**Ka1**], [**Ka2**] and the review papers quoted above for more references.

It therefore seemed to us of timely interest to extend the general theory of commutators associated with the real method of interpolation. In our development in this paper we focus on two directions. On the one hand we treat commutators of bounded operators with a general class of nonlinear operators including higher order commutators of fractional order. On the other we also consider weighted norm inequalities for these operators in a very general context. Our methods are based, and generalize, the analysis given in [Mi] and [Mi3].

In order to explain in some more detail what we do let us now recall some basic facts and definitions.

If f is a measurable function defined on the interval $(0, \infty)$, the Calderón operator S is defined by

$$Sf(t) = \int_0^\infty \min\{1/x, 1/t\} f(x) dx$$
$$= \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t f(x) dx + \int_t^\infty \frac{f(x)}{x} dx$$
$$= P(f)(t) + Q(f)(t).$$

P is called the Hardy operator and *Q* is its adjoint. The Calderón operator plays an important role in interpolation theory. In particular it controls the relationship between the *K*-method and the *J*-method of interpolation, a result due to Brundyi and Krugljak (see [**BK**]). Indeed, given a compatible couple of Banach spaces $\bar{A} = (A_0, A_1)$, if $a \in A_0 + A_1$ is an element for which there exists a representation $a = \int_0^\infty \frac{a(t)}{t} dt$, with $a(t) \in A_0 \cap A_1$ then

$$\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t} \leq S\left(\frac{J(x,a(x);\bar{A})}{x}\right)(t),$$

where $K(t, a; \bar{A})$ is the classical K-functional of interpolation, i.e.

$$K(t, a; \bar{A}) = \inf\{\|a_0\|_{A_0} + t\|a_1\|_{A_1}\}$$

where the inf runs over all possible decompositions $a = a_0 + a_1$ with $a_i \in A_i$, and J is the classical J-functional given by

$$J(t, a; \bar{A}) = \max\{\|a\|_{A_0}, t\|a\|_{A_1}\}\$$

for the elements $a \in A_0 \cap A_1$.

In the first part of the paper we show that the class of weights that controls the weighted L^p estimates for the Calderón operator can be used develop a rich theory of interpolation which includes some novel features that are not present in the classical spaces of Lions-Peetre.

Heuristically the Calderón operator is 'the only' operator we should consider in order to obtain a universal class of weights that is suitable for interpolation theory, since it majorizes in a suitable sense all other operations in a given interpolation segment. This should be compared with the corresponding theory of \mathcal{A}_p Muckenhoupt weights, based on the maximal operator of Hardy and Littlewood.

Let w be a weight on $(0, \infty)$, i.e., w is a measurable function, w > 0 a.e. with respect to the Lebesgue measure. We denote by $L^p(w)$, $1 \le p < \infty$, the classes of Lebesgue measurable functions f defined on the interval $(0, \infty)$ such that

$$||f||_{p,w} = \left(\int_0^\infty |f(t)|^p w(t) dt\right)^{1/p} < +\infty.$$

For $p = \infty$ the corresponding space, $L^{\infty}(w)$, is defined using the norm

$$\|f\|_{\infty,w} = \|fw\|_{\infty} < +\infty$$

In [GC] these spaces are denoted by $w^{-1}L^{\infty}$ and we shall also adopt this notation, when convenient, in what follows.

Let w be a weight and let $1 \le p \le \infty$. We define $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ as the class of vectors $a \in A_0 + A_1$ for which the function $t^{-1}K(t,a;\bar{A}) \in L^p(w)$. For $a \in A_{w,p;K}$ we let

$$\|a\|_{\bar{A}_{w,p;K}} = \left(\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t}\right)^p w(t)dt\right)^{1/p}$$

If we consider the *J*-method of interpolation, we define $\bar{A}_{w,p;J}$ as the class of elements $a \in A_0 + A_1$ for which there exists a representation $a = \int_0^\infty \frac{a(t)}{t} dt$ with $a(t) \in A_0 \cap A_1$ satisfying $t^{-1}J(t, a(t); \bar{A}) \in L^p(w)$. For this class we consider the corresponding norms

$$||a||_{\bar{A}_{w,p;J}} = \inf\left(\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{J(t, a(t); \bar{A})}{t}\right)^p w(t)dt\right)^{1/p}$$

where the inf runs over all possible representations of a.

The classical scales of real interpolation spaces of Lions-Peetre correspond to the power weights $w = t^{p-p\theta-1}$. Apart from this case, the most studied classes of interpolation spaces are the so called "functional parameter" and the "quasipower" cases. These spaces are defined by a slightly more general class of weights than powers. If v is a quasipower weight, the interpolation scales associated with the functional parameter are classically defined by $(A_0, A_1)_{v,p;K} = \{a \in A_0 + A_1; \|a\|_{v,p;K} < \infty\}$ where

$$||a||_{v,p;K} = \int_0^\infty \left(K(t,a;\bar{A})v \right)^p \frac{dt}{t}.$$

The study of interpolation spaces defined using these classes of weights was initiated in $[\mathbf{K}]$ and continued in $[\mathbf{G}]$ and many other papers, cf. $[\mathbf{B}\mathbf{K}]$. In our notation we have

$$(A_0, A_1)_{v,p;K} = \bar{A}_{w,p;K}$$

with $w = v^p t^{p-1}$.

The point of view advocated in this paper is related to work by Sagher [Sg], where Calderón type of weights are used to extend classical interpolation theorems and also with a question raised by E. Hernández and J. Soria. In [HS] the authors showed that weights of the form $w = v^p t^{p-1}$, v a quasipower weight, are in the class C_p (see Theorem 4.1 in [HS]) and asked for a general theory of real interpolation method with weights in C_p , which "would be more general than the existing ones."

In this paper we have developed such a theory in detail. Furthermore we have proved that for p = 1 the scales introduced by this method can be represented using quasipower weights (see Proposition 3.8 below). More generally, for p > 1, we indicate the relationship between our interpolation scales with those derived using the classical functional parameter approach (see Proposition 3.9 below).

One can also consider other classes of weights and their corresponding associated interpolation methods. In this paper we also develop, in some detail, the theory associated with the \mathcal{B}_p classes introduced in [**AM**] in the study of the Hardy operator P acting on weighted $L^p(w)$ spaces but restricted to non-increasing functions. Their direct import in interpolation theory can be seen from the fact that, if $A_0 \cap A_1$ is dense in A_0 , we have (cf. [**BS**])

$$\frac{1}{t}K(t,a;\bar{A}) = \frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}k(x,a,\bar{A})dx = P(k(\cdot,a;\bar{A}))(t),$$

1. INTRODUCTION

where k is the derivative of the functional K. Note that both $\frac{1}{t}K(t, a; \bar{A})$ and $k(t, a, \bar{A})$ are decreasing functions. Therefore the \mathcal{B}_p weights control the equivalence between the K and k methods of interpolation (cf. §4 below).

Let us point out that it is only in this generalized setting that we can formulate an analogue of Rubio de Francia's extrapolation theorem. To see better the role that generalized weights play let us recall that by reiteration,

$$(A_{\theta_0,p_0;K}, A_{\theta_1,p_1;K})_{\theta,q} = (A_0, A_1)_{\eta,q;K},$$

where $\eta = (1 - \theta)\theta_0 + \theta\theta_1$. Thus, the second index is not important for reiteration. Consequently for power weights, that is in the classical setting of the Lions-Peetre spaces, reiteration plays the role of extrapolation in the sense of Rubio de Francia and thus it is not of interest in this context. However, in the setting of the generalized C_p -weights, the following extrapolation result holds (see §3 Theorem 3.10 below.)

THEOREM. Let \bar{A} , \bar{B} two compatible pairs of Banach spaces, and let T be a linear operator bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;K}$ for some $p, 1 \leq p < \infty$, and for all $w \in C_p$, with norm that depends only upon the C_p -constant for w. Then T is also bounded from $\bar{A}_{v,q;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{v,q;K}$ for any $q, 1 < q < \infty$, and for all $v \in C_q$ with norm that depends only upon the C_q -constant for v.

As an important corollary of our presentation, we obtain a new result even for classical functional parameter in terms of extrapolation (see Corollary 3.11).

We shall also show in §5 that if we have a family of estimates for a bounded operator on the classical Lions-Peetre scale and if these estimates do not 'blow up' too fast then an extension of the previous extrapolation theorem holds and can be obtained using the extrapolation method of Jawerth and Milman (cf. [JM]). This provides us with a simple and effective method to prove weighted Lorentz estimates of the type considered by Ariño and Muckenhoupt (cf. [AM]).

Real interpolation spaces are constructed by means of decomposing effectively their elements. Given a bounded operator T between two Banach pairs \bar{A} and \bar{B} , these decompositions can be applied before and after applying T. These considerations lead to the construction of operators that are based on these optimal decompositions, we shall call them $\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}$ and $\Omega_{K,\bar{B}}$ and lead to the study of the commutator

$$[T, \Omega_K]a = (T\Omega_{K,\bar{A}} - \Omega_{K,\bar{B}}T)a,$$

where $a \in \bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ (cf. [**RW**], [**JRW**]).

For specific pairs these commutators are some of the classical commutators studied in classical analysis. In the second part of the paper we consider the role that weights play in the theory. In particular we consider commutators with operators Ω which are constructed using these weights, as well as norm estimates of these operations.

One concrete application of our results provides new weighted norm inequalities for commutators of singular integrals with multiplications with BMO functions. Moreover, as indicated above, these estimates, when combined with the results described in [Ch], provide new applications to the regularity theory of quasilinear elliptic equations.

We also remark that our methods also apply to other operators including fractional integrals, and given the generality of our assumptions, our methods also give analogous estimates for operators acting on spaces of homogeneous type. Our results also give weighted norm inequalities for commutators of other classical operators of Harmonic Analysis. For background on these developments in the setting of Lorentz spaces we refer to [Sw]. It is relevant to mention here the recent work [Pe]on weighted norm inequalities for commutators which complements our work here. The direct connection between the two subjects treated in this paper is developed in the last part of the paper. Recall that weighted norm inequalities for singular integral operators, commutator estimates for singular integrals with multiplication by BMO functions are closely related to the connection between \mathcal{A}_p weights and BMO. In our context these considerations also lead us to consider variants of the space BMO in the context of the weights \mathcal{C}_p . Thus, in analogy with the classical theory of \mathcal{A}_p weights, the set of logarithms of \mathcal{B}_p weights gives BMO type spaces. We also construct its predual, via a suitable atomic theory.

Applications play an important role in our development. Throughout the paper we consider several applications and examples relating our results to singular integrals, multipliers, H^p spaces, Tent spaces, Hardy-Sobolev spaces, approximation theory, Schatten ideals, Dirichlet spaces, etc. Concrete new estimates (weighted and unweighted) for commutators are given in different contexts including estimates for Jacobians of maps and other operations with sufficient cancellations.

We shall now review the organization of the paper. In §2 we study the Calderón weights C_p and compare them with Kalugina weights and quasipower weights. In §3 we study the real interpolation spaces associated with Calderón weights, paying special attention to reiteration and extrapolation results. In §4 we briefly consider interpolation methods associated with \mathcal{B}_p weights, in §5 we consider a connection between Rubio de Francia's theory and the theory of extrapolation of Jawerth-Milman, in §6 we discuss some applications to the study of other scales of function spaces including Lorentz spaces, weighted Tent spaces, ideals of operators, Hardy spaces, Hardy-Sobolev spaces, Dirichlet spaces, in §7 we develop our theory of commutators, in §8 we discuss generalized commutators including those of fractional order, in §9 we extend our results to the setting of Quasi-Banach spaces. In §10 we discuss some applications of our results to singular integrals and to results related with compensated compactness, in §11 we introduce the space BMO and H^1 type of spaces associated to the weights under study and show in §12 duality and interpolation results for these spaces as well as new applications illustrating the connection between the two parts of the paper.

In conclusion we should mention that there also several commutator theorems associated with the complex method of interpolation and the interested reader should consult [**RW**], [**CCMS**], [**R**], as well as the unified theories developed in [**CCS**] and [**CKMR**] and their references.

Throughout the paper we shall follow the notation and terminology of [BL].

ACKNOWLEDGMENT. We would like to thank the referee for her/his comments and for helpful suggestions to improve the presentation of the paper.

2. Calderón weights

Let P, Q be the operators defined in the Introduction. Results by Muckenhoupt (see [**Mu2**], [**Ma**]), which extend Hardy's inequalities, ensure that:

A. $Pf \in L^p(w)$ for all $f \in L^p(w)$ $(1 \le p < \infty)$ if and only if there exists a constant C > 0 such that for almost all t > 0

$$\left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t w(x)^{-p'/p} dx\right)^{1/p'} \le C \tag{M_p}$$

for 1 , or

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{w(x)}{x} dx \le Cw(t) \tag{M1}$$

for p = 1,

and

B. $Qf \in L^p(w)$ for all $f \in L^p(w)$ $(1 \le p < \infty)$ if and only if there exists a constant C > 0 such that for almost all t > 0

$$\left(\int_0^t w(x)dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)^{-p'/p}}{x^{p'}}dx\right)^{1/p'} \le C \tag{M}^p$$

for 1 , or

$$\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t w(x) dx \le C w(t) \tag{M1}$$

for p = 1.

With the exception of the trivial case w = 0 a.e., the conditions above imply that w > 0 a.e. and all the integrals appearing in (M_p) and (M^p) are finite.

It will be important for us to relate the weighted norm inequalities for the Calderón or Hardy operators in terms of the conditions on the weights. It follows from [**Mu2**] that, for $1 \le p < \infty$,

$$\|w\|_{M_p} \le \|P\|_{L^p(w) \to L^p(w)} \le p^{1/p} {p'}^{1/p'} \|w\|_{M_p} \le 4\|w\|_{M_p},$$
(2.1)

where $||w||_{M_p}$ is the infimum of the constants C appearing in the definition of the M_p condition. Likewise

$$||w||_{M^p} \le ||Q||_{L^p(w) \to L^p(w)} \le p^{1/p} {p'}^{1/p'} ||w||_{M^p} \le 4 ||w||_{M^p}$$
(2.2)

where $||w||_{M^p}$ is the infimum of the constants C appearing in the definition of the M^p condition.

Note that

$$1 \le \|w\|_{M^p} \|w\|_{M_p}. \tag{2.3}$$

Indeed,

$$1 = \int_0^t dx \int_t^\infty \frac{dx}{x^2} \\ \leq \left(\int_0^t w\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t w^{-p'/p}\right)^{1/p'} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w^{-p'/p}}{x^{p'}} dx\right)^{1/p'}.$$

~t

DEFINITION 2.1. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. We say that a weight $w \in C_p$ if it satisfies the conditions M_p and M^p simultaneously. We say that a weight $w \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty}$ if $w^{-1} \in \mathcal{C}_1$.

We also define the corresponding "norms" for the C_p weights $(1 \le p < \infty)$ by

$$\|w\|_{\mathcal{C}_p} = \|w\|_{M^p} + \|w\|_{M_p}.$$
(2.4)

Since the Calderón operator is S = P + Q, and P, Q are positive, the class \mathcal{C}_p is actually the class of weights for which S is bounded from $L^p(w)$ into $L^p(w)$. Then

$$\frac{1}{2} \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}_p} \le \|S\|_{L^p(w) \to L^p(w)} \le 4 \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}_p}.$$
(2.5)

For $p = \infty$ it is easy to see that S is bounded from $L^{\infty}(w)$ into $L^{\infty}(w)$ if and only if $S(w^{-1})(x) \leq Cw^{-1}(x)$, a.e. x, for some constant C > 0, that is, $w^{-1} \in \mathcal{C}_1$.

The operator S is positive and selfadjoint, and since the class C_1 coincides with the class of weights for which there exists a constant C > 0 such that $Sw \leq Cw$, we can apply to these classes the strong machinery developed by Rubio de Francia and prove for them similar properties to the ones satisfied by the classical \mathcal{A}_p classes, i.e., factorization and extrapolation. We also study reverse Hölder type inequalities for them.

PROPOSITION 2.2. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. A weight $w \in C_p$ if and only if there exist two weights $w_0, w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_1$ such that $w = w_0 w_1^{1-p}$.

PROOF. If $w \in \mathcal{C}_p$ then the desired factorization can be obtained using Rubio de Francia's factorization theorem (cf. [GR]). Indeed, we just need to recall that S=P+Q is selfadjoint and the following duality property holds: $w\in \mathcal{C}_p$ if and only if $w^{-p'/p} \in \mathcal{C}_{p'}$. Let us also remark that [**Mu2**] has constructive factorizations results of the same type for each of the classes M_p and M^p of weights.

The converse can be obtained by direct computation. Suppose that w_i , i = 0, 1, are two C_1 -weights. Let $w = w_0 w_1^{1-p}$. By definition we can assume that

$$t^{-1} \int_0^t w_i(x) dx + \int_t^\infty \left(\frac{t}{x}\right) w_i(x) dx \le C w_i(t)$$
(2.6)

for all t > 0, i = 0, 1, and for some constant C > 0. We will now prove that condition (M_p) holds for w.

$$I = \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{w(x)}{x^{p}} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{0}^{t} w(x)^{-p'/p} dx\right)^{1/p'}$$
$$= \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{w_{0}(x)w_{1}(x)^{1-p}}{x^{p}} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{0}^{t} w_{0}(x)^{-p'/p}w_{1}(x) dx\right)^{1/p'}$$

8

which, by (2.6) is bounded by a constant times

$$\left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w_0(x)}{x^p} \left(\frac{1}{x} \int_0^x w_1\right)^{1-p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t w_1(x) \left(\int_x^\infty \frac{w_0(s)}{s} ds\right)^{-p'/p} dx\right)^{1/p'}$$

Since $t < x$ implies

Since t < x implies

$$\int_0^x w_1 \ge \int_0^t w_1$$

and t > x implies

$$\int_x^\infty s^{-1} w_0(s) ds \le \int_t^\infty s^{-1} w_0(s) ds,$$

then

$$I \le C \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w_0}{x} dx \right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t w_1 \right)^{-1/p'} \left(\int_0^t w_1 \right)^{1/p'} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w_0}{x} dx \right)^{-1/p} \le C.$$

Since the verification of the condition (M_p) can be obtained in a similar fashion we shall skip the details.

REMARK. The converse of Proposition (2.2) is also a consequence of the main result in [**B**l], since S is an operator defined by means of a positive kernel. Another direct consequence of the result in [**B**l] is the following factorization for M_p and M^p weights:

PROPOSITION 2.2'. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. A weight $w \in M_p$ (resp. M^p) if and only if there exist two weights $w_0 \in M_1$ (resp. M^1), $w_1 \in M^1$ (resp. M_1) such that $w = w_0 w_1^{1-p}$.

The following result can be seen as a type of reverse Hölder inequality for C_1 weights. Results of this type have applications in interpolation theory for rearrangement invariant Banach spaces that we shall pursue elsewhere (see [**BR**], [**BMR**]).

PROPOSITION 2.3. If $w \in C_1$ then there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that, for some constant C > 0, w satisfies

$$\int_0^t \left(\frac{t}{x}\right)^{\epsilon} w(x) dx + \int_t^{\infty} \left(\frac{t}{x}\right)^{1-\epsilon} w(x) dx \le Ctw(t)$$

for all t > 0.

PROOF. Let C be the constant such that $P(w)(t) + Q(w)(t) \le Cw(t), \forall t > 0$. In order to prove the proposition we shall use the following facts which can be easily proved by Fubini's theorem and by induction

$$P \circ Q = Q \circ P \tag{2.7}$$

$$P \circ Q^{(k)}(w) \le C^k w, \text{ for all } k \ge 1$$
(2.8)

$$Q \circ P^{(k)}(w) \le p^{-1} C^k w, \text{ for all } k \ge 1$$

$$(2.9)$$

$$Q^{(k)}(w)(s) = \int_{s}^{\infty} \frac{w(x)}{x} \frac{\log(x/s)^{k-1}}{(k-1)!} dx$$
(2.10)

$$P^{(k)}(w)(s) = \frac{1}{s} \int_0^s w(x) \frac{\log(s/x)^{k-1}}{(k-1)!} dx,$$
(2.11)

where $P^{(k)} = P \circ \stackrel{(k)}{\dots} \circ P$ and $Q^{(k)} = Q \circ \stackrel{(k)}{\dots} \circ Q$.

Now, in order to prove proposition 2.3, pick a constant $\epsilon>0$ such that $\epsilon C<1.$ By (2.10) and (2.11), we have

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \epsilon^{k-1} Q^{(k)}(w)(s) = s^{-\epsilon} \int_{s}^{\infty} \frac{w(x)}{x^{1-\epsilon}} dx$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \epsilon^{k-1} P^{(k)}(w)(s) = \frac{1}{s^{1-\epsilon}} \int_0^s \frac{w(x)}{x^{\epsilon}} dx.$$

Moreover, by (2.8) and (2.9)

$$P \circ \left(\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \epsilon^{k-1} Q^{(k)}\right)(w) \le C'w$$

and

$$Q \circ \left(\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \epsilon^{k-1} P^k\right)(w) \le C'w.$$

This means that

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \frac{w(x)}{x^{1-\epsilon}} dx \int_0^x s^{-\epsilon} ds + \frac{1}{t} \int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^{1-\epsilon}} dx \int_0^t s^{-\epsilon} ds = \\ &= \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t w(x) dx + t^{-\epsilon} \int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^{1-\epsilon}} dx \le C'w(t), \end{split}$$

and

$$\int_0^t \frac{w(x)}{x^{\epsilon}} dx \int_t^\infty \frac{ds}{s^{2-\epsilon}} + \int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^{\epsilon}} dx \int_x^\infty \frac{ds}{s^{2-\epsilon}} = \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \left(\frac{t}{x}\right)^{\epsilon} w(x) dx + \int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x} dx \le C'w(t)$$
 show.

as we wished to show.

Remarks.

- i) If a weight satisfies the corresponding inequality for some $\epsilon > 0$ it also does for any $0 < \delta < \epsilon$.
- ii) The method of proof of Proposition 2.3 also applies to the \mathcal{B}_p weights (see Definition 4.1 below) studied by Ariño and Muckenhoupt (cf. $[\mathbf{AM}]$). For these weights it is known that $w \in \mathcal{B}_p \Rightarrow w \in \mathcal{B}_{p-\epsilon}$, for some $\epsilon > 0$ (see $[\mathbf{AM}]$, $[\mathbf{N1}]$). We can obtain a simple direct proof of this fact using arguments similar to the ones in Proposition 2.3 (cf. $[\mathbf{BR}]$).

As a consequence of propositions 2.2 and 2.3 we achieve a kind of reverse Hölder type inequality for the class C_p .

PROPOSITION 2.4. If $w \in C_p$ then there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that $x^{-\epsilon p}w(x) \in M^p$ and $x^{\epsilon p}w(x) \in M_p$.

PROOF. According to proposition 2.2, $w = w_0 w_1^{1-p}$ and there exist constants C > 0 and $\epsilon > 0$ such that

$$t^{-1} \int_0^t \frac{w_i(x)}{x^{\epsilon}} dx + \int_t^\infty \left(\frac{t}{x}\right)^{1-2\epsilon} \frac{w_i(x)}{x^{\epsilon}} dx \le C \frac{w_i(t)}{t^{\epsilon}}$$

for all t > 0, i = 0, 1. Hence, by an argument similar to the one in the converse part of the proof of proposition 2.2 we see that the weight $x^{-\epsilon p}w(x) \in M^p$ and the weight $x^{\epsilon p}w(x) \in M_p$.

REMARK. The last proposition ensures that a weight w in the class C_p supports stronger integrability conditions at 0 and at ∞ .

We are now going to study analogs of Rubio de Francia's extrapolation theorem in the context of C_p weights.

First, we need the following convexity property.

LEMMA 2.5. Let $1 . If <math>u \in C_1$, $v \in C_p$ and $0 \le s \le 1$ then $u^s v^{1-s} \in C_{s+p(1-s)}$.

PROOF. In order to check the condition $M_{s+p(1-s)}$ we use Hölder's inequality with exponents 1/s and 1/(1-s) in the first factor, and in the second one the fact that if $u \in C_1$ and $\beta < 0$ then for x < t,

$$u(x)^{\beta} \leq C\left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{u(y)}{y} dy\right)^{\beta}.$$

Therefore, we have

C

$$\left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{u(x)^{s} v(x)^{1-s}}{x^{s+p(1-s)}} dx\right) \left(\int_{0}^{t} (u(x)^{s} v(x)^{1-s})^{-\frac{1}{(1-s)(p-1)}} dx\right)^{(1-s)(p-1)} \leq \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{u(x)}{x} dx\right)^{s} \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{v(x)}{x^{p}} dx\right)^{1-s} \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{u(x)}{x} dx\right)^{-s} \left(\int_{0}^{t} v^{-\frac{1}{p-1}}\right)^{(p-1)(1-s)}$$

which is bounded by the hypothesis.

The condition $M^{s+p(1-s)}$ is checked in a similar way.

The next lemma is the crucial step for the extrapolation result. We follow the same ideas as in \mathcal{A}_p -theory (see [**GR**], chapter IV]).

LEMMA 2.6. Let $1 , <math>1 \le r < \infty$, $r \ne p$. Let s be such that $\frac{1}{s} = |1 - \frac{r}{p}|$. Let $w \in C_p$. Then, $\forall u \ge 0$ in $L^s(w)$ there exists $v \ge 0$ in $L^s(w)$ such that: a) $u(x) \le v(x)$ for a.e. $x \in (0, +\infty)$. b) $||v||_{L^s(w)} \le C||u||_{L^s(w)}$. c) If r < p, $vw \in C_r$. If p < r, $v^{-1}w \in C_r$.

PROOF. Let us consider first the case r < p. Then, if we let $t \in (0, 1]$ be such that r = (1-t)p + t, we have, $\frac{1}{s} = 1 - \frac{r}{p}$ and s = p'/t. We define the sublinear operator $N(u) = \left(S(|u|^{1/t}w)w^{-1}\right)^t$, where S is the Calderón operator. This operator is bounded on $L^{p'/t}(w)$ since $w^{1-p'} = w^{-p'/p} \in \mathcal{C}_{p'}$. We can apply Rubio de Francia's algorithm ([**GR**], lemma 5.1) and given $u \ge 0$ we obtain $v \ge 0$ satisfying a), b) and $N(v) \le Cv$, that is $S(v^{1/t}w)w^{-1} \le v^{1/t}$ which means that $v^{1/t}w \in \mathcal{C}_1$. Finally, by lemma 2.5, we have $(v^{1/t}w)^tw^{1-t} \in \mathcal{C}_{t+p(1-t)} = \mathcal{C}_r$.

If p < r the same argument works (duality of the C_p classes) exactly as in [**GR**], lemma 5.18.

The previous lemma combined with Hölder's inequality and duality lead us to the following extrapolation result (see $[\mathbf{GR}]$ theorem 5.19, for details).

PROPOSITION 2.7. Let T be a sublinear operator acting on functions defined on $(0, +\infty)$. Let $1 \le r < +\infty$, $1 . Suppose that T is bounded on <math>L^r(w)$ (respectively, T is of weak type (r,r)), for every weight $w \in C_r$ with norm that depends only upon the C_r -constant for w, then T is bounded on $L^p(w)$ (respectively, T is of weak type (p,p)), for all weights $w \in C_p$ with a norm that depends only upon the C_p -constant for w.

PROOF. We consider in detail the case where T is assumed to be bounded on $L^r(w)$ for any weight $w \in C_r$. Let $w \in C_p$, and for $u \in L^s(w)$, $u \ge 0$, with $\|u\|_{L^s(w)} = 1$, 1/s = 1 - r/p, let $v \in L^s(w)$ be a function associated to u according to lemma 2.6.

Then, we have the following chain of inequalities

$$\begin{split} \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} |Tf(x)|^{p} w(x) dx\right)^{r/p} &= \int_{0}^{\infty} |Tf(x)|^{r} u(x) w(x) dx \\ &\leq \int_{0}^{\infty} |Tf(x)|^{r} v(x) w(x) dx \leq C \int_{0}^{\infty} |f(x)|^{r} v(x) w(x) dx \\ &\leq C \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} |f(x)|^{p} w(x) dx\right)^{r/p} \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} v(x)^{(p/r)'} w(x) dw\right)^{\frac{1}{(p/r)'}} \\ &= C \|v\|_{L^{s}(v)} \|f\|_{L^{p}(w)}^{r} \leq C \|f\|_{L^{p}(w)}^{r}, \end{split}$$

where we have used duality, Hölder's inverse inequality and the hypothesis. The remaining cases can be obtained in a similar fashion adapting the arguments of $[\mathbf{GR}]$, Chapter IV, Theorem 5.19, and we shall therefore omit the details.

REMARK. It is also possible to extrapolate in the case $r = \infty$, using the following extrapolation theorem by García-Cuerva ([**GC**]):

Let S be a positive sublinear operator and let T be a mapping satisfying the following condition: Every time that S is bounded on $L^{\infty}(v)$, for some $v \ge 0$, T is also bounded on $L^{\infty}(v)$, with norm depending only on that of S. Let $1 \le p < \infty$ and $w \ge 0$. Suppose that S is bounded on $L^{p}(w)$. Then T is also bounded on $L^{p}(w)$ with norm depending only on that of S.

Therefore, if S is the Calderón operator we have:

PROPOSITION 2.7'. If T is bounded on $L^{\infty}(v)$, for any weight $v \in C_{\infty}$, then T is bounded on $L^{p}(w)$, for all $w \in C_{p}$ and for all $1 \leq p < \infty$.

It is important for our purposes to compare the classes C_p with other classes of weights that have appeared in the literature in connection with interpolation theory. According to the factorization theorem we shall restrict ourselves to the case p = 1.

i) We recall that a weight is a quasipower weight (see [**BK**]) if there exists a positive constant C such that $C^{-1}w \leq Sw \leq Cw$, (briefly $Sw \sim w$). We say that a weight w is a functional parameter or a Kalugina weight if there exist a positive constant C and a $C^{(1)}$ positive function φ such that $C^{-1} \leq w\varphi \leq C$ and $\alpha\varphi(t) \leq t\varphi'(t) \leq \beta\varphi(t)$, for some $0 < \alpha < \beta < 1$ and for all t > 0. An integration by parts shows that a Kalugina weight is a quasipower weight. The class C_1 is strictly larger than the others. Indeed, let

$$w(t) = \begin{cases} 1/\sqrt{t}, & \text{if } 0 < t \le 1 ;\\ 1/\sqrt{t-1}, & \text{if } 1 < t \end{cases}$$

It is very easy to compute that

$$Sw(t) = \begin{cases} \pi - 2 + \frac{4}{\sqrt{t}}, & \text{if } 0 < t \le 1\\ \frac{2}{t} + \frac{2\sqrt{t-1}}{t} + 2\arctan\frac{1}{\sqrt{t-1}}, & \text{if } 1 < t \end{cases}$$

and therefore $w \in C_1$ but w is not a quasipower weight and consequently it is not a Kalugina weight either (this example is suggested in [HS]).

ii) Using the formulas $S = P + Q = P \circ Q = Q \circ P$ it is easy to see that $Sw \sim w$ if and only if $Pw \sim Qw \sim w$. Moreover, in this case, Pw, Qw and even $P^{(k)}w$, $Q^{(k)}w$ are quasipower weights.

If w is a quasipower weight and k is a natural number, then $w(x) = Q^{(k)}w(x)\rho(x)$, where $\rho(x) \sim C$ and $Q^{(k)}w$ is a nonincreasing $\mathcal{C}^{(k-1)}$ -function. Therefore we can suppose that w is a nonincreasing very regular function whenever w is a quasipower weight.

iii) Note that Sf(t) = P(Qf)(t), therefore, since Qf is a nonincreasing function (if $f \ge 0$), we see that only the boundedness of P for nonincreasing functions should be considered. Thus, we have that $\mathcal{C}_p = M^p \cap \mathcal{B}_p$ (see Definition 4.1 below).

Furthermore, observe that $M_p \cap M^1 \subseteq \mathcal{C}_p$. The result will follow from the following,

PROPOSITION 2.8. A weight w satisfies M_p and M^1 if and only if there exists C > 0 such that for all t > 0

$$\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t w(x) dx + t^{p-1} \int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx \le Cw(t).$$
(2.12)

Furthermore any of these two equivalent conditions implies M_p and M^p .

PROOF. Suppose that the weight w satisfies M_p and M^1 . Then

$$t^{p-1} \int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx \le C t^{p-1} \left(\int_0^t w(x)^{-p'/p} dx \right)^{-p/p'}$$
$$= C \left(\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t w(x)^{-p'/p} dx \right)^{-p/p'}$$
$$\le C \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t w(x) dx \le C w(t),$$

where we have used Jensen's inequality.

In order to conclude the proof we will prove that (2.12) implies the conditions M_p and M^p (note that M^1 is trivially satisfied).

Using arguments similar to the ones used in the proof of the reverse Hölder inequality for the C_1 weights, it is not difficult to prove that condition (2.12) also implies a reverse Hölder inequality. Actually, there exists a constant $\dot{C} > 0$ and $\epsilon > 0$ such that the following inequality holds

$$\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t x^{-\epsilon} w(x) dx + t^{p-1} \int_t^\infty \frac{x^{\epsilon} w(x)}{x^p} dx \le C t^{\epsilon} w(t).$$

Hence

where

$$\begin{split} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t w(x)^{-p'/p} dx\right)^{1/p'} \\ &\leq \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t \left(x^{p-1-\epsilon} \int_x^\infty \frac{y^\epsilon w(y)}{y^p} dy\right)^{-p'/p} dx\right)^{1/p'} \\ &\leq C \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t x^{-1+\epsilon p'/p} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{y^\epsilon w(y)}{y^p} dy\right)^{-p'/p} dx\right)^{1/p'} \\ &\leq Ct^{\epsilon/p} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{y^\epsilon w(y)}{y^p} dy\right)^{-1/p} \leq C, \\ &\text{in the last inequality we have used the fact that} \end{split}$$

$$\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx \leq t^{-\epsilon} \int_t^\infty \frac{x^\epsilon w(x)}{x^p} dx.$$

Consequently, the condition M_p holds. Now we shall prove that M^p holds:

$$\begin{split} \left(\int_0^t w(x)dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)^{-p'/p}}{x^{p'}}dx\right)^{1/p'} \\ &\leq C \left(\int_0^t w(x)dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_t^\infty x^{-1-\epsilon p'/p} \left(\int_0^x y^{-\epsilon}w(y)dy\right)^{-p'/p}dx\right)^{1/p'} \\ &\leq Ct^{-\epsilon/p} \left(\int_0^t w(x)dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t y^{-\epsilon}w(y)dy\right)^{-1/p} \leq C, \\ \text{the estimate} \\ &\int_0^t y^{-\epsilon}w(y)dy \geq t^{-\epsilon} \int_0^t w(y)dy \end{split}$$

where

has been used.

We conclude this section showing an application of the reverse Hölder type inequality which shows the relation between the classes C_p for different values of p

Proposition 2.9.

- i) If the weight w satisfies the condition M_p then it also satisfies M_q , for all q > pand $\|w\|_{M_q}^q \leq 4^p \|w\|_{M_p}^p$.
- ii) If the weight w satisfies the condition M^p then it also satisfies M^q , for all q > pand $\|w\|_{M^q} \le 8q\|w\|_{M^p}$.
- iii) If the weight w satisfies the condition M_p then for all q > p, the weight $w(t)t^{q-p}$ satisfies M_q with constant $||wt^{q-p}||_{M_p} \leq 8q||w||_{M_p}$.

PROOF. Let us remark that the assertion i) is nothing but Hölder's inequality and ii) and iii) are consequences of reverse Hölder type inequalities satisfied by these classes of weights.

i) Let $f \in L^q(w)$. Since q/p > 1 we have

$$\int_0^\infty |P(f)|^q w \le \int_0^\infty P(|f|^{q/p})^p w \le 4^p ||w||_{M_p}^p \int_0^\infty |f|^q w.$$

ii) Since $w \in M^p$, the reverse Hölder inequality for this class of weights derived in the Proposition 2.4 implies that for all $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $\epsilon p \|w\|_{M^p} < 1$, the weight $w(t)t^{-\epsilon p} \in M^p$, with constant

$$\|wt^{-\epsilon p}\|_{M^p} \le \frac{4\|w\|_{M^p}}{1-\epsilon p\|w\|_{M^p}}$$

Let $f \in L^q(w)$, with q > p > 1, then applying Hölder's inequality with exponents p/q and (q-p)/q, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |Q(f)(t)| &\leq \left(\int_t^\infty \frac{|f(x)|^{q/p}}{x^{1-\epsilon q}} dx\right)^{p/q} \left(\int_t^\infty x^{-1-p\epsilon/(q-p)} dx\right)^{(q-p)/q} \\ &\leq C \left[Q(|f(x)|^{q/p} x^{\epsilon q})(t)\right]^{p/q} t^{-\epsilon p}, \end{aligned}$$

with $C = \left(\frac{q-p}{\epsilon p}\right)^{(q-p)/q}$. Thus,

$$\begin{split} \int_0^\infty |Qf|^q w &\leq C^q \int_0^\infty \left[Q(|f|^{q/p} x^\epsilon)(t) \right]^p t^{-\epsilon p} w(t) dt \\ &\leq C' \int_0^\infty \left(|f|^{q/p} x^\epsilon \right)^p x^{-\epsilon p} w(x) dx = C' \int_0^\infty |f(x)|^q w(x) dx \end{split}$$

with

$$C' = \left(\frac{q-p}{\epsilon p}\right)^{q-p} \left(\frac{4\|w\|_{M^p}}{1-\epsilon p\|w\|_{M^p}}\right)^p.$$

Let $2p\epsilon ||w||_{M^p} = 1$, then we obtain

$$||w||_{M^q} \le 8||w||_{M^p}(q-p)^{1-p/q}$$

iii) Let f be an element in $L^q(w),$ then $wt^{\epsilon p} \in M_p$ with constant

$$\|wt^{\epsilon p}\|_{M_p} \le \frac{4\|w\|_{M_p}}{1 - \epsilon p\|w\|_{M_p}}$$

whenever $\epsilon p \|w\|_{M_p} < 1$. By Hölder's inequality we have

$$\begin{aligned} |P(f)(t)| &\leq \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t |f(x)| dx \\ &\leq \left(\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t |f(x)|^{q/p} x^{q/p-1-\epsilon} dx\right)^{p/q} \left(\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t x^{(-1+\epsilon p/(q-p))} dx\right)^{q-p/q} \\ &= C \left(\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t |f(x)|^{q/p} x^{q/p-1-\epsilon} dx\right)^{p/q} t^{-1+p(1+\epsilon)/q}, \end{aligned}$$

with $C = \left(\frac{q-p}{\epsilon p}\right)^{(q-p)/q}$. Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \int_0^\infty |P(f)(t)|^q w(t) t^{q-p} dt &\leq C^q \int_0^\infty \left(P\left(|f|^{q/p} x^{q/p-1-\epsilon}\right)(t) \right)^p t^{p\epsilon} w(t) dt \\ &\leq C'' \int_0^\infty |f|^q x^{q-p-\epsilon p} w(x) x^{\epsilon p} dx = C'' \int_0^\infty |f|^q x^{q-p} dx \end{split}$$

where

$$C'' = \left(\frac{q-p}{\epsilon p}\right)^{q-p} \left(\frac{4\|w\|_{M_p}}{1-\epsilon p\|w\|_{M_p}}\right)^p.$$

Thus, if we once again take $2p\epsilon ||w||_{M_p} = 1$ we obtain

$$||wt^{q-p}||_{M_q} \le 8||w||_{M^p}(q-p)^{1-p/q}$$

and the result follows.

REMARK. In order to complete the information we have about the C_p weights it is worth to mention here (cf. the Remark after Proposition 3.6 bellow) that the classes C_p are log-convex. This fact should be added to the results given in the Lemma 2.5, quoted before.

3. Applications to real interpolation: reiteration and extrapolation.

In this section we develop a basic theory of real interpolation associated with Calderón weights. An important new aspect of our theory is the extrapolation theorem 3.6 which plays the role of a reiteration theorem. On the other hand many of the usual properties associated with real interpolation are valid in our context and can be obtained by suitable modifications of known results.

The following properties are easy to prove.

PROPOSITION 3.1. Let w be a C_p weight. Then,

- i) The spaces $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ and $\bar{A}_{w,p;J}$ are intermediate spaces, i.e., we have $A_0 \cap A_1 \hookrightarrow \bar{A}_{w,p;K} \hookrightarrow A_0 + A_1$ and $A_0 \cap A_1 \hookrightarrow \bar{A}_{w,p;J} \hookrightarrow A_0 + A_1$, $1 \le p \le \infty$.
- ii) $A_0 \cap A_1$ is always dense in $\overline{A}_{w,p;J}$, $1 \le p < \infty$.
- iii) The spaces $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ and $\bar{A}_{w,p;J}$ are interpolation spaces, $1 \le p \le \infty$.
- iv) $\bar{A}_{w,p;K} \hookrightarrow \bar{A}_{w,p;J}, 1 \le p \le \infty.$

The next important result, due to Brundyi and Krugljak [**BK**], shows that the C_p conditions are necessary and sufficient for the equivalence between the K and J methods.

PROPOSITION 3.2. Let $1 \leq p \leq \infty$, then $\bar{A}_{w,p;J} \hookrightarrow \bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ for all compatible pairs of Banach spaces if and only if the weight w is in C_p .

In [**BK**] the authors showed the necessity of the C_p condition by means of considering the pair $(L^1(dt), L^1(dt/t))$ plus the technical conditions

$$L^p(w) \hookrightarrow L^1 + L^1(dt/t), \qquad L^p(w) \cap L^{\operatorname{loc}}(dt/t) \neq \{0\}$$

(see $[\mathbf{BK}]$, condition (3.4.2) and Lemma 3.4.4).

However, one could use essentially any pair of rearrangement invariant spaces without any other assumptions. More precisely,

Let w > 0 a.e. and let $A = (A_0, A_1)$ be a compatible pair of r.i. spaces such that the corresponding fundamental functions satisfy

$$\lim_{s \to 0} \frac{\phi_{A_0}(s)}{\phi_{A_1}(s)} = 0, \qquad \lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{\phi_{A_0}(s)}{\phi_{A_1}(s)} = \infty.$$

(recall that the fundamental function $\phi_{A_0}(s)$ of a r.i. space is given by $\phi_{A_i}(s) = \|\chi_{[0,s]}\|_{A_i}, s > 0, i = 0, 1$ (see [**BS**])).

If $A_0 \cap A_1 \hookrightarrow \bar{A}_{w,p;K}$, for some $1 \le p \le \infty$ then the weight $w \in \mathcal{C}_p$.

The proof of this fact is left to the reader (see Proposition 4.2. below for a related result).

We consider the duality theory associated with these methods. The following two propositions are straightforward generalizations of the classical results (cf. [**BL**]).

PROPOSITION 3.3. Let $w \in C_p$. Suppose that $A_0 \cap A_1$ is dense in A_0 and A_1 . If A'_i denotes the dual space of A_i , then $(A'_1, A'_0)_{w,p;J} \hookrightarrow (A_0, A_1)'_{w^{-p'/p},p';K}$, $1 , and <math>(A'_1, A'_0)_{w^{-1},\infty;J} \hookrightarrow (A_0, A_1)'_{w,1;K}$.

PROPOSITION 3.4. If the weight $w \in \mathcal{C}_p$ then $(A_0, A_1)'_{w,p;J} \hookrightarrow (A'_1, A'_0)_{w^{-p'/p}, p';K}$, $1 and <math>(A_0, A_1)'_{w,1;J} \hookrightarrow (A'_1, A'_0)_{w^{-1}, \infty;K}$

Combining the previous results we get

COROLLARY 3.5. Suppose that $w \in C_p$, and $A_0 \cap A_1$ is dense in A_0 and A_1 , then,

$$(A_0, A_1)'_{w,p;K} \cong (A'_1, A'_0)_{w^{-p'/p}, p';K} \qquad 1
$$(A_0, A_1)'_{w,1;K} \cong (A'_1, A'_0)_{w^{-1}, \infty;K}$$$$

We shall now consider reiteration results. We begin remarking the following fact:

Let $1 \leq p_0, p_1 \leq \infty$ and $w_0 \in \mathcal{C}_{p_0}, w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_{p_1}$. Then, the pairs

 $\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K} = (\overline{A}_{w_0,p_0;K}, \overline{A}_{w_1,p_1;K}) \text{ and } L_{(\overline{p})}(\overline{w}) = (L^{p_0}(w_0), L^{p_1}(w_1))$

are almost "bl-pseudoretracts" of each other (in the sense indicated in $[\mathbf{Cw}]$, p.125]). In order to prove our claim we need to show that the following two statements hold:

1. Given any $a \in \Sigma(\overline{A}) = A_0 + A_1$, let $K_a(t) = \frac{K(a, t; A)}{t}$. Then, there exists a linear map V from $\Sigma(\overline{A})$ into the space of measurable functions on $(0, \infty)$ such that $Va = K_a$ and for all $b \in \Sigma(\overline{A})$, $|Vb(t)| \leq K_b(t)$, (t > 0) and, consequently, $||Vb||_{L_{\overline{p}}(\overline{w})} \leq 2||b||_{\overline{A_{\overline{p},\overline{w}}}}$.

As usual, the last inequality means that V is a bounded operator from $\overline{A}_{w_i,p_i;K}$ into $L^{p_i}(w_i)$, with norm less or equal than 2, i = 0, 1.

2. Given any $a \in \Sigma(\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K})$, there exists a linear operator T bounded from $L_{\overline{p}}(\overline{w})$ into $\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K}$ and such that $T(K_a) = a$.

The proofs of **1** and **2** can be obtained by a straightforward generalization of the methods of $[\mathbf{Cw}]$ or, alternatively, as a consequence of the general results indicated in $[\mathbf{DO}]$. At any rate it is easy to give explicit definitions of the operators S and T, as we now indicate.

If $n \in \mathbb{Z}$, by the Hahn-Banach theorem, there exists a linear functional l_n on $\Sigma(\overline{A})$ such that $l_n(a) = K(2^n, a; \overline{A})$ and $|l_n(b)| \leq K(2^n, b; \overline{A}), \forall b \in \Sigma(\overline{A})$. Then, the operator

$$Vb(t) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{l_n(b)}{K(2^n, a; \overline{A})} \cdot \frac{K(t, a; \overline{A})}{t} \chi_{[2^{n-1}, 2^n)}(t)$$

satisfies the required properties.

On the other hand, let $a = \int_0^\infty a(t) \frac{dt}{t}$, with $a(t) \in \Delta(\overline{A}) = A_0 \cap A_1$ and such that $J(t, a(t); \overline{A}) \leq CK(t, a; \overline{A}), (t > 0)$ (this is possible thanks to the "fundamental

lemma of interpolation"). Then, the operator T given by

$$Tf = \int_0^\infty \frac{f(t)a(t)}{K(t,a;\overline{A})} dt$$

satisfies the required boundedness as it can be easily seen by using the J-functional instead of the K-functional.

The main (and obvious) consequence of $\mathbf{1}$ and $\mathbf{2}$ is the following equivalence of K-functionals.

$$K(t,a;\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K}) \sim K(t,K_a;L_{\overline{p}}(\overline{w})), \qquad a \in \Sigma(\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K}).$$
(3.1)

Combining 1, 2 and (3.1) with Sparr's theorem, which establishes that $L_{\overline{p}}(\overline{w})$ is a Calderón pair, lead us to

PROPOSITION 3.6. $\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K}$ is a Calderón pair. That is, for any $a, b \in \Sigma(\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K})$ with

$$K(t,b;\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K}) \le K(t,a;\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K})$$

for all t > 0, there exists an operator U bounded in $\overline{A}_{\overline{w},\overline{p};K}$ with Ua = b.

Moreover, (3.1) can be also used to prove reiteration results. We consider first a reiteration formula of Holmstedt type. In fact, using the well known characterizations of K-functionals on L^p -spaces (see remark 2 in [**Cw**]), and (3.1) we obtain the following Holmsted type formulae:

For
$$1 \le p_0 < p_1 < \infty$$
, and $\frac{1}{\alpha} = \frac{1}{p_0} - \frac{1}{p_1}$,

$$K(t, a; \overline{A}_{\overline{w}, \overline{p},;K}) \sim$$

$$\left(\int_{0}^{t^{\alpha}} (W_1(s)) \xrightarrow{1} (s^{\alpha}) ds^{\alpha} ds \right)^{1/p_0} = \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} (W_1(s)) ds^{\alpha} ds \right)^{1$$

$$\left(\int_{0}^{t^{\alpha}} (K_{a}(s)(\frac{w_{1}(s)}{w_{0}(s)})^{\frac{1}{p_{1}-p_{0}}})^{*p_{0}}ds\right)^{1/p_{0}} + \left(\int_{t^{\alpha}}^{\infty} (K_{a}(s)(\frac{w_{1}(s)}{w_{0}(s)})^{\frac{1}{p_{1}-p_{0}}})^{*p_{1}}ds\right)^{1/p_{1}}$$

where the nonincreasing rearrangement of the functions is taken with respect to the measure $d\mu = w_0^{\frac{p_1}{p_1-p_0}} w_1^{\frac{-p_0}{p_1-p_0}}$ on $[0,\infty)$.

Although in general this formulae is not easy to decode, (3.1) implies interesting results in particular cases. In fact, an easy consequence of (3.1) is the following reiteration theorem:

$$(\overline{A}_{w_0,p_0;K}, \overline{A}_{w_1,p_1;K})_{w,p;K} = \overline{A}_{(L^{p_0}(w_0), L^{p_1}(w_1))_{w,p;K}}$$
(3.2)

where the space on the right hand side consists of the elements $a \in \Sigma(\overline{A})$ for which $K_a \in (L^{p_0}(w_0), L^{p_1}(w_1))_{w,p;K}$. Note that in order for (3.2) to be satisfied it is necessary that the weights w_0 and w_1 are in the \mathcal{C}_{p_0} and \mathcal{C}_{p_1} classes respectively, but it is not relevant whether the weight w belongs or not to the \mathcal{C}_p class.

Consequences of (3.2) are:

i) If we interpolate by the classical real method, then we obtain

$$(\overline{A}_{w_0,p_0;K}, \overline{A}_{w_1,p_1;K})_{\theta,p;K} = \overline{A}_{w,p;K}$$

where $1 \le p_0, p_1 < \infty, w = w_0^{p(1-\theta)/p_0} w_1^{p\theta/p_1}, \frac{1}{p} = \frac{1-\theta}{p_0} + \frac{\theta}{p_1}.$

(It suffices to combine (3.2) with known results about the Lions-Peetre method for weighted L_p spaces. See [**BL**]).

REMARK. The Calderón operator is bounded on $L^{p_0}(w_0)$ and on $L^{p_1}(w_1)$. Therefore by interpolation we have that if $w_0 \in \mathcal{C}_{p_0}$ and $w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_{p_1}$ then

$$w = w_0^{p(1-\theta)/p_0} w_1^{p\theta/p_1} \in \mathcal{C}_p$$

where $\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1-\theta}{p_0} + \frac{\theta}{p_1}$.

Making, $p_0 = p_1 = p$ and $0 < \theta < 1$, then we see that $w_0^{1-\theta}w_1^{\theta} \in \mathcal{C}_p$ if $w_0, w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_p$. This shows that, \mathcal{C}_p is a logarithmically convex class (see Lemma 2.5).

ii) (See §6 below). In the particular case $\overline{A} = (L_1, L_\infty), \overline{A}_{p_0, w_0} = \Lambda(w_0, p_0)$. Then,

$$(\Lambda(w_0, p_0), \Lambda(w_1, p_1))_{\theta, p; K} = \Lambda(w, p)$$

where $w = w_0^{p(1-\theta)/p_0} w_1^{p\theta/p_1}$, $\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1-\theta}{p_0} + \frac{\theta}{p_1}$. Under our current assumptions it does not matter if we define the Lorentz

Under our current assumptions it does not matter if we define the Lorentz spaces using f^* or f^{**} . Indeed, since the weights w_0 (resp. w_1) are assumed to be C_{p_0} (resp. C_{p_1}) weights, it follows that w is a C_p weight by the previous remark.

iii) As an application of the factorization of C_p weights we prove the following.

THEOREM 3.7. Let $1 and suppose that <math>w \in C_p$. Then, there exist $w_0, w_1 \in C_1$ such that

$$(\overline{A}_{w_0,1;K}, \overline{A}_{w_1^{-1},\infty;K})_{1/p',p;K} = \overline{A}_{w,p;K}$$

PROOF. By (3.2) with $p_0 = 1$ and $p_1 = \infty$,

$$(A_{w_0,1;K}, A_{w_1^{-1},\infty;K})_{1/p',p;K} = A_{(L^1(w_0),L^\infty(w_1^{-1}))_{1/p',p;K}}$$

where $w_0, w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_1$. Then, it is enough to apply the factorization and observe that

$$(L^{1}(w_{0}), L^{\infty}(w_{1}^{-1}))_{1/p', p; K} = L^{p}(w_{0}w_{1}^{1-p}).$$

$$(3.3)$$

This last equality is true since

$$K(t, f; (L^{1}(w_{0}), L^{\infty}(w_{1}^{-1}))) = K(t, fw_{1}^{-1}; (L^{1}(w_{0}w_{1}), L^{\infty}))$$

and

$$(L^1(w_0w_1), L^\infty)_{1/p', p;K} = L^p(w_0w_1).$$

So, $f \in (L^1(w_0), L^{\infty}(w_1^{-1}))_{1/p', p; K}$ if and only if $fw_1^{-1} \in L^p(w_0w_1)$ and this means that $f \in L^p(w_0w_1^{1-p})$

REMARK. (3.3) applied to the Calderón operator also shows the implication $w_0, w_1 \in C_1$ then $w = w_0 w_1^{1-p} \in C_p$.

Next, we are going to compare our interpolation scales with the ones given by functional parameters.

PROPOSITION 3.8. Let $w \in C_1$, and let $\overline{A} = (A_0, A_1)$ be a pair. Then, we have 1) Pw, Qw and Sw are equivalent to quasipowers.

2)
$$A_{w,1;K} = A_{Pw,1;K}$$
.

3) $\bar{A}_{w^{-1},\infty;K} = \bar{A}_{(Pw)^{-1},\infty;K}.$

PROOF.

1) We only prove in detail that Pw is a quasipower, the corresponding proofs for Qw and Sw are similar. Since $w \in \mathcal{C}_1$ we have

$$Pw \leq Cw, \quad Qw \leq Cw.$$

Denote v = Pw. Then

$$v = Pw \le Sw = Q(Pw) = Qv,$$
$$Pv = P^2w \le CPw = Cv$$
$$Qv = Q(Pw) = P(Qw) \le CPw = Cv.$$

Hence $v \sim Qv$ and therefore v is equivalent to a nonincreasing function. Thus,

$$v \le CPv$$

and we have shown that v is a quasipower.

2) Since $Pw \leq Cw$ we have $\bar{A}_{w,1;K} \subset \bar{A}_{Pw,1;K}$. To prove the reverse containment note that for any nonnegative and nonincreasing function f we have

$$\int fw \le \int P(f)w = \int fQw \le \int fPQw$$

but from the proof of (1) we have $PQw = QPw \approx Pw$, therefore we get

$$\int fw \le C \int fPw.$$

The last inequality applied to $f = \frac{K(t,x;\bar{A})}{t}$ implies the desired result. 3) Since $Pw \leq Cw$ we have $\bar{A}_{(Pw)^{-1},\infty;K} \subset \bar{A}_{w^{-1},\infty;K}$. The converse follows from the fact that for any nonnegative and nonincreasing function f we have

$$\sup(\frac{f}{Pw}) \le \sup(\frac{P(fww^{-1})}{Pw}) \le \sup(\frac{f}{w}).$$

PROPOSITION 3.9. Let $1 and suppose that <math>w \in C_p$. Then there exist quasipower weights v_0, v_1 such that for any pair \overline{A} we have

$$\bar{A}_{w,p;K} = \bar{A}_{v_0 v_1^{1-p}, p;K} = \bar{A}_{Pw,p;K}$$

PROOF. By Proposition 2.2 there exist $w_0, w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_1$ such that the factorization $w = w_0 w_1^{1-p}$ holds. Therefore by Theorem 3.7 we have $(\bar{A}_{w_0,1;K}, \bar{A}_{w_1^{-1},\infty;K})_{1/p',p;K} =$ $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$. If we combine the last identification with Proposition 3.8 we get

$$(\bar{A}_{Pw_0,1;K}, \bar{A}_{(Pw_1)^{-1},\infty;K})_{1/p',p;K} = \bar{A}_{w,p;K}.$$
(3.4)

Moreover, using once again Proposition 3.8 and Theorem 3.7 we have

$$(\bar{A}_{Pw_0,1;K}, \bar{A}_{(Pw_1)^{-1},\infty;K}))_{1/p',p;K} = \bar{A}_{(Pw_0)(Pw_1)^{1-p},p;K}.$$
(3.5)

From (3.4) and (3.5) we see that the first identification follows with $v_i =$ $Pw_i, i = 0, 1$, and the last one will follow if we can establish

$$Pw \sim Pw_0(Pw_1)^{1-p}.$$
 (3.6)

To prove (3.6) we proceed as follows,

$$P(w_0 w_1^{1-p})(t) = \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \frac{w_0(x)}{w_1(x)^{p-1}} dx$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{t} \int_0^t \frac{w_0(x)}{Pw_1(x)^{p-1}} dx$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{t} \int_0^t \frac{w_0(x)}{Pw_1(t)^{p-1}} dx$$

$$= CPw_0(t)Pw_1(t)^{1-p}.$$

Conversely, we have

$$Pw_{0}(t)Pw_{1}(t)^{1-p} = \left(\frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}w_{0}(x)dx\right)\left(\frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}w_{1}(x)dx\right)^{1-p}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}w_{0}(x)dx\right)\frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}w_{1}(x)^{1-p}dx$$

$$= \frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}\left(\frac{1}{t}\int_{0}^{t}w_{0}\right)w_{1}(x)^{1-p}dx$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{t}\int_{0}^{t}\left(\frac{1}{x}\int_{0}^{x}w_{0}\right)w_{1}(x)^{1-p}dx$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{t}\int_{0}^{t}w_{0}(x)w_{1}(x)^{1-p}dx = P(w_{0}w_{1}^{1-p})(t).$$

We conclude this section with an extrapolation theorem. To motivate the result let us recall the classical reiteration formula:

$$(A_{\theta_0,p_0;K}, A_{\theta_1,p_1;K})_{\theta,q;K} = (A_0, A_1)_{\eta,q;K}$$

where $\eta = (1 - \theta)\theta_0 + \theta\theta_1$. It follows that the second index is not important for reiteration. Thus, for power weights, that is in the classical Lions-Peetre theory, "extrapolation" in the sense of Rubio de Francia is not interesting. In the setting of C_p -weights, however, the following extrapolation result holds.

THEOREM 3.10. Let \overline{A} , \overline{B} two compatible pairs of Banach spaces, and let T be a linear operator bounded from $\overline{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\overline{B}_{w,p;K}$ for some $p, 1 \leq p < \infty$, and for all $w \in C_p$ with norm that depends only upon the C_p -constant for w. Then T is also bounded from $\overline{A}_{v,q;K}$ into $\overline{B}_{v,q;K}$ for any $q, 1 < q < \infty$, and for all $v \in C_q$ with norm that depends only upon the C_q -constant for w.

PROOF. The idea of the proof is to extrapolate the following inequality. If

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{K(t,Ta;\bar{B})}{t}\right)^p w(t)dt \le C \int_0^\infty \left(\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t}\right)^p w(t)dt$$

for any weight $w \in \mathcal{C}_p$ then the same formula is true for any q and any $v \in \mathcal{C}_q$.

We can repeat the argument in the proof of proposition 2.7 applied to the function $\frac{K(t, Ta; \overline{B})}{t}$ instead of the function Tf(x) that appears there.

COROLLARY 3.11. . Let \bar{A} , \bar{B} two compatible pairs of Banach spaces, and let T be a linear operator bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,1;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,1;K}$ for all w quasipower weight, with norm that depends only upon the C_1 -constant for w. Then T is also bounded from $\bar{A}_{v^q t^{q-1},q;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{v^q t^{q-1},q;K}$ for any q, $1 < q < \infty$, and for all v quasipower weight.

4. Other classes of weights

The analysis carried out above for the C_p weights can be extended to other classes of weights. In this section consider in some detail the \mathcal{B}_p classes introduced by Ariño-Muckenhoupt in [**AM**]. Recall that these classes of weights characterize the weights for which the Hardy transform, acting only on decreasing functions, is bounded on $L^p(w)$ -spaces.

DEFINITION 4.1. We shall say that a weight w belongs to the class \mathcal{B}_p , $1 \leq p < \infty$, if there exists C > 0 such that for all t > 0 we have

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} (\frac{t}{x})^{p} w(x) dx \le C \int_{0}^{t} w(x) dx.$$
 (\mathcal{B}_{p})

We say that w belongs to \mathcal{B}^{∞} , if there exists C > 0 such that for all t > 0 we have

$$\int_0^t Pw(x)dx \le C \int_0^t w(x)dx. \tag{B}^\infty$$

We also let $CB_p = \mathcal{B}_p \cap \mathcal{B}^{\infty}$.

It follows from [AM], [N2] and [Sw] that

I. $Pf \in L^p(w), 1 \leq p < \infty$, for all $f \in L^p(w)$, with f decreasing, if and only if $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$.

II. $Qf \in L^p(w), 1 \le p < \infty$, for all $f \in L^p(w)$ with f decreasing if and only if $w \in \mathcal{B}^{\infty}$.

III. $Sf \in L^p(w), 1 \leq p < \infty$, for all $f \in L^p(w)$, with f decreasing, if and only if $w \in CB_p$.

To see the import of these weights in interpolation theory let us define $\bar{A}_{w,p;k}$, $1 \leq p \leq \infty$, by

$$\bar{A}_{w,p;k} = \left\{ a \in A_0 + A_1; \quad k(t,a;\bar{A}) \in L^p(w(t)dt) \right\},\$$

where k is the derivative of the functional K, i.e.

$$K(t, a; \bar{A}) = K(0^+, a; \bar{A}) + \int_0^t k(s, a; \bar{A}) ds.$$

We denote by

$$\|a\|_{\bar{A}_{w,p;k}} = \left(\int_0^\infty \left(k(t,a;\bar{A})\right)^p w(t)dt\right)^{1/p},$$

with the corresponding modifications when $p = \infty$. Then, we have

PROPOSITION 4.2. Suppose $A_0 \cap A_1$ is dense in A_0 and the weight $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$ then $\bar{A}_{w,p;K} = \bar{A}_{w,p;k}$. Moreover let $\bar{A} = (A_0, A_1)$ be a compatible pair of rearrangement invariant spaces such that the corresponding fundamental functions satisfy

$$\lim_{s \to 0} \frac{\phi_{A_0}(s)}{\phi_{A_1}(s)} = 0, \qquad \lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{\phi_{A_0}(s)}{\phi_{A_1}(s)} = \infty$$

If for some $1 \leq p < \infty$, $\bar{A}_{w,p;K} = \bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ with equivalence of norms, then $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$.

PROOF. Since $A_0 \cap A_1$ is dense in A_0 , we have (see for instance **[BS]**)

$$\frac{1}{t}K(t,a;\bar{A}) = \frac{1}{t}\int_0^t k(x,a;\bar{A})dx.$$

Furthermore, the function k is non increasing and non negative, therefore the sufficiency part of the result follows from [AM].

For the converse, let $a = \chi_{[0,s]} \in A_0 \cap A_1$, s > 0. It is easy to see that $K(t,a;\bar{A}) = \min\{\phi_0(s), t\phi_1(s)\}$ and $k(t,a;\bar{A}) = \phi_1(s)\chi_{[0,\frac{\phi_0(s)}{\phi_1(s)}]}$. Then, for some constant C > 0

$$C\int_{0}^{\phi_{0}(s)/\phi_{1}(s)}\phi_{1}(s)^{p}w(t)dt \geq \int_{0}^{\phi_{0}(s)/\phi_{1}(s)}\phi_{1}(s)^{p}w(t)dt + \int_{\phi_{0}(s)/\phi_{1}(s)}^{\infty}\phi_{0}(s)^{p}w(t)\frac{dt}{t^{p}}dt$$

and thus

$$\left[\frac{\phi_0(s)}{\phi_1(s)}\right]^p \int_{\phi_0(s)/\phi_1(s)}^{\infty} w(t) \frac{dt}{t^p} \le C \int_0^{\phi_0(s)/\phi_1(s)} w(t) dt.$$

Since the function $\frac{\phi_0}{\phi_1}$ is continuous, the condition \mathcal{B}_p holds.

The k-functional appears naturally in weak type interpolation. This is the subject of our next application. In what follows we assume that $A_0 \cap A_1$ is dense in A_0 and that ρ is a non decreasing positive weight on $(0, \infty)$, such that $\lim_{t\to 0^+} \rho(t) = 0$ and $\lim_{t\to\infty} \rho(t) = \infty$.

PROPOSITION 4.3. Let $T: A_0 \to \overline{B}_{\rho,\infty;k}$ and $T: A_1 \to B_1$. Suppose that i) There exist constants $C, \gamma > 0$ such that for all $b, b' \in B_0 + B_1$

$$k(\gamma t, b + b'; \bar{B}) \le C\left(k(t, b; \bar{B}) + k(t, b'; \bar{B})\right)$$

ii) u, v are two weights satisfying: $u \in \mathcal{B}_p$ and $u(\rho(x)) = \frac{\gamma v(\gamma x)}{\rho'(x)}$, Then,

$$T: \bar{A}_{u,p;k} \to \bar{B}_{v,p;k}.$$

PROOF. Given t > 0, $a \in A_0 + A_1$ let $a = a_0(t) + a_1(t)$ be a nearly optimal decomposition, i.e.

$$||a_0(t)||_{A_0} + \rho(t)||a_1(t)||_{A_1} \le 2K(\rho(t), a; A).$$

Since k is non increasing we have,

$$\begin{split} k(\gamma t, Ta; \bar{B}) &\leq C \left[k(t, Ta_0(t); \bar{B}) + k(t, Ta_1(t); \bar{B}) \right] \\ &\leq C \left[\frac{1}{\rho(t)} \| Ta_0(t) \|_{\bar{B}_{\infty,\rho;k}} + \frac{1}{t} K(t, Ta_1(t); \bar{B}) \right] \\ &\leq C \max\{ \| T \|_{A_0 \to \bar{B}_{\infty,\rho;K}}, \| T \|_{A_1 \to B_1} \} \left[\frac{1}{\rho(t)} \| a_0(t) \|_{A_0} + \| a_1(t) \|_{A_1} \right] \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\rho(t)} K(\rho(t), a; \bar{A}) \leq CP[k(\cdot, a; \bar{A})](\rho(t)) \end{split}$$

Taking $L^p(v)$ norms we obtain

$$\begin{split} \left\|k(t,Ta;\bar{B})\right\|_{L^{p}(v(t)dt)} &\leq C\left(\int_{0}^{\infty} (P[k(\cdot,a;\bar{A})](\rho(\gamma^{-1}t)))^{p}v(t)dt\right)^{1/p} \\ &\leq C\left(\int_{0}^{\infty} P[k(\cdot,a;\bar{A})](s)^{p}\frac{v(\gamma\rho^{-1}(s))\gamma}{\rho'(\rho^{-1}(s))}ds\right)^{1/p} \\ &= \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} P[k(\cdot,a;\bar{A})](s)^{p}u(s)ds\right)^{1/p} \\ &\leq C\left(\int_{0}^{\infty} k(s,a;\bar{A})^{p}u(s)ds\right)^{1/p} \\ &\leq C\left\|k(s,a;\bar{A})\right\|_{L^{p}(u(s)ds)}. \end{split}$$

REMARK. Let $T : A_0 \to B_{\rho,\infty;K}$ and $T : A_1 \to B_1$. If we do not assume the validity of assumption (ii) in proposition 4.3, then we get $T : A_{u,p;k} \to \bar{B}_{v,p;K}$.

PROOF. Given t > 0, $a \in A_0 + A_1$ let $a = a_0(t) + a_1(t)$ be an optimal decomposition, i.e.

$$||a_0(t)||_{A_0} + \rho(t)||a_1(t)||_{A_1} \le 2K(\rho(t), a; \bar{A})$$

Then

$$t^{-1}K(t, Ta; \bar{B}) \leq \frac{1}{t}K(t, Ta_0(t); \bar{B}) + \frac{1}{t}K(t, Ta_1(t); \bar{B})$$

$$\leq C \max\{\|T\|_{A_0 \to \bar{B}_{\infty,\rho;K}}, \|T\|_{A_1 \to B_1}\} \left[\frac{1}{\rho(t)} \|a_0(t)\|_{A_0} + \|a_1(t)\|_{A_1}\right]$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{\rho(t)}K(\rho(t), a; \bar{A}) \leq CP[k(\cdot, a; \bar{A})](\rho(t))$$

and the result follows.

Let us also remark that the classes $\mathcal{C}B_p$ also appear naturally in interpolation theory. To see this let us first recall the following

DEFINITION 4.4. (cf. [BS]) We say that an operator T is of generalized weak types (1,1) and (∞,∞) with respect to Banach pairs $\overline{A}, \overline{B}$, if there exists a constant C > 0 such that for all t > 0 we have

$$\frac{1}{t}K(t,Tf;\bar{B}) \le CS(K(\cdot,f;\bar{A}))(t)$$

It follows from the definitions that if T is of generalized weak types (1,1) and (∞, ∞) with respect to Banach pairs $\overline{A}, \overline{B}$, then for all $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$ we have

$$T: A_{w,p;K} \to B_{w,p;K}.$$

Examples 4.5

Now we provide some examples of weights which illustrate how our theory can be applied for building interpolation scales.

The most important examples of weights in the C_p class are the ones defined by powers which correspond to the Lions-Peetre scales. It is very easy to see that $w(x) = x^{\alpha} \in C_p$ if and only if $-1 < \alpha < p - 1$. Furthermore $w(x) = x^{\alpha}(1 + \log^+ x)^{\beta} \in C_p$ if and only if $-1 < \alpha < p - 1$, and $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$.

The reverse Hölder type inequality, the factorization theory of the C_p -weights, and straightforward computations show that if w is a C_p -weight, then $w(x)(1 + \log^+ x)^\beta$ and $w(x)(1 + \log^+(1/x))^\beta$ are also C_p -weights, for all $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$. Furthermore, if w is a C_p -weight, then there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that if ϕ is the function defined by $\phi(x) = x^{-\varepsilon}$, for x < 1 and $\phi(x) = x^{\varepsilon}$, for $x \ge 1$, then $v(x) = w(x)\phi(x)$ is also a C_p -weight.

Not all the C_p -weights are quasi-powers. In the comments after the Proposition (2.7)' we indicate a method for constructing C_1 weights not of quasi-power type. The factorization theorem provides us a method for extending these kind of examples for p > 1.

In the same way, one verifies that the classes C_p , \mathcal{B}_p and \mathcal{CB}_p are different. The following assertions are not difficult to prove:

i) \mathcal{B}_p is strictly smaller that $\mathcal{C}B_p$.

More precisely, if $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$ then $w\chi_{[0,a]} \in \mathcal{B}_p \setminus \mathcal{C}B_p$, for all a > 0. Also if $-1 < \alpha < p - 1$, the weight w defined by

$$w(t) = \begin{cases} x^{\alpha}, & \text{if } 0 < x \le 1 ; \\ x^{-1}, & \text{if } 1 < x \end{cases}$$

belongs to $\mathcal{B}_p \setminus \mathcal{B}_\infty$.

ii) $\mathcal{C}B_p$ is strictly smaller that \mathcal{C}_p .

Let $\alpha < 0$ and $\beta > -1$ be real numbers. Consider the weight

$$w(t) = \begin{cases} (x^{\alpha} - 1)^{\beta}, & \text{if } 0 < x \le 1 ; \\ x^{\alpha}, & \text{if } 1 < x. \end{cases}$$

Then, if $-1 < \alpha < 0$, and $\beta > p/p'$, we have $w \in \mathcal{C}B_p \setminus \mathcal{C}_p$.

5. Extrapolation of weighted norm inequalities via extrapolation theory

In this section we shall develop a connection with the theory of extrapolation of Jawerth and Milman (cf. [JM], [Mi]). We shall show that under suitable assumptions it is possible to extrapolate from the classical Lions-Peetre scales to the more general scales considered in this paper.

We shall follow the notation of $[\mathbf{JM}]$ and $[\mathbf{Mi}]$ to which we also refer for notation and background. In these works it is shown, among other things, that families of estimates, with rates, can be extrapolated. As a consequence of this theory it is possible to obtain sharp estimates of the K functional of a given operator by analyzing the norm behavior of the operator on intermediate families of spaces. This suggests the project of considering weighted norm estimates with rates.

DEFINITION 5.1. For a weight w we let

$$\begin{split} \|w\|_{\mathcal{B}_{p}} &= \inf\{C > 0: \int_{t}^{\infty} \left(\frac{t}{x}\right)^{p} w(x) dx \le C \int_{0}^{t} w(x) dx\}.\\ \|w\|_{\mathcal{B}^{\infty}} &= \inf\{C > 0: \int_{0}^{t} Pw(x) dx \le C \int_{0}^{t} w(x) dx\}.\\ \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}B_{p}} &= \|w\|_{\mathcal{B}_{p}} + \|w\|_{\mathcal{B}^{\infty}}. \end{split}$$

The dependence on the norms of \mathcal{A}_p weights of weighted $L^p(w)$ norm inequalities for classical operators was recently discussed in [**Bu**]. The dependence of the weighted $L^p(w)$ norm inequalities for the Calderón operator S on the \mathcal{C}_p -norms is, of course, well understood as well (see proposition 2.9 above).

Using extrapolation in the sense of [**JM**] we show, under mild extra restrictions, a sharper version of Theorem 3.8.

THEOREM 5.2. Let $\alpha > 0$, $1 , and let <math>\overline{A}$ and \overline{B} be Banach pairs. Suppose that T is a bounded linear operator mapping $T : \overline{A}_{w,p;K} \to \overline{B}_{w,p;K}$, for every $w \in C_p$, with

$$\|T\|_{\bar{A}_{w,p;K}\to\bar{B}_{w,p;K}} \le C \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}_p}^{\alpha}$$

then for all $1 < q < \infty$, for all $w \in CB_q$ (in particular for all $w \in C_q$), we have

$$T: \bar{A}_{w,q;K} \to \bar{B}_{w,q;K}$$

PROOF. A computation shows that if we let $w_{\theta}(x) = x^{(1-\theta)p-1}, \theta \in (0,1)$, then

$$\|w_{\theta}\|_{\mathcal{C}_{p}} = p^{-1/p} {p'}^{-1/p'} (\frac{1}{1-\theta} + \frac{1}{\theta}).$$
²⁸

It follows that

$$T: \bar{A}_{\theta,p;K} \to \bar{B}_{\theta,p;K}.$$

with

$$||T||_{\bar{A}_{\theta,p;K}\to\bar{B}_{\theta,p;K}} \le c(1-\theta)^{-\alpha}\theta^{-\alpha}.$$

Therefore by $[\mathbf{JM}]$ we have

$$K(t, Ta; \bar{B}) \le c \int_0^t \left(\log \frac{t}{s}\right)^{\alpha - 1} K(s, a; \bar{A}) \ \frac{ds}{s} + t \int_t^\infty \left(\log \frac{s}{t}\right)^{\alpha - 1} \frac{K(s, a; \bar{A})}{s} \frac{ds}{s}$$

and thus,

$$\frac{K(t,Ta;\bar{B})}{t} \le c\left(P^{(\alpha)}\left(\frac{K(\cdot,a;\bar{A})}{\cdot}\right)(t) + Q^{(\alpha)}\left(\frac{K(\cdot,a;\bar{A})}{\cdot}\right)(t)\right).$$

Now, suppose $\alpha \geq 1$ and let $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $n \leq \alpha < n + 1$. Then,

$$\int_0^t \left(\log\frac{t}{s}\right)^{\alpha-1} K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s}$$
$$= \int_0^{t/e} \left(\log\frac{t}{s}\right)^{\alpha-1} K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s} + \int_{t/e}^t \left(\log\frac{t}{s}\right)^{\alpha-1} K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s}$$
$$\leq \int_0^{t/e} \left(\log\frac{t}{s}\right)^n K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s} + \int_{t/e}^t K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s},$$

therefore $P^{(\alpha)}$ is controlled by the sum of P and $P^{(n+1)}$.

If $0 < \alpha < 1$, we have

$$\int_0^{t/e} \left(\log \frac{t}{s} \right)^{\alpha - 1} K(s, a; \bar{A}) \ \frac{ds}{s} \le \int_0^{t/e} K(s, a; \bar{A}) \ \frac{ds}{s},$$

and

$$\int_{t/e}^{t} \left(\log\frac{t}{s}\right)^{\alpha-1} K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s} \le K(t,a;\bar{A}) \int_{t/e}^{t} \left(\log\frac{t}{s}\right)^{\alpha-1} \frac{ds}{s}$$
$$= K(t,a;\bar{A}) \int_{1}^{e} (\log x)^{\alpha-1} \frac{dx}{x} = CK(t,a;\bar{A}) = C \int_{t/e}^{t} K(t,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s}$$
$$\le C' \int_{t/e}^{t} \frac{tK(s,a;\bar{A})}{s} \frac{ds}{s} \le C'' \int_{t/e}^{t} K(s,a;\bar{A}) \frac{ds}{s}$$

and so $P^{(\alpha)}$ is controlled by P.

Since similar arguments work for Q, and K(t)/t decreases, it follows that for every $1 < q < \infty$, and every $w \in CB_q$, we have

$$T: \bar{A}_{w,q;K} \to \bar{B}_{w,q;K}$$

as we wished to show.

NOTE. The proof of the previous result shows that in practice we can extrapolate from estimates in the Lions-Peetre scales to the more general scales considered in this paper.

REMARKS.

i) We refer to $[\mathbf{Bu}]$ for a detailed analysis of the dependence on the \mathcal{A}_p norms of w of weighted $L^{p}(w)$ inequalities for singular integrals, the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator and other classical operators. These estimates can be also extrapolated in the sense of [**JM**].

ii) There are similar versions of the previous theorem for the other classes of weights.

Example 5.3. We discuss how the methods of this section apply to the study of the maximal operator of Hardy-Littlewood. Let us consider an operator T: $\bar{A}_{\theta,q;K} \to \bar{A}_{\theta,q;K}$ such that

$$\|Tf\|_{\bar{A}_{\theta,q;K}} \leq \frac{c}{\theta} \|f\|_{\bar{A}_{\theta,q;K}}, \theta \in (0,1), q \geq 1$$

Then the theory of $[\mathbf{JM}]$ gives

$$K(t, Tf; A_0, A_1) \le \int_0^t K(s, f; A_0, A_1) \frac{ds}{s}.$$
(5.1)

Let us assume, moreover, that the pair \overline{A} is regular and satisfies the following property (an example of pair that satisfies this property is (L^1, L^∞)): there exists a constant c > 0, such that for any $x, y \in A_0 + A_1$, we have

$$\frac{d}{dt}K(2t, x+y; A_0, A_1) \le c\left(\frac{d}{dt}K(t, x; A_0, A_1) + \frac{d}{dt}K(t, y; A_0, A_1)\right), \ t > 0.$$

We shall also assume that T satisfies the 'weak type estimate'

$$tk(t, Tf; A_0, A_1) \le c \|f\|_{A_0}$$

where $k(t,...) = \frac{d}{dt}K(t,..)$. Then, we can improve on (5.1) and obtain

$$tk(t, Tf, A_0, A_1) \le c \int_0^t k(s, f; A_0, A_1) ds$$
 (5.2)

In fact, given $f \in A_0 + A_1$, let us select an almost optimal decomposition f = $f_0(t) + f_1(t)$ such that

$$K(t, f; A_0, A_1) \sim \|f_0(t)\|_{A_0} + \|f_1(t)\|_{A_1}$$

and moreover such that (cf. [JM1]),

$$\begin{split} \|f_0(t)\|_{A_0} &\sim K(t,f;A_0,A_1) - tk(t,f;A_0,A_1) \\ & t \|f_1(t)\|_{A_1} \sim tk(t,f;A_0,A_1). \end{split}$$

Then,

$$tk(2t, Tf; A_0, A_1) \le ct \left(k(t, Tf_0(t); A_0, A_1) + k(t, Tf_1(t); A_0, A_1)\right).$$

The weak type estimate gives

$$\begin{aligned} tk(t, Tf_0(t); A_0, A_1) &\leq c \, \|f_0(t)\|_{A_0} \\ &\leq c \, (K(t, f; A_0, A_1) - tk(t, f; A_0, A_1)) \end{aligned}$$

On the other hand the fact that k is decreasing combined with the extrapolation estimate (5.2) gives

$$\begin{aligned} tk(t, Tf_1(t); A_0, A_1) &\leq K(t, Tf_1(t); A_0, A_1) \leq c \int_0^t K(s, f_1(t); A_0, A_1) \frac{ds}{s} \\ &\leq c \int_0^t s \, \|f_1(t)\|_{A_1} \, \frac{ds}{s} \\ &\leq c \int_0^t k(t, f; A_0, A_1) ds \\ &= ctk(t, f; A_0, A_1) \end{aligned}$$

Consequently,

$$\begin{split} tk(2t,Tf;A_0,A_1) &\leq c\{K(t,f;A_0,A_1) - tk(t,f;A_0,A_1)\} + c\{tk(t,f;A_0,A_1)\} \\ &\leq cK(t,f;A_0,A_1) = c\int_0^t k(s,f;A_0,A_1)ds \end{split}$$

as we wished to show.

In particular, let T be a sublinear operator mapping L^p into L^p for $p\in(1,\infty)$ and such that

$$||Tf||_{p} \leq \frac{c}{p-1} ||f||_{p}.$$

The previous discussion implies that we have

$$K(t,Tf;L^1,L^\infty) \le c \int_0^t K(s,f;L^1,L^\infty) \frac{ds}{s}$$

or equivalently, in terms of rearrangements, we have

$$(Tf)^{**}(t) \le c \int_0^t s f^{**}(s) \frac{ds}{s}$$

To place ourselves under the conditions that apply to the maximal operator of Hardy-Littlewood, let us also assume that T is also an operator of weak type (1, 1). Then, we obtain moreover that

$$(Tf)^*(t) \le cf^{**}(t) = Pf^*(t).$$

At this point we can apply the weighted norm inequalities for the operator P studied in this paper. We also refer to our next example and to Example 6.1 below.

Example 5.4. Let T be an operator such that

$$\|Tf\|_{p} \le c \frac{p^{2}}{p-1} \|f\|_{p}, \ 1 (5.3).$$

It follows from $[\mathbf{JM}]$ that

$$K(t,Tf;L^1,L^\infty) \le c\left(\int_0^t K(s,f;L^1,L^\infty)\frac{ds}{s} + t\int_t^\infty \frac{K(s,f;L^1,L^\infty)}{s}\frac{ds}{s}\right),$$

and since $K(t, f, g; L^1, L^\infty) = t \int_0^t g^*(s) ds = tg^{**}(t)$, we get

$$(Tf)^{**}(t) \le S(f^{**})(t)$$
 (5.3)'

As a consequence we get that for $w \in CB_p$, 1 ,

$$T: \Lambda(w, p) \to \Lambda(w, p).$$

Thus, we see that the theory of weighted norm inequalities for T acting on weighted Lorentz spaces can be extrapolated from the classical unweighted L^p theory. Moreover, if T is of weak type (1,1) the estimate (5.3)' can be sharpened replacing throughout ** by * leading to

$$(Tf)^*(t) \le cS(f^*)(t).$$

In particular these results apply to the Hilbert transform H, given by

$$Hf(x) = \text{pv} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{f(x-y)}{y} dy.$$

The corresponding rearrangement inequalities here are due to O'Neil-Weiss and Calderón, and the weighted Lorentz norm inequalities follow from the work of Boyd and Ariño-Muckenhoupt. In this sense one should view this example as an extention, via extrapolation, of classical estimates for the Hilbert transform to general operators that satisfy the family of estimates (5.3).

Remark.

The mechanism discussed in the previous examples can be applied to study weighted Lorentz norm inequalities for other classical operators of analysis (cf. [S]). In fact, for many of these operators we have very precise L^p estimates. In particular, this remark applies to weighted versions of Sobolev embedding theorems. We shall leave the particular details to the interested reader. When applied to power-logarithmic weights, as described in Example 4.5, we get an extension of [BeRu], where such estimates are extensively studied (cf. also [EOP]).

6. Applications to function spaces

In this section we indicate briefly how our results fit in the applications of interpolation theory to the study of specific scales of function spaces. In particular we indicate how our results allow us to extend known results for weighted $L^p(w)$ spaces to other scales of spaces. Some of the material here will be useful in §11 when we consider applications to commutator theorems in the context of concrete scales of function spaces.

Naturally our first example deals with Lorentz spaces.

Example 6.1. For the pair (L^1, L^∞) we have

$$\frac{K(t,f;L^1,L^\infty)}{t} = f^{**}(t)$$
$$k(t,f;L^1,L^\infty) = f^*(t)$$

Therefore,

$$(L^1, L^\infty)_{w,p;k} = \Lambda(w, p)$$

where $\Lambda(w, p) = \{f : \int_0^\infty f^{*p} w < \infty\}$ is the corresponding Lorentz space. If $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$ we have, according to Proposition 4.2,

$$(L^1, L^\infty)_{w,p;K} = \Lambda(w, p).$$

Using theorem 5.2 we thus obtain an extrapolation theorem for operators acting on Lorentz spaces with CB_p weights which combines features of the Rubio de Francia and the Jawerth-Milman methods. Likewise, if the rates hypothesized in theorem 5.2 are not available we can use the extrapolation theorem 2.6. Let us also note that, moreover, if additional information is available for the operator under study then we can obtain stronger results. For more on this point see Example 5.3 and 5.4 above and Proposition 5.2.2 of [**JM**].

In connection with the following example we also refer the reader to the reiteration result in $\S3.$ *ii*).

Example 6.2. We shall now consider Tent spaces. These spaces, which were introduced by Coifman, Meyer and Stein (cf. **[CMS]**), provide a natural framework to study many problems in harmonic analysis. For the characterization of the interpolation spaces between Tent spaces we refer to **[CMS]**, **[AM1]**, **[AM2]**, and the papers quoted therein. We now show that the weighted versions of these spaces introduced in **[So]** fall out in the scope of our theory.

We start by recalling the definitions. For $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, let $\Gamma(x) = \{(y,t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+ : \|x - y\| < t\}$, and for measurable functions f defined on \mathbb{R}^{n+1} , $0 < q < \infty$, let

$$A_q(f)(x) = \left(\int_{\Gamma(x)} |f(y,t)|^q \frac{dydt}{t^{n+1}}\right)^{1/2}$$
and for $q = \infty$ we let

$$A_{\infty}(f)(x) = \sup_{(y,t)\in\Gamma(x)} |f(y,t)|.$$

For $0 , <math>0 < q \le \infty$, the Tent spaces T_q^p are defined by

$$T_q^p = \{ f : A_q(f) \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n) \}.$$

There are several ways to define weighted versions of these spaces. For example, extending somewhat [So], we let, for a weight w defined on \mathbb{R}_+ ,

$$T_q\Lambda(p,w) = \{f : A_q(f) \in \Lambda(p,w)\}.$$

Likewise, if w is a weight defined on \mathbb{R}^n , we can define weighted versions of Tent spaces associated with $L^p(w)$ spaces, by

$$T_{q}^{p}(w) = \{f : A_{q}(f) \in L^{p}(w)\}.$$

Before proceeding further let us point out a simple construction with \mathcal{B}_p weights which will be useful to derive reiteration theorems in our setup. Let $1 \leq p < r$, then $\nu \in \mathcal{B}_{r/p}$ if and only if there exists $w \in \mathcal{B}_r$ such that $\nu(t) = w(t^{1/p})t^{-1/p'}$. Indeed suppose that $\nu(t) = w(t^{1/p})t^{-1/p'}$ with $w \in \mathcal{B}_r$, then, for l > 0, we have

$$\int_{l}^{\infty} (\frac{l}{t})^{r/p} \nu(t) dt = p \int_{l^{1/p}}^{\infty} (\frac{l^{1/p}}{x})^{r} w(x) dx \le c \int_{0}^{l^{1/p}} w(x) dx$$
$$= c \int_{0}^{l} \nu(u) du$$

and therefore $\nu \in \mathcal{B}_{r/p}$. On the other hand, if $\nu \in \mathcal{B}_{r/p}$, then a similar calculation (cf. **[N2]**) shows that $w(t) = t^{p/p'}\nu(t^p) = t^{p-1}\nu(t^p) \in \mathcal{B}_r$ and, consequently, we can write $\nu(t) = w(t^{1/p})t^{-1/p'}$, with $w \in \mathcal{B}_r$ as we claimed.

We shall now briefly indicate how the classical interpolation theory for Tent spaces can be extended to our setting. Consider the computation of the K functional for certain pairs of Tent spaces. We note that

$$K(t,f;T^p_q,L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^{n+1})) \sim K(t,A_q(f);L^p(\mathbb{R}^n),L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^n))$$

(in fact the argument of [AM1] for $q = \infty$, works also for $0 < q \le \infty$). Therefore (cf. [BL]), for $1 \le p < r$, $w \in \mathcal{B}_r$, and $w_p(t) = w(t^{1/p})t^{-1/p'}$, we get

$$\left(\frac{K(t,f;T_q^p,L^\infty)}{t}\right)^r \sim \left(\frac{1}{t^p} \int_0^{t^p} A_q(f)^*(s)^p ds\right)^{r/p}$$

and

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{K(t,f;T_q^p,L^\infty)}{t}\right)^r w(t)dt \sim \int_0^\infty P(A_q(f)^{*p})(t^p)^{r/p}w(t)dt$$
$$\sim \int_0^\infty P(A_q(f)^{*p})(t)^{r/p}w(t^{1/p})t^{-1/p'}dt$$
$$\leq c \int_0^\infty A_q(f)^{*r}(t)w_p(t)dt.$$

Conversely, we observe that

$$\int_0^\infty A_q(f)^{*r}(t)w_p(t)dt = \int_0^\infty \left(A_q(f)^{*p}(t)\right)^{r/p}w_p(t)dt$$
$$\leq \int_0^\infty \left(P(A_q(f)^{*p})(t)\right)^{r/p}w_p(t)dt .$$
$$\sim \int_0^\infty \left(\frac{K(t,f;T_q^p,L^\infty)}{t}\right)^r w(t)dt$$

We have thus shown that for $w \in \mathcal{B}_r$, $1 \leq p < r$, we have

$$(T_q^p, L^\infty)_{w,r;K} = T_q \Lambda(r, w_p).$$

The case $p = \infty$ requires some modifications (cf. **[CMS**]).

 $\|$

Example 6.3. In this example we discuss weighted Hardy-Sobolev spaces. A general reference for the material here is [**Lu**]. Let $H^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ denote the usual Hardy H^p spaces on $\mathbb{R}^n, 0 . For <math>\alpha > 0$ we let I^{α} (the Riesz potential of order $-\alpha$) be defined by $(I^{\alpha}f)^{\hat{}}(\xi) = c |\xi|^{\alpha} \hat{f}(\xi)$. The Hardy-Sobolev spaces $\dot{W}^{\alpha}_{H^p}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ are defined by

$$\dot{W}^{\alpha}_{H^p}(\mathbb{R}^n) = \{ f \in S' : I^{\alpha} f \in H^p(\mathbb{R}^n) \}$$

with

$$f\|_{\dot{W}^{\alpha}_{H^{p}}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} = \left\|I^{\alpha}f\right\|_{H^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}.$$

The characterization of the K-functional for the pair $(H^p(\mathbb{R}^n), \dot{W}^{\alpha}_{H^p}(\mathbb{R}^n))$ is well known (cf. [Lu]), and we have

$$K(t, f; H^p(\mathbb{R}^n), \dot{W}^k_{H^p}(\mathbb{R}^n)) \approx \omega_k(t^{1/k}, f)_{H^p}$$

where $\omega_k(t^{1/k}, f)_{H^p}$ denotes the H^p modulus of continuity given by

$$\omega_k(t^{1/k}, f)_{H^p} = \sup_{|u| < t^{1/k}} \sum_{j=0}^k (-1)^j \binom{k}{j} \|f(\cdot + ju)\|_{H^p}.$$

Thus the interpolation spaces $(H^p(\mathbb{R}^n), \dot{W}^{\alpha}_{H^p}(\mathbb{R}^n))_{w,q;K}$ give weighted integrability conditions for these moduli of continuity.

It is interesting to remark here, for future use, that nearly optimal decompositions can be achieved through the use of certain "homogeneous" multipliers. Recall that "homogeneous" multipliers are given by a family of uniformly bounded operators on $H^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$, $\{M_{\varepsilon}\}_{\varepsilon>0}$, such that $(M_{\varepsilon}f)^{\hat{}}(\xi) = m(\varepsilon\xi)\hat{f}(\xi)$, where $m \in L^{\infty}, f \in L^2 \cap H^p$ (cf. [Lu]). Under suitable conditions we have that

$$f = (f - M_{\varepsilon(t)}f) + M_{\varepsilon(t)}f$$

is an optimal decomposition for the computation of $K(t, f; H^p(\mathbb{R}^n), \dot{W}^k_{H^p}(\mathbb{R}^n))$. In particular this applies to the Abel-Poisson homogeneous multipliers given by

 $(W_t^{\alpha} f)^{\hat{}}(\xi) = e^{-|t\xi|^{\alpha}} \hat{f}(\xi)$. Then, in the notation of §7 below, we have

$$D_K(t)f = f - W_{t^{1/\alpha}}^{\alpha}f$$
$$(I - D_K(t))f = W_{t^{1/\alpha}}^{\alpha}f.$$

Example 6.4. Hardy spaces with weights can be characterized through the use of weighted Tent spaces. This can be seen, for example, by means of establishing

weighted norm inequalities showing the equivalence between the $L^p(w)$ norms of non-tangential maximal functions and square functions. In particular this equivalence holds for weights in the \mathcal{A}_{∞} class of Muckenhoupt. For more details we refer to [**Wu**]. In particular this remark allows us to transplant the theory of interpolation of weighted Tent spaces to the setting of weighted Hardy spaces. For a more detailed account of the connection between Hardy spaces and Tent spaces we refer to [**CMS**], see also Example 11.10 below.

Example 6.5. Example 6.1 can be easily generalized to the setting of Sobolev spaces. This follows from the fact that

$$K(t,f;W_1^k(\mathbb{R}^n),W_\infty^k(\mathbb{R}^n)) \sim \sum_{|\alpha| \le k} K(t,D^{\alpha}f;L^1(\mathbb{R}^n),L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)).$$

Therefore if $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$ we obtain

$$(W_1^k(\mathbb{R}^n), W_\infty^k(\mathbb{R}^n))_{w,p;K} = W_{\Lambda(w,p)}^k(\mathbb{R}^n)$$

where

$$W^k_{\Lambda(w,p)}(\mathbb{R}^n) = \{ f : D^{\alpha} f \in \Lambda(w,p)(\mathbb{R}^n), |\alpha| \le k \}$$

provided with its natural norm.

Example 6.6. In a similar fashion we can treat the familiar scales of real interpolation spaces including Besov spaces (cf. [**Bui**]) and non-commutative L^p spaces (cf. [**BL**]). In particular non-commutative weighted Lorentz spaces appear as interpolation spaces between non-commutative L^p spaces. The theory of extrapolation of inequalities developed in this paper thus applies in this set-up. In particular, we believe that our approach would have applications to the estimates of the behavior of singular numbers of integral operators (cf. [**We**]) and the references quoted therein.

Example 6.7. Sometimes it is convenient to replace the K-functional by suitable variants involving powers of the norms. The theory developed in this paper can be readily adapted replacing K-functionals with K_p functionals (cf. [**HP**]). In some cases this remark allows to simplify some calculations in the applications. In particular this applies to the theory of Dirichlet spaces developed by Beurling and Denny (cf. [**BD**]), where the K_2 functional plays an important role. Moreover, as it happens in the theory of Dirichlet spaces, the structure of the optimal decompositions is sometimes easier to relate to the solution of classical variational problems. We shall return to this point in §11 in connection with the theory of commutators. The reader interested in Dirichlet spaces is referred to Example 11.12 below.

7. Commutators defined by the K-method

In this section we shall apply the theory of weighted interpolation spaces to the study of commutators in real interpolation scales. The commutator estimates in the real method of interpolation were originally introduced in [JRW]. Since then the subject has been extensively studied and applied in the literature. We refer to [MR] for a survey of recent contributions. There are different operators associated with the real methods of interpolation. In this paper we shall focus mainly on the K method but analogous results are valid for the J and E methods. However it is relatively easy, in general, to adapt the methods for the K method to deal with other methods. For a general unified approach to the theory of commutators for the real and complex methods we refer to the forthcoming paper [CKMR].

The possibility of proving commutator estimates is due to suitable cancellations that allow one to obtain a more favorable estimate that would otherwise been possible to obtain. Another obstacle to be overcame when dealing with these operations is the fact that they are in general non-linear.

In our development here we shall generalize somewhat the basic operators associated with optimal decompositions introduced in [**JRW**], and show that bounded operators in weighted interpolation scales commute with these operations.

We shall now recall the basic facts and definitions. Let $A = (A_0, A_1)$ be a Banach pair, and let $a \in A_0 + A_1$, t > 0. We shall say that a decomposition $a = a_0(t) + a_1(t)$ is almost optimal for the K method, if

$$||a_0(t)||_0 + t ||a_1(t)||_1 \le cK(t, a; \bar{A})$$

where c is a constant whose value is fixed during our discussion, for instance c = 2.

It is clear that we can always choose almost optimal decompositions such that that the function from $(0, \infty)$ into $A_0 + A_1$ given by $t \to a_0(t) + a_1(t)$ is measurable. To see this we observe that it is always possible to arrange for these decompositions to be constant over dyadic intervals (cf. §9 below for more details). Moreover, we can also arrange for our almost optimal decompositions to be homogeneous. This means that if we let

$$D_K(t, \bar{A})a = D_K(t)a = a_0(t), \quad (I - D_K(t))a = a_1(t)$$

then for $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, we have

$$D_K(t)\lambda a = \lambda a, \quad (I - D_K(t))\lambda a = \lambda a.$$

In what follows we shall always consider decompositions with the properties listed above.

We shall say that a weight w satisfies the integrability condition $(IC)_p, \ 1 if$

$$\int_0^\infty \min\left\{1, \frac{1}{t}\right\}^{p'} w^{-p'/p}(t)dt < \infty. \tag{IC}_p$$

When this condition is fulfilled, it is possible to define the operator Ω_K for the elements of $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$, 1 , as

$$\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a = \Omega_{K}a = \int_{0}^{1} D_{K}(t)a\frac{dt}{t} - \int_{1}^{\infty} (I - D_{K}(t))a\frac{dt}{t} \in A_{0} + A_{1}.$$

Indeed,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{0}^{1} \|D_{K}(t)a\|_{0} \frac{dt}{t} + \int_{1}^{\infty} \|I - D_{K}(t)a\|_{1} \frac{dt}{t} \\ &\leq 2 \int_{0}^{1} K(t,a;\bar{A}) \frac{dt}{t} + 2 \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t} \frac{dt}{t} \\ &\leq 2 \left(\int_{0}^{1} \left(\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t} \right)^{p} w(t) dt \right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{0}^{1} w^{-p'/p} \right)^{1/p'} + \\ &+ 2 \left(\int_{1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t} \right)^{p} w(t) dt \right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{w^{-p'/p}}{t^{p'}} dt \right)^{1/p'} < \infty \end{split}$$

Note that for $1 , <math>C_p \subset (IC)_p$, but this condition is not clear for p = 1or even for CB_p weights. In order to show that also for these kind of weights the element Ωa do exists whenever $a \in \overline{A}_{w,p;K}$, let $1 \leq p < \infty$, and suppose that the weight w is in the class CB_p . Since the function $K(x, a; \overline{A})/x$ is a non increasing function in $L^p(w)$ then

$$\int_0^\infty \left(S\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x}\right)(t) \right)^p w(t) dt < \infty$$

and so, we have

$$S\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x}\right)(t) < \infty$$

for all t > 0. Thus

$$\infty > S\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x}\right)(t) = \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x} dx + \int_t^\infty \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x} \frac{dx}{x}$$
$$\ge C\left(\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \|a_0(x)\|_0 \frac{dx}{x} + \int_t^\infty \|a_1(x)\|_1 \frac{dx}{x}\right)$$

in particular for t = 1.

Suppose T is a bounded linear operator between the Banach pairs \overline{A} and \overline{B} , then given $a \in \overline{A}_{w,p;K}$, we can apply the operators $\Omega_{K,\overline{A}}$ and $\Omega_{K,\overline{B}}$ before and after applying T. This leads to the study of the commutator defined by

$$[T, \Omega_K]a = (T\Omega_{K,\bar{A}} - \Omega_{K,\bar{B}}T)a.$$

It is easy to establish the boundedness of this commutator using, for example, the method of [JRW]. We give the details for the sake of completeness.

38

PROPOSITION 7.1. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$ and w a weight satisfying some of preceding conditions $((IC)_p, \text{ for } 1 . Then the commutator <math>[T, \Omega_K]$ is bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;J}$.

PROOF. Let $a = a_0(t) + a_1(t)$, and $Ta = b_0(t) + b_1(t)$ be almost optimal decompositions for a and Ta respectively, i.e.

$$\|a(t)\|_{0} + t\|a_{1}(t)\|_{1} \leq 2K(t, a; \bar{A})$$
$$\|b_{0}(t)\|_{0} + t\|b_{1}(t)\|_{1} \leq 2K(t, Ta; \bar{B})$$

Then

$$T\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a - \Omega_{K,\bar{B}}Ta = \int_0^1 (Ta_0(t) - b_0(t))\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty (Ta_1(t) - b_1(t))\frac{dt}{t}$$

Since

$$Ta_0(t) - b_0(t) = -(Ta_1(t) - b_1(t)) = u(t) \in B_0 \cap B_1$$

for all t > 0, then

$$T\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a - \Omega_{K,\bar{B}}Ta = \int_0^\infty u(t)\frac{dt}{t}.$$

Hence

$$\begin{aligned} J(t, u(t); \bar{B}) &\leq \|u(t)\|_0 + t\|u(t)\|_1 \\ &\leq \|Ta_0(t)\|_0 + \|b_0\|_0 + t\|Ta_1(t)\|_1 + t\|b_1\|_1 \\ &\leq 4\|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}K(t, a; \bar{A}), \end{aligned}$$

and so

$$\begin{aligned} |T\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a - \Omega_{K,\bar{B}}Ta||_{\bar{B}_{w,p;J}} &\leq \left(\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{J(t,u(t);\bar{B})}{t}\right)^p w(t)dt\right)^{1/p} \\ &\leq 4||T||_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}||a||_{\bar{A}_{w,p;K}}. \end{aligned}$$

COROLLARY 7.2. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$, and let $w \in C_p$. Then, the commutator $[T, \Omega_K]$ is bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;K}$.

REMARK. If $\bar{\Omega}_K$ is another operator defined in $A_0 + A_1$ by using a different almost optimal decomposition and T is the identity operator then, by the Proposition 7.1, the operator $\Omega_K - \bar{\Omega}_K$ is bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{A}_{w,p;J}$. Therefore, if we define the domains of these operators by

Dom
$$\Omega_{K,A} = \{a \in \bar{A}_{w,p;K}; \Omega a \in \bar{A}_{w,p;J}\}$$

with

$$||a||_D = ||a||_{\bar{A}_{w,p;K}} + ||\Omega a||_{\bar{A}_{w,p;J}}$$

these spaces are independent of the particular operator $\Omega_{K,A}$ selected. Moreover, $\|.\|_D$ is a quasinorm and any bounded linear operator T from \bar{A} into \bar{B} is also bounded from Dom $\Omega_{K,A}$ into Dom $\Omega_{K,B}$ (see [**CJM**]).

We can improve the previous result by using the methods appearing in section 7.2 of [Mi]. It will be useful to give a complete proof for future reference in the generalizations we present below.

PROPOSITION 7.3. Let $w \in CB_p$, $1 \leq p < \infty$, then the commutator $[T, \Omega_K]$ is bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;K}$.

Moreover

$$\|[T,\Omega]a\|_{p,w,K} \le \|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}} \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}B_p} \|a\|_{p,w,K}.$$

PROOF. We start with the equality (for t > 0)

$$\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a + (\log t)a = \int_0^t D_K(s)a\frac{ds}{s} - \int_t^\infty (I - D_K(s))a\frac{ds}{s} \in A_0 + A_1$$

This gives us for each t > 0 a decomposition of $\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a + (\log t)a$ which can be used to estimate its K-functional by

$$\frac{K(t,\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a+(\log t)a;\bar{A})}{t} \leq 2S\left(\frac{K(s,a;\bar{A})}{s}\right)(t).$$

 $K(t, [T, \Omega]a; \bar{B})$

Now, we can write

$$\leq \frac{K(t, T(\Omega_{K,\bar{A}}a + (\log t)a); \bar{B})}{t} + \frac{K(t, \Omega_{K,\bar{B}}Ta + (\log t)Ta; \bar{B})}{t}$$
$$\leq 2\|T\|S\left(\frac{K(s, a; \bar{A})}{s}\right)(t) + 2S\left(\frac{K(s, Ta; \bar{B})}{s}\right)(t)$$

and, since $\frac{K(s,a;A)}{s}$ and $\frac{K(s,Ta;B)}{s}$ are decreasing functions, the result follows.

With suitable modifications we can deal with higher order commutators. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the operators $\Omega_{K,\bar{A};n}$ associated with the almost optimal decomposition $D_K(t)a$ are defined by

$$\Omega_{K,\bar{A};n}a = \frac{1}{(n-1)!} \left(\int_0^1 (\log t)^{n-1} D_K(t) a \frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty (\log t)^{n-1} (I - D_K(t)) a \frac{dt}{t} \right).$$

The corresponding result is given by

PROPOSITION 7.4. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. Let w be a weight in the class CB_p . Let $T: \overline{A} \to \overline{B}$ a bounded linear operator. For n = 0, 1, 2, ... we define

$$C_{n}a = \begin{cases} T, & \text{if } n = 0\\ [T, \Omega_{K;1}]a, & \text{if } n = 1\\ \dots & \\ [T, \Omega_{K;n}]a + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \Omega_{K;k}C_{n-k}a, & \text{if } n \ge 2 \end{cases}$$

Then the operator C_n is bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;K}$.

The proof mimics the one given in [Mi3] and the weighted norm inequalities for the Calderón operator. We shall skip the proof of Proposition 7.4 here since we shall consider a more general result in Proposition 8.4 in the next section.

8. Generalized commutators

In this section we develop a theory of weighted norm inequalities for commutators associated to the K-method of interpolation. Our results will include weighted norm estimates for higher order commutators including those of fractional type.

We need a slight generalization of the theory of weights associated with the Calderón operator which we shall now discuss.

Associated with a non negative, locally integrable function h on $(0, \infty)$ we consider the operators

$$P_{h}(f)(t) = \int_{0}^{t} f(x)h(x)dx = tP(fh)(t), \qquad t > 0$$
$$Q_{h}(f)(t) = t\int_{t}^{\infty} f(x)h(x)\frac{dx}{x} = tQ(fh)(t), \qquad t > 0.$$

The case h(x) = 1/x is obviously the most important one.

Associated with these operators we consider the following classes of weights. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$, then we shall say that a weight w belongs to the class $M_p(h)$ if the operator P_h satisfies

$$\left\|\frac{1}{t}P_h(f)\right\|_{L^p(w)} \le C \left\|\frac{f}{t}\right\|_{L^p(w)}$$
(8.1)

for any function f such that $f(t)/t \in L^p(w)$.

We say that a weight w belongs to the class $M^p(h)$ if the operator Q_h satisfies

$$\left\|\frac{1}{t}Q_h(f)\right\|_{L^p(w)} \le C \left\|\frac{f}{t}\right\|_{L^p(w)}$$
(8.2)

for any function f such that $f(t)/t \in L^p(w)$.

We also define $\mathcal{C}_p(h) = M_p(h) \cap M^p(h)$.

These two weighted norm inequalities, which are generalizations of those discussed in §2, are well understood, and can be characterized in terms of conditions similar to M_p and M^p (see, for instance, section 1.3. in [Ma]). Indeed, we have: $w \in M_p(h)$, (1 , if and only if there exist a constant <math>C > 0 such that for every t > 0

$$\left(\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x^p} dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_0^t w(x)^{-p'/p} t^{p'} h(x)^{p'} dx\right)^{1/p'} \le C,$$
$$\int_t^\infty \frac{w(x)}{x} dx \le C \frac{w(t)}{th(t)},$$

or

if p = 1.

In a similar way we can show that a weight w satisfies the $M^p(h)$ condition, (1 , if and only if there exist a constant <math>C > 0 such that for every t > 0

$$\left(\int_0^t w(x)dx\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_t^\infty w(x)^{-p'/p}h(x)^{p'}dx\right)^{1/p'} \le C,$$
$$\frac{1}{t}\int_0^t w(x)dx \le C\frac{w(t)}{th(t)},$$

or

if p = 1.

In particular, if 1 and <math>w is a weight $w \in M_p(h)$, then it satisfies the integrability condition

$$\int_0^t w(x)^{-p'/p} t^{p'} h(x)^{p'} dx < +\infty, \quad t > 0,$$
(8.3)

and, if $w \in M^p(h)$ then

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} w(x)^{-p'/p} h(x)^{p'} dx < +\infty, \quad t > 0.$$
(8.4)

We shall say that a weight belongs to the class $IC_p(h)$ if it satisfies conditions (8.3) and (8.4).

In what follows it will be convenient to define the function

$$\nu(t) = \int_1^t h(x) dx$$

which will play here the role that the logarithm plays in the classical theory.

We shall now show that the $C_p(h)$ also satisfy a kind of reverse Hölder inequality.

PROPOSITION 8.1. If $w \in C_p(h)$, then there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that $we^{\epsilon p\nu} \in M_p(h)$ and $we^{-\epsilon p\nu} \in M^p(h)$.

PROOF. It is readily verifed by induction that

$$\frac{1}{t}P_h^{(n)}(f)(t) = \frac{1}{t}\int_0^t \left(\nu(t) - \nu(x)\right)^{n-1} \frac{f(x)h(x)}{(n-1)!} dx$$

and

$$\frac{1}{t}Q_h^{(n)}(f)(t) = \int_t^\infty \left(\nu(t) - \nu(x)\right)^{n-1} \frac{f(x)h(x)}{(n-1)!} \frac{dx}{x}$$

Pick a constant $\epsilon > 0$ such $\epsilon C < 1$. It is readily seen that the following operator is well defined,

$$\begin{split} R(f)(t) &= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{\epsilon^{n-1}}{t} P_h^{(n)}(f)(t) + \frac{\epsilon^{n-1}}{t} Q_h^{(n)}(f)(t) \right) \\ &= \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t e^{\epsilon(\nu(t) - \nu(x))} f(x) h(x) dx + \int_t^\infty e^{\epsilon(\nu(x) - \nu(t))} f(x) h(x) \frac{dx}{x} \\ &= \int_0^\infty e^{\epsilon|\nu(x) - \nu(t)|} f(x) h(x) \min\left\{ \frac{1}{x}, \frac{1}{t} \right\} dx. \end{split}$$

Moreover,

$$\begin{split} \|R(f)\|_{L^{p}(w)} &\leq \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left\| \frac{\epsilon^{n-1}}{t} P_{h}^{(n)}(f) \right\|_{L^{p}(w)} + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left\| \frac{\epsilon^{n-1}}{t} Q_{h}^{(n)}(f) \right\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &\leq 2 \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \epsilon^{n-1} C^{n} \left\| \frac{f}{t} \right\|_{L^{p}(w)} = C \left\| \frac{f}{t} \right\|_{L^{p}(w)}. \end{split}$$

Hence, the operator G defined by G(f) = R(tf) is well defined and bounded, $G: L^p(w) \to L^p(w)$. Writing

$$G(f)(t) = e^{\epsilon\nu(t)}P(xfhe^{-\epsilon\nu(x)})(t) + e^{-\epsilon\nu(t)}Q(xfhe^{\epsilon\nu(x)})(t)$$

we readily obtain the result.

COROLLARY 8.2. Let $w \in C_p(h)$, $1 and <math>\alpha \ge 1$, then

$$\int_0^t |\nu(x)|^{(\alpha-1)p'} w(x)^{-p'/p} t^{p'} h(x)^{p'} dx < +\infty, \quad t > 0,$$
(8.5)

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} |\nu(x)|^{(\alpha-1)p'} w(x)^{-p'/p} h(x)^{p'} dx < +\infty, \quad t > 0.$$
(8.6)

PROOF. Since $we^{\varepsilon p\nu} \in M_p(h)$, we see that condition (8.3) is fullfilled for this new weight. Now it is enough to observe that near to 0,

$$|\nu(t)|^{(\alpha-1)p'} << e^{-\varepsilon p'\nu(t)} = e^{\varepsilon p'|\nu(t)|}$$

The proof of (8.6) is analogous and uses the second part of proposition 8.1.

In the framework of commutators of fractional order, we are going to work with $\alpha > 0$. We begin by defining the non linear operator $\Omega_{\nu,\alpha,K,\bar{A}}a = \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}$. Let $a \in A_0 + A_1$, then we let

$$\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left[\int_0^1 \nu(t)^{\alpha-1} D_K(t) ah(t) dt - \int_1^\infty \nu(t)^{\alpha-1} (I - D_K(t)) ah(t) dt \right]$$

(where $\nu(t)^{\alpha-1} = |\nu(t)|^{\alpha-1} e^{i (\alpha-1)\arg \nu(t)}$, with arg $\nu(t) = 0$ or π).

It is easy to check that $\Omega_{\nu,1}$ is well defined on $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ whenever the weight $w \in IC_p(h)$ and 1 . Indeed, we have

$$\int_{0}^{1} \|D_{K}(t)a\|_{0}h(t)dt + \int_{1}^{\infty} \|(I - D_{K}(t))a\|_{1}h(t)dt$$

$$\leq 2\int_{0}^{1} K(t, a; \bar{A})h(t)dt + 2\int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{K(t, a; \bar{A})}{t}h(t)dt$$

$$\leq 2\left(\int_{0}^{1} \left(\frac{K(t, a; \bar{A})}{t}\right)^{p}w(t)dt\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{0}^{1} w(t)^{-p'/p}(th(t))^{p'}\right)^{1/p'} +$$

$$+ 2\left(\int_{1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{K(t, a; \bar{A})}{t}\right)^{p}w(t)dt\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{1}^{\infty} w(t)^{-p'/p}h(t)^{p'}dt\right)^{1/p'} < \infty.$$

In a similar way using conditions (8.5) and (8.6) we see that $\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a$ is well defined for all $\alpha \geq 1$, and for all $a \in \bar{A}_{w,p;J}$, 1 .

For p = 1, we need to use that $w \in C_1(h)$. If $a \in \overline{A}_{1,w,K}$ the function $K(x, a; \overline{A})/x$ is in $L^1(w)$ and so,

$$\frac{1}{t}P_h^{(n}\left(\frac{K(\cdot,a;\bar{A})}{\cdot}\right)(t)\in L^1(w)$$

for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. In particular

$$\frac{1}{t}P_h^{(n}\left(\frac{K(\cdot,a;\bar{A})}{\cdot}\right)(t) < \infty$$

for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and for all t > 0. By induction

$$\frac{1}{t}\int_0^t |\nu(x)|^k \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x} h(x) dx < \infty$$

far all t > 0 and for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$. The same is true for

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} |\nu(x)|^{k} \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x} h(x) \frac{dx}{x} < \infty.$$

Hence the element $\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a$ do exists for $\alpha \ge 1$, since the function $|\nu(x)|$ is decreasing on (0, 1) and increasing on $(1, \infty)$.

Tha case $0 < \alpha < 1$ is more delicate and the existence of $\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a$ is a consequence of the Lemma 8.3 (see Proposition 8.4).

Let $1 \le p < \infty$, $w \in C_p(h)$ and let $T : \overline{A} \to \overline{B}$ be a bounded linear operator. For $\alpha \ge 0$ we define

$$C_{\nu,\alpha}(T)a = \begin{cases} T, & \text{if } \alpha = 0\\ [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a = (T\Omega_{\nu,\alpha} - \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}T)a, & \text{if } 0 < \alpha \le 1\\ [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a + \frac{\Omega_{\nu,1}}{\alpha - 1}C_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a, & \text{if } 1 < \alpha \le 2\\ [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a + \frac{2\Omega_{\nu,1}}{\alpha - 1}C_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a + \frac{2\Omega_{\nu,2}}{(\alpha - 1)(\alpha - 2)}C_{\nu,\alpha - 2}a, & \text{if } 2 < \alpha \le 3\\ \dots & \dots & \\ [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1}\frac{\binom{n-1}{k}}{\binom{\alpha - 1}{k}}\Omega_{\nu,k}C_{\nu,\alpha - k}a, & \text{if } n - 1 < \alpha \le n \end{cases}$$

The estimates for the commutators $C_{\nu,\alpha}(T)$ are based on the following

LEMMA 8.3. Let n be a natural number and let $0 < \theta < 1$, then there exists a constant $C = C(n, \theta, \nu)$ such that for any $a \in \overline{A}_{w,p;K}$ and for all t > 0 we have:

$$\int_{0}^{t} |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} |\nu(x) - \nu(t)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx$$

$$\leq C \int_{0}^{t} |\nu(x) - \nu(t)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx$$
(8.7)

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} |\nu(x) - \nu(t)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) \frac{dx}{x}$$

$$\leq C \int_{t}^{\infty} |\nu(x) - \nu(t)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) \frac{dx}{x}.$$
(8.8)

for all t > 0.

PROOF. We give a detailed proof of (8.7); the proof of (8.8) can be obtained by straightforward modifications.

Case 1: 0 < t < 1/2. It is clear since $|\nu(x)|$ is non increasing in this range. Case 2: $1/2 \le t \le 3/2$.

$$\begin{split} \int_{1/3}^t |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx \\ &\leq |\nu(3/2) - \nu(1/3)|^{n-1} K(3/2, a; \bar{A}) \int_{1/3}^{3/2} |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} h(x) dx \\ &= CK(3/2, a; \bar{A}) \end{split}$$

Since,

$$\int_{1/3}^{t} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} h(x) dx \ge \int_{1/3}^{2/5} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} h(x) dx$$
$$\ge |\nu(1/2) - \nu(2/5)|^{n-1} \int_{1/3}^{2/5} h(x) dx = C(>0)$$

we obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{1/3}^t |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x,a;\bar{A})h(x) dx \\ &\leq C \int_{1/3}^t |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x,a;\bar{A})h(x) dx \\ &\leq C \int_{1/3}^t |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x,a;\bar{A})h(x) dx. \end{split}$$

On the other hand

$$\int_{0}^{1/3} |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx$$

$$\leq |\nu(1/3)|^{\theta-1} \int_{0}^{1/3} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx.$$

Eventually we get the result for this range of t's. Case 3: t > 3/2. We need only observe that

$$\int_{3/2}^{t} |\nu(x)|^{\theta-1} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx \le$$
$$\le \nu (3/2)^{\theta-1} \int_{3/2}^{t} |\nu(t) - \nu(x)|^{n-1} K(x, a; \bar{A}) h(x) dx.$$

PROPOSITION 8.4. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$, $0 < \alpha \leq 1$ and $w \in \mathcal{C}_p(h)$. Let $T : \overline{A} \to \overline{B}$ be a bounded linear operator, then the operator $C_{\nu,\alpha} = [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]$ is bounded from $\overline{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\overline{B}_{w,p;K}$.

PROOF. Let $a \in \bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ and $0 < \alpha \leq 1$. A simple computation shows that if $a = a_0(t) + a_1(t)$ is an almost optimal decomposition of the vector a, then

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t |\nu(x)|^{\alpha - 1} \|a_0(x)\|_0 h(x) dx &\leq 2 \int_0^t |\nu(x)|^{\alpha - 1} K(x, a, \bar{A}) h(x) dx \\ &\leq C \int_0^t K(x, a, \bar{A})(t) h(x) dx < \infty \end{split}$$

Since the function $\frac{1}{x}K(x, a; \bar{A})$ is in $L^p(w)$, we have that $\frac{1}{t}P_h(K(\cdot, a; \bar{A}))(t) \in L^p(w)$ and in particular $\frac{1}{t}P_h(K(\cdot, a; \bar{A}))(t) < \infty$, for all t > 0. On the other hand

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} |\nu(x)|^{\alpha - 1} ||a_1(x)||_1 h(x) dx < +\infty$$

and so $\Omega_{\nu,\alpha} a \in A_0 + A_1$. Moreover, a simple computation shows that

$$\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}a = \int_0^t \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}a_0(x)h(x)dx - \int_t^\infty \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}a_1(x)h(x)dx.$$

By using the preceding formula we obtain

$$K(t, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}a; \bar{A}) \leq \int_{0}^{t} \frac{|\nu(x)|^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)} K(t, a_{0}(x); \bar{A})h(x)dx + \int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{|\nu(x)|^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)} K(t, a_{1}(x); \bar{A})h(x)dx$$

Then, Lemma 8.3. implies

$$K(t, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}a; \bar{A}) \le \frac{C}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left[P_h(K(x, a; \bar{A}))(t) + Q_h(K(x, a; \bar{A}))(t) \right]$$
(8.9)

and therefore

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{t}K(t,[T,\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a;\bar{B}) &\leq \|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}\frac{1}{t}K(t,\Omega_{\nu,\alpha,\bar{A}}a+\frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}a;\bar{A}) \\ &+\frac{1}{t}K(t,\Omega_{\nu,\alpha,\bar{B}}Ta+\frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}Ta;\bar{B}). \end{aligned}$$

Hence

$$\begin{split} \|[T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a\|_{\bar{B}_{w,p;K}} &= \left\|\frac{1}{t}K(t, [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a; \bar{B})\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &\leq \|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}} \left\|\frac{1}{t}K(t, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha,\bar{A}}a + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}; \bar{A})\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &+ \left\|\frac{1}{t}K(t, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha,\bar{B}}Ta + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}Ta; \bar{B})\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &\leq \frac{\|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left(\left\|\frac{1}{t}P_{h}(K(;a; \bar{A}))(t)\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} + \left\|\frac{1}{t}Q_{h}(K(;a+; \bar{A}))(t)\right\|_{L^{p}(w)}\right) \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left(\left\|\frac{1}{t}P_{h}(K(;Ta; \bar{B}))(t)\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} + \left\|\frac{1}{t}Q_{h}(K(;Ta+; \bar{B}))(t)\right\|_{L^{p}(w)}\right) \end{split}$$

Combining this estimate with (8.1) and (8.2) we finally get

$$\begin{split} \|[T,\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a\|_{\bar{B}_{w,p;K}} &\leq \frac{C\|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left\|\frac{K(t,a;A)}{t}\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &= C\|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}\|a\|_{\bar{A}_{w,p;K}}. \end{split}$$

THEOREM 8.5. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$, $w \in C_p(h)$ and let T be a bounded linear operator from \overline{A} into \overline{B} . Then, the operator $C_{\nu,\alpha}$ is bounded from $\overline{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\overline{B}_{w,p;K}$, for any $0 \leq \alpha$.

Proof.

Let us first consider the case $1 < \alpha \leq 2$. It is clear that

$$\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}a = \int_0^t \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}h(x)a_0(x)dx - \int_t^\infty \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}h(x)a_1(x)dx$$
$$\Omega_{\nu,\alpha-1}a + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}a = \int_0^t \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha-2}}{\Gamma(\alpha-1)}h(x)a_0(x)dx - \int_t^\infty \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha-2}}{\Gamma(\alpha-1)}h(x)a_1(x)dx$$
$$\Omega_{\nu,1}a + \nu(t)a = \int_0^t h(x)a_0(x)dx - \int_t^\infty h(x)a_1(x)dx$$

Therefore

$$\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a - \frac{\nu(t)}{\alpha - 1}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a - \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{(\alpha - 1)\Gamma(\alpha - 1)}a = \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha - 2}(\nu(x) - \nu(t))}{\Gamma(\alpha)}h(x)a_{0}(x)dx - \int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha - 2}(\nu(x) - \nu(t))}{\Gamma(\alpha)}h(x)a_{1}(x)dx.$$

Applying the K-functional as before and using Lemma 8.3, we obtain

$$K(t, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a - \frac{\nu(t)}{\alpha - 1}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a - \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{(\alpha - 1)\Gamma(\alpha - 1)}a; \bar{A}) \\ \leq C\left(P_{h}^{(2)}(K(x, a; \bar{A}))(t) + Q_{h}^{(2)}(K(x, a; \bar{A}))(t)\right).$$

Thus, by denoting $b = [T, \Omega_{\nu, \alpha-1}]a$, we have

$$\frac{1}{t}K(t, C_{\nu,\alpha}a; \bar{B}) \leq \frac{1}{t}K(t, T\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a - \frac{\nu(t)}{\alpha - 1}T\Omega_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a - \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{(\alpha - 1)\Gamma(\alpha - 1)}Ta; \bar{B}) + \frac{1}{t}K(t, -\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}Ta + \frac{\nu(t)}{\alpha - 1}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha - 1}Ta + \frac{\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{(\alpha - 1)\Gamma(\alpha - 1)}Ta; \bar{B}) + \frac{1}{t}K(t, \frac{1}{\alpha - 1}\Omega_{\nu,1}b + \frac{\nu(t)}{\alpha - 1}\Omega_{\nu,1}b; \bar{B}).$$

The result now follows using the same argument given in the preceding proposition. Indeed, the previous estimate and (8.9) imply that

$$\begin{split} \|C_{\nu,\alpha}a\|_{\bar{B}_{p,w,K}} &= \left\|\frac{K(t,C_{\nu,\alpha}a;\bar{B})}{t}\right\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &\leq C\|T\|_{\bar{A}\to\bar{B}}\|\frac{1}{t}P_{h}^{(2)}(K(x,a;\bar{A}))(t) + \frac{1}{t}Q_{h}^{(2)}(K(x,a;\bar{A}))(t)\|_{L^{p}(w)} \\ &+ C\|\frac{1}{t}P_{h}^{(2)}(K(x,Ta;\bar{B}))(t) + \frac{1}{t}Q_{h}^{(2)}(K(x,Ta;\bar{B}))(t)\|_{L^{p}(w)} \end{split}$$

JESUS BASTERO, MARIO MILMAN AND FRANCISCO J. RUIZ

$$+C\|\frac{1}{t}P_h(K(x,b;\bar{B}))(t) + \frac{1}{t}Q_h(K(x,b;\bar{B}))(t)\|_{L^p(w)}$$

The first two terms can be controlled by applying (8.1) and (8.2) twice. The remaining term, containing b, can be controlled applying (8.1) and (8.2) as well as Proposition 8.4. The resulting estimate is

$$\|C_{\nu,\alpha}a\|_{\bar{B}_{p,w,K}} \le C \|a\|_{\bar{A}_{p,w,K}}$$

where the constant C depends only on α , ||T|| and the other constant involved in (8.7) and (8.8).

The remaining cases require slightly more involved computations but the idea remains the same. Let us give complete details for the case $2 < \alpha \leq 3$.

It is readily verified that

$$\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a - \frac{2\nu(t)}{\alpha - 1}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a + \frac{\nu(t)^2}{(\alpha - 1)(\alpha - 2)}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha - 1}a + \frac{2\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{(\alpha - 1)(\alpha - 2)\Gamma(\alpha + 1)}a$$
$$= \int_0^t \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha - 3}(\nu(x) - \nu(t))^2}{\Gamma(\alpha)}h(x)a_0(x)dx - \int_t^\infty \frac{\nu(x)^{\alpha - 3}(\nu(x) - \nu(t))^2}{\Gamma(\alpha)}h(x)a_1(x)dx$$

The K-functional of this element is now bounded by the corresponding operator $P_h^{(3)} + Q_h^{(3)}$. If we denote by

$$C_{\nu,\alpha-1}a = [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha-1}]a + \frac{1}{\alpha - 2}\Omega_{\nu,1}[T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha-2}]a = b$$
$$C_{\nu,\alpha-2}a = [T, \Omega_{\nu,\alpha-2}]a = c$$
$$\rho_{\alpha}(t) = \frac{2\nu(t)^{\alpha}}{(\alpha - 1)(\alpha - 2)\Gamma(\alpha + 1)}$$

then

$$\begin{split} K(t,[T,\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}]a + \frac{2}{\alpha-1}\Omega_{\nu,1}b + \frac{2}{(\alpha-1)(\alpha-2)}\Omega_{\nu,2}c;\bar{B}) \\ &\leq K(t,T\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}a - \frac{2\nu(t)}{\alpha-1}T\Omega_{\nu,\alpha-1}a + \frac{\nu(t)^2}{(\alpha-1)(\alpha-2)}T\Omega_{\nu,\alpha-2}a + \rho_{\alpha}(t)Ta;\bar{B}) \\ &+ K(t,-\Omega_{\nu,\alpha}Ta + \frac{2\nu(t)}{\alpha-1}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha-1}Ta - \frac{\nu(t)^2}{(\alpha-1)(\alpha-2)}\Omega_{\nu,\alpha-2}Ta - \rho_{\alpha}(t)Ta;\bar{B}) \\ &+ K(t,\frac{2}{\alpha-1}(\Omega_{\nu,1}b + \nu(t)b) + \frac{2}{(\alpha-1)(\alpha-2)}(\Omega_{\nu,2}c - \nu(t)\Omega_{\nu,1}c - \frac{\nu(t)^2}{\Gamma(3)}c);\bar{B}) \\ &\text{nd we achieve the result as before by following an analogous routine.} \quad \Box$$

and we achieve the result as before by following an analogous routine.

Remarks.

i) When α is a natural number, we have the usual higher order commutators

$$C_{\nu,n}a = \begin{cases} T, & \text{if } n = 0\\ [T, \Omega_{\nu,K;1}]a, & \text{if } n = 1\\ \dots & \\ [T, \Omega_{\nu,K;n}]a + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \Omega_{\nu,K;k}C_{\nu,n-k}a, & \text{if } n \ge 2. \end{cases}$$

ii) When $\alpha = 1$ and requiring only integrability conditions, we obtain

48

PROPOSITION 8.6. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. If the weight $w \in C_p(h)$, then the commutator $[T, \Omega_{\nu,1}]$ is bounded from $\bar{A}_{p,wt^ph^p,K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;J}$.

The proof is the same as the one given in proposition 7.1.

9. The quasi Banach case

In this section we indicate the necessary modifications to develop a theory of commutators in the setting of quasi-Banach spaces.

Recall that a quasi-norm on a vector space X is a map $\|\cdot\|: X \to \mathbb{R}^+$ such that i) $\|x\| > 0 \ \forall x \neq 0$.

ii) $\|\lambda x\| = |\lambda| \|x\| \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}, x \in X.$

iii) $\exists C \ge 1$ such that $||x + y|| \le C(||x|| + ||y||) \ \forall x, y \in X$.

The definition of an r-norm on X supposes the validity of i), ii) and the replacement of iii) by

iii') $||x + y||^r \le ||x||^r + ||y||^r$ for $x, y \in X$ and some $0 < r \le 1$,

A quasinorm (or an r-norm) defines a metrizable vector topology on X in the usual manner. A vector space X equipped with a quasi-norm (resp. r-norm) is called a quasi-Banach (resp. r-Banach) space if it is complete.

By the concavity of the function t^r , any *r*-norm is a quasi-norm with $C = 2^{1/r-1}$. Conversely, by the Aoki-Rolewicz theorem (see [**KPR**], [**Ro**]), for any quasi-norm with constant C there exists r, namely $1/r = \log_2(2C)$, and a *r*-norm $|\cdot|$, such that $|x| \leq ||x|| \leq 4^{1/r} |x|$, $\forall x \in X$.

It follows that an *r*-normed space X is *r*-Banach if and only if for any given sequence $(x_n)_n$ of vectors in X such that $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} ||x_n||^r < \infty$, it follows that $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} x_n \in X$.

We shall now consider pairs of quasi-Banach spaces (A_0, A_1) . Since any *r*-norm is also an *r'*-norm for $0 < r' \le r$, we shall assume from now on that A_0 and A_1 are *r*-Banach spaces for the same $0 < r \le 1$.

The definition of the $A_{p,w,K}$ spaces for quasi-Banach spaces is identical to the one given for Banach pairs. However, in order to deal with the *J*-method and avoid the usual problems related to integration in quasi-Banach spaces, we need to consider discrete versions of the *J*-method in this context. Since we shall mainly work with the *K*-method we briefly indicate the necessary changes for this method only. Note that for some constant depending only on r we have

$$K(t, \sum a_n; \bar{A})^r \le C \sum K(t, a_n; \bar{A})^r.$$

For elements $a \in A_0 + A_1$, we shall consider almost optimal decompositions $a = a_0(t) + a_1(t)$, which are constant over the dyadic intervals $[2^{n-1}, 2^n)$, $n \in \mathbb{Z}$,

$$a_0(t) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} a_0(2^{n-1})\chi_{[2^{n-1},2^n)}(t)$$
$$a_1(t) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} a_1(2^{n-1})\chi_{[2^{n-1},2^n)}(t)$$

and such that

$$||a_0(t)||_0 + t||a_1(t)||_1 \le 2K(t, a; A),$$

for all t > 0.

We only consider here the case h(x) = 1/x. It is easy to verify that the operator Ω_K defined by

$$\Omega a = \Omega_K a = \int_0^1 a_0(t) \frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty a_1(t) \frac{dt}{t}$$
$$= \left(\sum_{n=-\infty}^0 a_0(2^{n-1}) - \sum_{n=1}^\infty a_1(2^{n-1})\right) \log 2$$

is well defined on $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$, for r , if <math>w is a weight in the class C_p . In fact, by Hölder's inequality, we have

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \|a_0(2^{n-1})\|_0^r \log 2 = \int_0^1 \|a_0(t)\|_0^r \frac{dt}{t} \le 2^r \int_0^1 K(t,a;\bar{A})^r \frac{dt}{t}$$
$$\le 2^r \left(\int_0^1 \left(\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t}\right)^p w(t) dt\right)^{r/p} \left(\int_0^1 w(t)^{-(r/p)(p/r)'} t^{(r-1)(p/r)'} dt\right)^{(p-r)/p}$$
ad

and

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \|a_1(2^{n-1})\|_1^r \log 2 = \int_1^{\infty} \|a_1(t)\|_0^r \frac{dt}{t} \le 2^r \int_1^{\infty} \frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})^r}{t^r} \frac{dt}{t}$$
$$\le 2^r \left(\int_1^{\infty} \left(\frac{K(t,a;\bar{A})}{t}\right)^p w(t) dt\right)^{r/p} \left(\int_1^{\infty} w(t)^{-(r/p)(p/r)'} t^{-(p/r)'} dt\right)^{(p-r)/p}$$
ere $(n/r)'$ denotes the conjugate index of (n/r) . Since by Lemma 2.0 we know

where (p/r)' denotes the conjugate index of (p/r). Since by Lemma 2.9 we know that $w(t)t^{p(1/r-1)} \in M_{p/r}$ and $w(t) \in M^{p/r}$, we see that Ω_K is well defined.

More generally in a similar fashion we can show that the operators defined by

$$\Omega_{\alpha}a = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left[\int_0^1 (\log t)^{\alpha - 1} \frac{a_0(t)}{t} dt - \int_1^\infty (\log t)^{\alpha - 1} \frac{a_1(t)}{t} dt \right]$$
$$= \frac{(\log 2)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha + 1)} \left(\sum_{-\infty}^0 a_0(2^{n-1})(n^{\alpha} - (n-1)^{\alpha}) + \sum_{1}^\infty a_1(2^{n-1})(n^{\alpha} - (n-1)^{\alpha}) \right)$$

are well defined for $\alpha > 0$. Indeed, since

$$|n^{\alpha} - (n-1)^{\alpha}|^{r} \le C(\alpha, r)|n^{(\alpha-1)r+1} - (n-1)^{(\alpha-1)r+1}|$$

for all $n \in \mathbb{Z}$, we have that

$$\sum_{n=-\infty}^{0} \|a_0(2^{n-1})\|_0^r |n^{\alpha} - (n-1)^{\alpha}|^r \le C \int_0^1 |\log t|^{(\alpha-1)r} \frac{\|a_0(t)\|_0^r}{t} dt$$
$$\le C \|a\|_{p,w,K}^{r/p} \left(\int_0^1 |\log t|^{(\alpha-1)r(p/r)'} w(t)^{-(r/p)(p/r)'} t^{(r-1)(p/r)'} dt\right)^{(p-r)/p}$$

and a similar inequality is true for the other series.

We can now state the following commutator theorem

PROPOSITION 9.1. Let $0 < r \leq 1$ and r . Let <math>w be a weight in the class C_p and let $\overline{A} = (A_0, A_1)$ be a pair of r-Banach spaces. Then the operator $\Omega_K a = \Omega a$ is well defined in the space $\overline{A}_{w,p;K}$ and, moreover, for any bounded linear operator $T : \overline{A} \to \overline{B}$, the commutator $[T, \Omega]$ is bounded. Furthermore, the operators

$$C_{\alpha}a = \begin{cases} T, & \text{if } \alpha = 0\\ [T, \Omega_{\alpha}]a = (T\Omega_{\alpha} - \Omega_{\alpha}T)a, & \text{if } 0 < \alpha \leq 1\\ [T, \Omega_{\alpha}]a + \frac{\Omega_{1}}{\alpha - 1}C_{\alpha - 1}a, & \text{if } 1 < \alpha \leq 2\\ [T, \Omega_{\alpha}]a + \frac{2\Omega_{1}}{\alpha - 1}C_{\alpha - 1}a + \frac{2\Omega_{2}}{(\alpha - 1)(\alpha - 2)}C_{\alpha - 2}a, & \text{if } 2 < \alpha \leq 3\\ \dots & \text{if } \dots\\ [T, \Omega_{\alpha}]a + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1}\frac{\binom{n-1}{k}}{\binom{\alpha - 1}{k}}\Omega_{k}C_{\alpha - k}a, & \text{if } n - 1 < \alpha \leq n \end{cases}$$

are bounded from $\bar{A}_{w,p;K}$ into $\bar{B}_{w,p;K}$, where, as before,

$$\Omega_{\alpha}a = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \left[\int_0^1 (\log)^{\alpha-1} \frac{a_0(t)}{t} dt - \int_1^\infty (\log t)^{\alpha-1} \frac{a_1(t)}{t} dt \right].$$

PROOF. The proof is an adaptation of those of lemma 8.3 and propositions 8.4 and 8.5. Let us sketch the main differences, only in the case $0 < \alpha \leq 1$. The other cases can be proven in a similar fashion.

For any $t \in (0, \infty)$ we have

$$\Omega_{\alpha}a + \frac{(\log t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)} = \int_0^t \frac{(\log x)^{(\alpha-1)}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)} a_0(x) \frac{dx}{x} - \int_t^\infty \frac{(\log x)^{(\alpha-1)}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)} a_1(x) \frac{dx}{x}.$$

Then, by using a suitable adaptation of lemma 8.3, we obtain

$$\begin{split} K(t,\Omega_{\alpha}a + \frac{(\log t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)};\bar{A})^{r} &\leq C(\alpha,r) \int_{0}^{t} |\log x|^{(\alpha-1)r} ||a_{0}(x)||^{r} \frac{dx}{x} \\ &+ C(\alpha,r)t^{r} \int_{t}^{\infty} |\log x|^{(\alpha-1)r} ||a_{1}(x)||_{1}^{r} \frac{dx}{x} \\ &\leq C(\alpha,r) \int_{0}^{t} |\log x|^{(\alpha-1)r} K(x,a;\bar{A})^{r} \frac{dx}{x} \\ &+ C(\alpha,r)t^{r} \int_{t}^{\infty} |\log x|^{(\alpha-1)r} \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^{r}}{x^{r}} \frac{dx}{x} \\ &\leq C \int_{0}^{t} K(x,a;\bar{A})^{r} \frac{dx}{x} + Ct^{r} \int_{t}^{\infty} \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^{r}}{x^{r}} \frac{dx}{x} \\ &\leq CtP\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^{r}}{x}\right)(t) + Ct^{r}Q\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^{r}}{x^{r}}\right)(t). \end{split}$$

Since

$$\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x} \in L^{p/r}(w(x)x^{p(1/r-1)}), \quad \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x^r} \in L^{p/r}(w)$$

and besides we know that $w(x)x^{p(1/r-1)} \in M_{p/r}$ and $w \in M^{p/r}$ (lemma 2.9) we achieve

$$\left\| t^{-1} K\left(t, \Omega_{\alpha} a + \frac{(\log t)^{\alpha}}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}; \bar{A} \right) \right\|_{L^{p}(w)}^{p}$$

9. THE QUASI BANACH CASE

$$\begin{split} &\leq C \left\| t^{1-r} P\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x}\right)(t) \right\|_{L^{p/r}(w)}^{p/r} + C \left\| Q\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x^r}\right)(t) \right\|_{L^{p/r}(w)}^{p/r} \\ &\leq C \left\| P\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x}\right)(t) \right\|_{L^{p/r}(wt^{p(1/r-1)})}^{p/r} + C \left\| Q\left(\frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x^r}\right)(t) \right\|_{L^{p/r}(w)}^{p/r} \\ &\leq C \left\| \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x} \right\|_{L^{p/r}(wx^{p(1/r-1)})}^{p/r} + C \left\| \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})^r}{x^r} \right\|_{L^{p/r}(w)}^{p/r} \\ &= C \left\| \frac{K(x,a;\bar{A})}{x} \right\|_{L^{p}(w)}^{p} = C \|a\|_{p,w,K}^{p}. \end{split}$$
we the proof follows as that in proposition 8.4.

Now the proof follows as that in proposition 8.4.

We refer the reader to $\S10$ for examples and applications of these results to harmonic analysis.

10. Applications to Harmonic Analysis

In this section we consider applications of our results in harmonic analysis. In particular we consider commutator theorems with multiplication operators in different settings. We also relate the construction of these commutators to the solution of classical variational problems. Our first example deals with the connection of \mathcal{A}_p weights, the space BMO and commutator estimates.

Example 10.1.

The classical example connecting \mathcal{A}_p weights in \mathbb{R}^n , BMO functions, and interpolation is given by the commutators associated with the pair $(L^p(w_0), L^p(w_1))$ (see [**JRW**] or example 64 in [**Mi**]). An $\Omega_{K,n}$ associated with this pair is

$$\Omega_{K,n}f(x) = -\frac{1}{n!p^n}f(x)\left(\log\frac{w_0(x)}{w_1(x)}\right)^n, \quad n = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$

Moreover, if we consider operators of fractional order we have

$$\Omega_{K,\alpha}f(x) = -\frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)p^{\alpha}}f(x)\left(\log\frac{w_0(x)}{w_1(x)}\right)^{\alpha}, \quad \alpha > 0$$

Let $1 . If we take <math>b \in BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$ with BMO norm small enough, then $w_0 = e^{-bp/2}$, $w_1 = e^{bp/2}$ are \mathcal{A}_p weights. Therefore, if T is a Calderón-Zygmund operator then T is bounded on $L^p(w_0)$ and on $L^p(w_1)$. Hence $[T, M_b]$ (where $M_b f = bf$) is bounded on $(L^p(w_0), L^p(w_1))_{q,w,K}$ for $1 \le q < \infty$ and $w \in \mathcal{CB}_q$ (cf. Proposition 3.3).

Combining these considerations with

$$(L^{p}(w_{0}), L^{p}(w_{1}))_{1/2, p; K} = L^{p}.$$

we get the following

COROLLARY 10.2. Let p > 1. Let $b \in BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and T any Calderón-Zygmund operator. Then the commutator $[T, M_b]$ is bounded in $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, v)$ for the following weights in \mathbb{R}^n

$$v(x) = e^{pb(x)/2} \int_0^{e^{-b(x)}} w(t)dt + e^{-pb(x)/2} \int_{e^{-b(x)}}^\infty w(t)t^{-p}dt$$

whenever the weight w satisfies the condition CB_{p} .

PROOF. It suffices to note that $(L^p(e^{-pb/2}), L^p(e^{pb/2}))_{p,w;K} = L^p(v).$

In the fractional case, if we take $1 < \alpha \leq 2$, for example, we have

$$C_{\alpha}f = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}T(fb^{\alpha}) - \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)}bT(fb^{\alpha-1}) + (\frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} - \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)})b^{\alpha}T(f).$$

Thus, we obtain

COROLLARY 10.3. Let p > 1 and $1 < \alpha \leq 2$. Let $b \in BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and let T be a Calderón-Zygmund operator with kernel K(x,y). Then, the operator T_{α} with kernel

$$K_{\alpha}(x,y) = K(x,y) \left(\frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)} (b^{\alpha}(y) - b^{\alpha}(x)) + \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} b(x) (b^{\alpha-1}(x) - b^{\alpha-1}(y)) \right)$$

is bounded on L^p .

Let h be a locally integrable function on $(0, \infty)$ with h(t) > 0 a.e. and $\nu(t) = \int_1^t h(x) dx$. If $t^{-1+p/2}$ satisfies the condition $\mathcal{C}_p(h)$ we have that $[T, M_g]$ is bounded on L^p where $g(x) = \nu(w_0(x)^{1/p} w_1(x)^{-1/p})$, with $w_0, w_1 \in \mathcal{A}_p$.

More precisely, if $h(t) \leq C/t$ for all t > 0 then it is easy to see that $C_p \subset C_p(h)$. For instance, the function $h(t) = \frac{1}{t(1+|\log t|)}$ satisfies the required condition and so we have

COROLLARY 10.4. Let $1 and let <math>b \in BMO$ a function with norm small enough and let T be a Calderón-Zygmund operator. Then, $[T, M_g]$ is bounded on L^p for $g(x) = \log(1 + |b(x)|) sgn b(x)$.

Example 10.5.

We shall now develop weighted norm estimates for Jacobians and other operations with suitable cancellations. Our setting will be the one of [**CLMS**]. We also refer the reader to [**Ch**] for background information and a treatment of the unweighted case using paracommutators.

Let S and T be classical singular integral operators acting on functions defined on \mathbb{R}^n and satisfying $T^* \circ S = S^* \circ T$. Let $p \in (1, \infty)$, and let $b \in BMO$, then for $f \in L^p$ and $g \in L^{p'}$ we have

$$|\langle b, Tf.Sg - Sf.Tg \rangle| \le C ||f||_p ||g||_{p'} ||b||_{BMO}.$$

Indeed, we formally have

$$\langle b, Tf.Sg - Sf.Tg \rangle = \langle f, T^*(Sg.M_b) - S^*(Tg.M_b) \rangle$$

Now, we write

$$T^*(Sg.M_b) = -T^*([S, M_b])(g) + T^*(S(gM_b))$$

and

$$-S^{*}(Tg.M_{b}) = S^{*}([T, M_{b}])(g) - S^{*}(T(gM_{b}))$$

and therefore we obtain

$$\langle b, Tf.Sg - Sf.Tg \rangle = -\langle f, T^*([S, M_b])(g) \rangle + \langle f, S^*([T, M_b])(g) \rangle + \langle f, (T^* \circ S)(gM_b) - (S^* \circ T)(gM_b) \rangle.$$

55

The first two terms are under control, by the commutator theorem discussed in the previous example, while the third term is zero by our assumptions on the operators T and S. In view of the duality between H^1 and BMO the result can be also rephrased as

$$||Tf.Sg - Sf.Tg||_{H^1} \le C ||f||_p ||g||_{p'}$$

In particular the previous considerations apply to Jacobians. Indeed, let $f : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be a smooth map i.e. $Df \in L^n$ then a result of [**CLMS**] states that the Jacobian det $(Df) \in H^1$. Let us show this in the case n = 2 we write $f = (f_1, f_2)$,

$$Df = \begin{vmatrix} \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x_1} & \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x_2} \\ \frac{\partial f_2}{\partial x_1} & \frac{\partial f_2}{\partial x_2} \end{vmatrix},$$

let $(R_jg)^{\hat{}}(\xi) = -i\frac{\xi_j}{|\xi|}\hat{g}(\xi), j = 1, 2$, denote the Riesz transforms, and let $(Gh)^{\hat{}}(\psi) = |\psi|\hat{h}(\psi)$. Then, $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x_j} = R_jGf_i, i, j = 1, 2$, with $Gf_i \in L^2$. Therefore, since the Riesz transforms are antisymmetric and commute with each other, the previous discussion applied to (R_1, R_2) shows that

$$J(f) = \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x_1} \frac{\partial f_2}{\partial x_2} - \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x_2} \frac{\partial f_2}{\partial x_1} \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^2).$$

We should also note that in our setup we can replace singular integral operators by any pair of operators S, T, which act on $L^p(w)$ for all $w \in \mathcal{A}_p$, 1 , and $such that the cancellation condition <math>T^* \circ S = S^* \circ T$ is satisfied. Using a variant of corollary 10.2 we can derive weighted Lorentz norm inequalities for these operations. Furthermore, using the properties of \mathcal{A}_p weights, the theory of commutators will also produce weighted \mathcal{A}_p norm inequalities for these operations (cf. [Mi3]).

Example 10.6.

We consider weighted norm inequalities for commutators with $\Omega_K f = f \log r_f$ or $\Omega_E f = f \log |f|$, which complement recent work by Pérez [**Pe**]. For simplicity, suppose that T is a bounded operator acting on the pair (L^1, L^∞) , then (cf. [**JRW**]) the commutator $[T, \Omega_K]$ is bounded on L^p , 1 . The method of proof ofproposition 7.3 and the fact that we have a concrete description of the K-functional $for the pair <math>(L^1, L^\infty)$ leads to the estimate

$$[T, \Omega_K] f^{**}(t) \le c \left(\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t f^{**}(s) \frac{ds}{s} + \int_t^\infty f^{**}(s) \frac{ds}{s} \right)$$

In particular it follows that

$$\left\| [T, \Omega_K] f \right\|_{\Lambda(w, p)} \le c \left\| f \right\|_{\Lambda(w, p)}$$

for all $w \in \mathcal{B}_p$, $1 , where <math>r_f(x)$ is the rank function defined in example 10.7 below. Similarly we can obtain weighted norm inequalities for higher order commutators using the rearrangement inequalities implicit in the proof of proposition 8.4. Using the notation of this proposition it follows that

$$\left\|C_{\nu,\alpha}f\right\|_{\Lambda(w,p)} \le c \left\|f\right\|_{\Lambda(w,p)}.$$

In order to obtain weighted Lorentz norm inequalities for commutators with the operator $\Omega_E f = f \log |f|$ we require the use the *E*-method of interpolation. Since we have not considered this method in this paper we just indicate the necessary steps

(with references) and leave the details for the interested reader. The corresponding E-functional inequalities for commutators with bounded operators T on the pair (L^1, L^∞) (cf. [**Mi**]) give

$$E(t, [T, \Omega_E]f, L^{\infty}, L^1) \le c \int_t^\infty E(s, f, L^{\infty}, L^1) \frac{ds}{s}$$

To interpret this inequality recall that $E(t, h, L^{\infty}, L^1) = \int_t^{\infty} \lambda_f(s) ds$ (cf. [JM1]), therefore the estimate takes the form

$$\int_t^\infty \lambda_{[T,\Omega_E]f}(s) ds \le c \int_t^\infty \int_s^\infty \lambda_f(u) du \frac{ds}{s}.$$

Weighted Lorentz norm inequalities follow from this estimate using the (equivalent) distribution function description of the norm of Lorentz spaces.

Example 10.7.

We consider the commutators associated to the pair $(L^{1,\infty}, L^{\infty})$. For this pair, the K-functional is given by the expression

$$K(t,f;L^{1,\infty},L^\infty) = \sup_{0 < s < t} sf^*(s)$$

where f^* denotes the non increasing rearrangement of f (cf. [**Kr**], [**BL**]). We can consider two different almost optimal decompositions in order to compute the corresponding operators Ω 's. The first one is given by $f = g_1 + h_1$, $g_1 = f\chi_{A_t} \in L^{1,\infty}$ and $h_1 = f - g_1 \in L^{\infty}$, where $A_t = \{x; |f(x)| > f^*(t)\}$. In this case

$$\Omega_{\alpha}^{(1)}f(x) = \frac{-1}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}f(x)(\log r_f(x))^{\alpha}$$

where r_f is the rank function defined by

$$r_f(x) = |\{y; |f(y)| \ge |f(x)|\}|$$

(see, [CJMR], [Mi]). Indeed

$$\Omega_{\alpha}^{(1)}f(x) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_0^1 \left(\log t\right)^{\alpha-1} f(x)\chi_{A_t}(x)\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty \left(\log t\right)^{\alpha-1} f(x)\chi_{A_t^c}(x)\frac{dt}{t}.$$

Since $t < r_f(x)$ implies that $f^*(t) \ge |f(x)|$ and also $t > r_f(x)$ implies that $f^*(t) < |f(x)|$ we have that

$$\Omega_{\alpha}^{(1)}f(x) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_{r_f(x)}^1 \left(\log t\right)^{\alpha-1} f(x) \frac{dt}{t}$$

for $r_f(x) < 1$ and

$$\Omega_{\alpha}^{(1)}f(x) = \frac{-1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_{1}^{r_f(x)} \left(\log t\right)^{\alpha-1} f(x) \frac{dt}{t}$$

for $r_f(x) > 1$, so clearly the formula holds.

We can also consider optimal decompositions given by $f = g_2 + h_2$, where $g_2 = (f - f^*(t))\chi_{A_t} \in L^{1,\infty}$ and $h_2 = f - g_2 \in L^{\infty}$. It is quite easy to see that the corresponding operator associated with this decomposition, $\Omega^{(2)}$, is given by

$$\Omega_{\alpha}^{(2)}f(x) = \Omega_{\alpha}^{(1)}f(x) - \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)}\int_{r_f(x)}^{\infty} (\log t)^{\alpha-1}f^*(t)\frac{dt}{t}$$

It is worth to mention here that these two almost optimal decompositions and the corresponding operators Ω are also valid for the pair (L^1, L^∞) , (see example 10.6 above). Suppose that $T: L^1 \to L^{1,\infty}$ and $T: L^\infty \to L^\infty$, for instance let T = P, the Hardy operator. Then we can take the operators $\Omega^{(1)}$ either $\Omega^{(2)}$ for each one of the pairs (L^1, L^∞) , $(L^{1,\infty}, L^\infty)$. Since

$$tf^*(t) \le \sup_{0 < s < t} sf^*(s) \le \int_0^t f^*$$

it is clear that

$$(L^1, L^\infty)_{p,w,K} = (L^{1,\infty}, L^\infty)_{p,w,K} = \Lambda(p, w)$$

(cf. 4.1) and so, if T is a bounded operator $T: L^1 \to L^{1,\infty}, T: L^\infty \to L^\infty$, $1 \leq p < \infty, w \in \mathcal{CB}_p$, there exists a constant C > 0 such that the following estimates are true

$$\|T(f\log r_f) - T(f)\log r_{Tf}\|_{\Lambda(p,w)} = \|T(\Omega^{(1)}f) - \Omega^{(1)}(Tf)\|_{\Lambda(p,w)} \le C\|f\|_{\Lambda(p,w)},$$
$$\left\|\int_{r_{(Tf)}(x)}^{\infty} \frac{(Tf)^*(t)}{t} dt\right\|_{\Lambda(p,w)} = \|\Omega^{(2)}(Tf) - \Omega^{(1)}(Tf)\|_{\Lambda(p,w)}$$
$$\le \|\Omega^{(2)}(Tf) - T(\Omega^{(1)}f)\|_{\Lambda(p,w)} + \|T(\Omega^{(1)}f) - \Omega^{(1)}(Tf)\|_{\Lambda(p,w)} \le C\|f\|_{\Lambda(p,w)}$$
and
$$\left\|\int_{r_{(Tf)}(x)}^{\infty} f^*(t) - \chi\right\|_{r_{(Tf)}(x)} = 0.$$

а

$$\left\| T\left(\int_{r_f(x)}^{\infty} \frac{f^*(t)}{t} dt \right) \right\|_{\Lambda(p,w)} = \| T(\Omega^{(1)}f) - T(\Omega^{(2)}f) \|_{\Lambda(p,w)}$$

$$\leq \| T(\Omega^{(1)}f) - \Omega^{(1)}(Tf) \|_{\Lambda(p,w)} + \| \Omega^{(1)}(Tf) - T(\Omega^{(2)}f) \|_{\Lambda(p,w)} \leq C \| f \|_{\Lambda(p,w)},$$

for $f \in \Lambda(p, w)$.

Similar results apply to the pair $(L^p, L^q), 0 . In fact, a possible$ choice for Ω in this case is once again

$$\Omega f(x) = \frac{-1}{\theta} f(x) (\log r_f(x))$$

with $\theta = 1/p - 1/q$.

Example 10.8.

We consider pairs of vector valued L^p spaces based on a fixed measure space, eg. \mathbb{R}^n . Let (X_0, X_1) be a given Banach pair, let $1 \leq p \leq \infty$, and consider the pair $(L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1}))$. Note that (cf. **[CJMR**], page 212)

$$(D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1))f)(s) = D_K(t, X_0, X_1)(f(s))$$

In fact, this is just a reformulation of a result due to Cwikel [Cw1], we give the details for the convenience of the reader. Observe that if $f = D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1))f +$ $(I - D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1)))f$, then

$$K(t, f; L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1}))$$

~ $\|D_{K}(t, L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1}))f\|_{L^{p}(X_{0})} + \|(I - D_{K}(t, L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1})))f\|_{L^{p}(X_{1})}$

58

and therefore for each $s \in M$ (the ambient measure space) we shall have

$$f(s) = (D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1))f)(s) + ((I - D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1)))f)(s)$$

and

 $K(t, f(s), X_0, X_1) \leq \|(D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1))f)(s)\|_{X_0} + t \|((I - D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1)))f)(s)\|_{X_1}.$ Consequently,

$$\left(\int_{M} K(t, f(s), X_{0}, X_{1})^{p} ds \right)^{1/p}$$

$$\leq \|D_{K}(t, L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1}))f(.)\|_{L^{p}(X_{0})} + t \|(I - D_{K}(t, L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1})))f(.)\|_{L^{p}(X_{1})}$$

$$\sim K(t, f; L^{p}(X_{0}), L^{p}(X_{1})).$$

On the other hand, if $f(s) = D_K(t, X_0, X_1)f(s) + (I - D_K(t, X_0, X_1))f(s)$, then we have

$$K(f(s), X_0, X_1) \simeq \|D_K(t, X_0, X_1)f(s)\|_{X_0} + \|(I - D_K(t, X_0, X_1))f(s)\|_{X_1}$$

and therefore

$$C_p \left(\int_M K(t, f(s), X_0, X_1)^p ds \right)^{1/p} \\ \ge \left\| \|D_K(t, X_0, X_1) f(s)\|_{X_0} \right\|_{L^p} + \left\| \|(I - D_K(t, X_0, X_1)) f(s)\|_{X_1} \right\|_{L^p} \\ \ge CK(t, f; L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1)).$$

It follows that

$$\left(\int_{M} K(t, f(s), X_0, X_1)^p ds\right)^{1/p} \sim K(t, f; L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1))$$

and that a possible choice for optimal decompositions can be obtained by the formulae

$$(D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1))f)(.) = D_K(t, X_0, X_1)f(.),$$

 $((I - D_K(t, L^p(X_0), L^p(X_1)))f)(.) = (I - D_K(t, X_0, X_1))f(.).$ Thus, formally we shall have

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\Omega_{(L^p(X_0),L^p(X_1))}f\right)(s) \\ &= \int_0^1 \left(D_K(t,L^p(X_0),L^p(X_1))f\right)(s)\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty \left((I - D_K(t,L^p(X_0),L^p(X_1)))f\right)(s)\frac{dt}{t} \\ &= \int_0^1 D_K(t,X_0,X_1)f(s)\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty (I - D_K(t,X_0,X_1))f(s)\frac{dt}{t} \\ &= \Omega_{(X_0,X_1)}\left(f(s)\right). \end{aligned}$$

For example, consider $X_0 = L^p(w_0), X_1 = L^p(w_1)$, then from

$$(D_K(t, L^{\infty}(L^p(w_0)), L^{\infty}(L^p(w_1))f)(s) = D_K(t, L^p(w_0), L^p(w_1))f(s)$$

it follows that

$$\Omega_{(L^{\infty}(L^{p}(w_{0})),L^{\infty}(L^{p}(w_{1})))}f(x,y) = f(x,y)\log\frac{w_{0}(y)}{w_{1}(y)}$$

As pointed out in [CJMR] and more recently in [CCS1] these ideas have interesting applications. For example they can be used to extend many of the results obtained

by Segovia and Torrea and other authors for commutators of vector valued singular integral operators (cf. **[SeT**]).

Example 10.9.

We shall now consider the pairs $(H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n), H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n)), 0 < p_0 < p_1 < \infty$. It will be convenient to recall here the notion of a retract (cf. also section 3 above). A pair \overline{A} is said to be a retract of a pair \overline{B} if there exist linear operators $U: \overline{A} \to \overline{B}$, and $\Pr: \overline{B} \to \overline{A}$, such that $\Pr \circ U = id$ on \overline{A} . Under these conditions the optimal decompositions $D_K(t, \overline{A})f$ are given by

$$D_K(t, \bar{A})f = \Pr(D_K(t, \bar{B})(U(f)))$$

(cf. [**JRW**]). Let us also recall that we can regard $(H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n), H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))$ as a retract of the pair $(T_2^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+), T_2^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+))$ of Tent spaces (cf. [**CMS**], [**AM2**], and also Example 6.2 above). In fact in this case the operators in question are given by

$$U(f)(x,t) = tu_f(x,t), \ \Pr(f)(x) = \pi_\phi(f)(x)$$

where $u_f(x,t)$ is the Poisson integral of f, and

$$\pi_{\phi}(f) = \int_0^\infty f(\cdot, t) * \phi_t \frac{dt}{t},$$

where ϕ satisfies sufficient moment cancellation conditions and moreover

$$-2\pi \int_0^\infty \hat{\phi}(\xi t) \, |\xi| \, e^{-2\pi |\xi| t} dt = 1.$$

It follows that the optimal decompositions for the pair $(H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n), H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))$ are then given by

$$D_K(t, (H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n), H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))f = \pi_\phi(D_K(t, T_2^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+), T_2^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+))(U(f)).$$

Moreover, we have

$$K(t, f; T_2^{p_0}, T_2^{p_1}) \sim K(t, A_2(f), L^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n), L^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))$$

and, with $1/p = 1/p_0 - 1/p_1$, we can select

$$D_K(t, T_2^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+), T_2^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+))f = f\chi_{T\{x:A_2(f)(x) > A_2(f)^*(t^p)\}}$$

where for a given set H on \mathbb{R}^n , T(H) denotes 'the Tent with base H' defined by

$$T(H) = \{ (x,t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+ : B(x,t) \subset H \},\$$

and B(x,t) denotes the ball with center x and radius t. It follows that

$$\Omega_{(T_2^{p_0}, T_2^{p_1})}f(x, s) = \int_0^1 f(x, s)\chi_{T_t(f)}(x, s))\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty (f(x, s) - f\chi_{T_t(f)}(x, s))\frac{dt}{t}$$

Consequently, if we let $T_t(g) = T(\{x : A_2(f)(x) > A_2(g)^*(t^p)\})$

$$D_K(t, (H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n), H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))f = \pi_{\phi}(U(f)\chi_{T_t(U(f))})$$

and

$$\Omega_{(H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n),H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))}f = \int_0^1 \pi_\phi(U(f)\chi_{T_t(U(f))})\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty \pi_\phi(U(f) - U(f)\chi_{T_t(U(f))})\frac{dt}{t}$$
$$\Omega_{(H^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n),H^{p_1}(\mathbb{R}^n))}f = \pi_\phi(\Omega_{(T_2^{p_0},T_2^{p_1})}U(f)).$$

Example 10.10.

We consider the pair $(H^p(\mathbb{R}^n), \dot{W}^{\alpha}_n(\mathbb{R}^n))$. It is shown in [Lu] that we can choose

$$D_K(t)f = f - W^{\alpha}_{t^{1/\alpha}}f$$
$$(I - D_K(t))f = W^{\alpha}_{t^{1/\alpha}}f$$

with $(W_t^{\alpha} f)^{\hat{}}(\xi) = e^{-|t\xi|^{\alpha}} \hat{f}(\xi), \alpha > 0$, is the Abel-Poisson operator. Other choices of homogeneous multipliers are also possible. For example, we can also take

$$D_K(t)f = f - B_{t^{1/\alpha}}^{\alpha,\delta}f$$

where $(B_t^{\alpha,\delta}(t)f)^{(\xi)} = (1 - |t\xi|^{\alpha})_+^{\delta}\hat{f}(\xi)$, are the Bochner Riesz operators. In this case we have

$$\Omega_{(H^p(\mathbb{R}^n),\dot{W}_p^\alpha(\mathbb{R}^n))}f = \Omega f = \int_0^1 \left(f - W_{t^{1/\alpha}}^\alpha f\right)\frac{dt}{t} - \int_1^\infty W_{t^{1/\alpha}}^\alpha f\frac{dt}{t}$$

which formally gives

$$\begin{aligned} (\Omega f)^{\hat{}}(\xi) &= \int_{0}^{1} (1 - e^{-t|\xi|^{\alpha}}) \hat{f}(\xi) \frac{dt}{t} - \int_{1}^{\infty} e^{-t|\xi|^{\alpha}} \hat{f}(\xi) \frac{dt}{t} \\ &= \left(\int_{0}^{1} (1 - e^{-t|\xi|^{\alpha}}) \frac{dt}{t} - \int_{1}^{\infty} e^{-t|\xi|^{\alpha}} \frac{dt}{t} \right) \hat{f}(\xi). \end{aligned}$$

Example 10.11.

The computation of nearly optimal decompositions entails the solution of a variational problem. When there is enough structure these problems turn out to be related to some classical problems in PDE's. We illustrate this point with some computations in the theory of Dirichlet spaces of Beurling and Denny (cf. [**BD**]). Let λ be a positive Radon measure on a locally compact Hausdorff space X, let $L^1_{loc} = L^1_{loc}(X, d\lambda)$. A Hilbert space $D = D(X, \lambda)$ of complex valued functions $D \subset L^1_{loc}$, is called a Dirichlet space if it satisfies the following three axioms:

i) For each compact set $K \subset X$, there exists c(K) > 0 such that

$$\int_{K} |u| \, d\lambda \le c(K) \, \|u\|_{D} \, .$$

ii) Let $C_0 = C_0(X)$ denote the space of complex valued continuous functions with compact support, then it holds that

 $C_0 \cap D$ is dense in C_0 and D.

iii) A normalized contraction in the complex plane \mathbb{C} is a map $T : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$, such that $|Tx - Ty| \leq |x - y|$, for all $x, y \in \mathbb{C}$, and moreover T(0) = 0. If $u \in D$, and T is a normalized contraction of \mathbb{C} , define Tu(x) = T(u(x)), then

$$\|Tu\|_D \le \|u\|_D \,.$$

This last property is equivalent to the following statement: if $u \in D$, and v is such that

$$|v(x) - v(y)| \le |u(x) - u(y)|$$

 $|v(x)| \le |u(x)|$

for all $x, y \in X$, then it follows that $v \in D$, and

$$||v||_D \le ||u||_D$$
.

Consider the pair (L^2, D) , then given $f \in L^2$ let

$$K_2(t, f; L^2, D)^2 = \inf\{\|f - u\|_2^2 + t \|u\|_D^2 : u \in D\}.$$

The following facts are shown in [**BD**]. It is observed that there exists a unique $u_t = (I - D_{K_2}(t))f \in D$ that minimizes the quadratic functional K_2 defined above. Moreover, this minimizer satisfies the variational condition : $\forall v \in L^2 \cap D$, it holds

$$t\langle (I - D_{K_2}(t))f, v \rangle_D - \int (D_{K_2}(t)f)\bar{v}d\lambda = 0.$$
 (10.1)

For each t > 0, the map $f \to (I - D_{K_2}(t))f$ can be defined on D and is a linear and bounded contraction $(I - D_{K_2}(t)) : L^2 \to L^2$, and $(I - D_{K_2}(t)) : D \to D$. If $\|(I - D_{K_2}(t))f\|_D = \|f\|_D$ and $f \in D$, then f = 0. For each f bounded with compact support there exists a unique u_f such that for all $u \in D$, we have

$$(u_f, u)_D = \int f \bar{u} d\lambda.$$

Then u_f is denoted by Δf and is called the potential generated by f. More generally one can define potentials associated with measures in a similar fashion. Potentials associated with positive measures are called 'pure potentials.' Therefore we see that for a given $f \in D$, t > 0, $(I - D_{K_2}(t))f$ is thus a solution of the equation

$$u + t\Delta u = f.$$

In fact, let $v \in D$, then by the definition of potential and (10.1) we get

$$\int \left((I - D_{K_2}(t))f + t\Delta(I - D_{K_2}(t))f \right) \bar{v}d\lambda$$
$$= \int (I - D_{K_2}(t))f\bar{v}d\lambda + t\int \Delta(I - D_{K_2}(t))f\bar{v}d\lambda$$
$$= \int (I - D_{K_2}(t))f\bar{v}d\lambda + t\langle (I - D_{K_2}(t))f, \bar{v}\rangle_D$$
$$= \int (I - D_{K_2}(t))f\bar{v}d\lambda + \int (D_{K_2}(t)f)\bar{v}d\lambda$$
$$= \int f\bar{v}d\lambda.$$

Using (10.1) and the fact that $D_{K_2}(t)f \to f$ we have that for each $f \in D, v \in D$

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} t \langle (I - D_{K_2}(t))f, v \rangle_D = \lim_{t \to \infty} \int (D_{K_2}(t)f) \bar{v} d\lambda$$
$$= \int f \bar{v} d\lambda$$

and therefore we see that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} t(I - D_{K_2}(t))f = \Delta f, \text{ in } D.$$

These remarks show that there are considerable structural relations between the computation of optimal decompositions and the solution of partial differential equations. We hope to develop this point further elsewhere.

11. BMO type spaces associated to Calderón weights

Originally the motivation that led John and Nirenberg to introduce and study the space BMO(\mathbb{R}) were some problems in PDE's. The fundamental bridge with harmonic analysis was later provided by Fefferman's characterization of BMO(\mathbb{R}) as the dual of $H^1(\mathbb{R})$. In classical analysis and interpolation theory BMO(\mathbb{R}) appears as a limiting space for the scale of L^p spaces. Moreover, BMO(\mathbb{R}) is also deeply related with the theory of weighted norm inequalities for the classical operators in analysis. Indeed, the functions in BMO(\mathbb{R}) are multiple of logarithms of the weights in the class \mathcal{A}_{∞} , which is the union of the \mathcal{A}_p Muckenhoupt classes for $p \geq 1$. In still another context BMO(\mathbb{R}) is exactly the class of functions ϕ for which the commutator $[H, M_{\phi}]$ is bounded in L^2 , where H is the Hilbert transform and M_{ϕ} is the operator multiplication by the function ϕ . A good reference for the development of these interconnections is [**GR**], which also contains an extensive bibliography.

In view of this background, in this part of the paper we shall explore the analogs of a theory of functions of bounded mean oscillation in the context of our previous developments. Following through the connection between the classical space BMO(\mathbb{R}) and the Muckenhoupt \mathcal{A}_p classes of weights led us to consider spaces of bounded mean oscillation associated with the Calderón \mathcal{C}_p classes of weights. In this context it is natural to consider BMO($0, \infty$) type spaces which are roughly speaking the set of multiples of logarithms of weights in \mathcal{C}_p . Let us informally denote this class by BCO₁ ("bounded Calderón oscillation"), we shall give formal definitions below. In analogy with the classical theory we should consider commutators $[S, M_{\phi}]$ where we replace the Hilbert transform H by the Calderón operator S and let $\phi \in BCO_1$. The methods of previous sections lead us to the following result

PROPOSITION 11.1. Let w_0, w_1 be two weights in C_p , $1 \le p < \infty$ and assume that $0 < \theta < 1$, then the commutator $[S, M_{\log(w_1w_0^{-1})}]$ is bounded from $L^p(w_0^{1-\theta}w_1^{\theta})$ into $L^p(w_0^{1-\theta}w_1^{\theta})$.

Furthermore, if $w \in C_2$, then, for all $2 \leq p < \infty$, we have $[S, M_{\log w}] : L^p \to L^p$ and $\|[S, M_{\log w}]\|_{p \to p} \leq Cp^2 \|w\|_{C_2}$.

PROOF. Let us consider the first half of the proposition. We have $S: L^p(w_i) \to L^p(w_i)$, i = 0, 1, and moreover that the operator Ω associated with the pair $(L^p(w_0), L^p(w_1)$ is given by $\Omega = M_{\log(w_1w_0^{-1})}$. Then, the first part of the proposition follows by interpolation using the commutator theorem of [**JRW**], since

$$L^{p}(w_{0}^{1-\theta}w_{1}^{\theta}) = (L^{p}(w_{0}), L^{p}(w_{1}))_{\theta,p;K}$$

To prove the second half let us remark that $w \in C_2$ if and only if $w^{-1} \in C_2$ and besides $C_2 \subseteq C_p$. Also we note that the corresponding operator Ω associated to the pair $(L^p(w), L^p(w^{-1}))$ is given by $\Omega f = \frac{C}{p} f \log w$. Hence, by interpolation and Proposition 2.9, we arrive at

$$\|[S, M_{\log w}]\|_{p \to p} = Cp \|[S, \Omega]\|_{p \to p} \le Cp \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}_p} \le Cp^2 \|w\|_{\mathcal{C}_2}.$$

The next proposition ensures that if $w \in \mathcal{C}_2$ then the oscillation of $\log w$ is under control.

LEMMA 11.2. Let ϕ be a measurable function on $(0, +\infty)$. Let $w = e^{\phi}$ be a weight. Then $w \in C_2$ if and only if there exists a constant C such that for all t > 0,

$$\frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \exp\left|\phi(x) - t \int_t^\infty \phi(y) \frac{dy}{y^2}\right| dx \le C$$
(11.1)

$$t \int_{t}^{\infty} \exp\left|\phi(x) - \frac{1}{t} \int_{0}^{t} \phi(y) dy\right| \frac{dx}{x^{2}} \le C.$$
(11.2)

PROOF. If $w = e^{\phi} \in M^2$ then

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \exp\left(\phi(x) - t \int_t^\infty \phi(y) \frac{dy}{y^2}\right) dx &= \frac{1}{t} \exp\left(-t \int_t^\infty \phi(y) \frac{dy}{y^2}\right) \int_0^t \exp(\phi(x)) dx \leq \\ &\leq \frac{1}{t} t \left(\int_t^\infty \exp(-\phi(x)) \frac{dx}{x^2}\right) \left(\int_0^t \exp(\phi(x)) dx\right) \leq \|w\|_{M^2}, \end{split}$$

where we have used Jensen's inequality with e^{-x} and the probability measure $d\mu = \frac{tdx}{x^2}$ on $[t, +\infty)$ and the M^2 condition for w.

If $w = e^{\phi} \in M_2$, we have

$$t \int_{t}^{\infty} \exp\left(\phi(x) - \frac{1}{t} \int_{0}^{t} \phi(y) dy\right) \frac{dx}{x^{2}} = t \exp\left(-\frac{1}{t} \int_{0}^{t} \phi(y) dy\right) \int_{t}^{\infty} \exp(\phi(x)) \frac{dx}{x^{2}} \le t \frac{1}{t} \left(\int_{0}^{t} \exp(-\phi(x)) dx\right) \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \exp(\phi(x)) \frac{dx}{x^{2}}\right) \le \|w\|_{M_{2}}.$$

Since $e^{\phi} \in \mathcal{C}_2$ if and only if $e^{-\phi} \in \mathcal{C}_2$ we also get (11.1) and (11.2).

Conversely, if (11.1) and (11.2) are fulfilled, then

а

$$\int_{0}^{t} \exp\left(-\phi(x) + t \int_{t}^{\infty} \phi(y) \frac{dy}{y^{2}}\right) dx \exp\left(-t \int_{t}^{\infty} \phi(y) \frac{dy}{y^{2}}\right)$$
$$\leq C \exp\left(-t \int_{t}^{\infty} \phi(y) \frac{dy}{y^{2}}\right).$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} \exp(\phi(x)) \frac{dx}{x^{2}}\right) \left(\int_{0}^{t} \exp(-\phi(x)) dx\right) &\leq C \exp\left(\frac{1}{t} \int_{0}^{t} \left(\phi(y) - t \int_{t}^{\infty} \phi(x) \frac{dx}{x^{2}}\right) dy\right) \\ &\leq \frac{C}{t} \int_{0}^{t} \exp\left(\phi(y) - t \int_{t}^{\infty} \phi(x) \frac{dx}{x^{2}}\right) dy \leq C \end{split}$$

which is the condition M_2 .

The condition M^2 can be obtained using a similar argument.

In the sequel we shall use a probabilistic notation. E_t will represent the expectation in the probability space ((0,t), dx/t) and E^t the corresponding expectation in the probability space $((t, \infty), tdx/x^2)$.

If we are careful with the constants appearing in the proof of the preceding proposition, what we have achieved is that: if for a measurable function ϕ on $(0, +\infty)$, we have $e^{\phi} \in \mathcal{C}_2$ then, for all t > 0, it holds

$$E_t \exp |\phi - E^t \phi| \le C_1$$

$$E^t \exp |\phi - E_t \phi| \le C_2$$

with $\max\{C_1, C_2\} \le \|w\|_{M_2}^2 + \|w\|_{M^2}^2$. Conversely, if a function ϕ satisfies, for some constants $C_1, C_2 \ge 1$, and all t > 0

$$E_t \exp |\phi - E^t \phi| \le C_1$$
$$E^t \exp |\phi - E_t \phi| \le C_2$$

then $w = e^{\phi} \in \mathcal{C}_2$ with

$$|w||_{M_2} \le C_1 C_2^{1/2} \le C_1 C_2$$
$$w||_{M^2} \le C_1^{1/2} C_2 \le C_1 C_2.$$

The previous discussion motivates the following formal definition of BCO_1 .

DEFINITION 11.3. We say that a measurable function ϕ belong to the class BCO_1 if there exist constants $\lambda > 0$ and C > 0 such that

$$E_t \exp(\lambda |\phi - E^t \phi|) + E^t \exp(\lambda |\phi - E_t \phi|) \le C$$

for all t > 0.

Lemma 11.2 ensures that if $w = e^{\phi} \in C_2$ then $\log w = \phi \in BCO_1$ and reciprocally if $\phi \in BCO_1$, then there exists $\lambda > 0$ such that $e^{\lambda \phi} \in C_2$. It is also obvious that if $\phi \in BCO_1$, then there exists $\lambda > 0$ such that $e^{\mu \phi}$ is in C_2 , for all $|\mu| \leq \lambda$. Therefore,

$$BCO_1 = \{\lambda \log w : \lambda \in \mathbb{R}, w \in \mathcal{C}_2\}.$$

Actually, the same is true for 1 .

PROPOSITION 11.4. Given p, 1 , we have

$$BCO_1 = \{\lambda \log w : \lambda \in \mathbb{R}, w \in \mathcal{C}_p\}.$$

PROOF. If $p \leq 2$, $w \in \mathcal{C}_p \subset \mathcal{C}_2$ implies that $\log w \in \text{BCO}_1$. On the other hand, suppose that $1 . If <math>\phi \in \text{BCO}_1$, then $w_0 = e^{\lambda \phi} \in \mathcal{C}_2$, for some $\lambda > 0$. Then there exists $\alpha > 0$ such that $w^{\alpha} \in \mathcal{C}_p$. Indeed, from the note that follows Proposition 3.6 above, we have that $w = w_0^{p(1-\theta)/p_0} w_1^{p\theta/p_1} \in \mathcal{C}_p$ whenever $w_0 \in \mathcal{C}_{p_0}$, $w_1 \in \mathcal{C}_{p_1}, \frac{1}{p} = \frac{1-\theta}{p_0} + \frac{\theta}{p_1}$. If we take $p_0 = 2$, and select $p_1 < p$ near to 1, $w_0 = w$, $w_1 = 1$ and θ such that $\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1-\theta}{p_0} + \frac{\theta}{p_1}$, then $\alpha = p(1-\theta)/2$. The case $n \geq 2$ is a consequence of preceding situation since it is enough to

The case $p \geq 2$ is a consequence of preceding situation since it is enough to observe that $w^{-p'/p} \in \mathcal{C}_{p'} \subset \mathcal{C}_2$.

We cannot expect a perfect similarity between the class BCO₁, we have just introduced, and the classical space BMO. In fact, an inequality in the John-Nirenberg' style is not true. For instance, the function $\phi(x) = |\log(x-1)|^2 \chi_{[1,2]}(x)$ is not in BCO₁ but it satisfies the following, given $1 \le p < \infty$ there is a constant $C_p > 0$ such that

$$E_t \left| \phi - E^t \phi \right|^p \le C_p$$

and

$$E^t \left| \phi - E_t \phi \right|^p \le C_p$$

for all t > 0.

Our next result can be seen as a weak form of the John-Nirenberg lemma. Given a measurable function ϕ on $(0, +\infty)$, we denote $\phi^*(x) = \phi(1/x)$. Remark that a simple change of variables shows that $\phi \in BCO_1$ if and only if $\phi^* \in BCO_1$ with the same constants and that

$$E^t \exp |\phi - E_t \phi| = E_{1/t} \exp |\phi^* - E^{1/t} \phi^*|.$$

LEMMA 11.5. $\phi \in BCO_1$ if and only if there exists a constant $C \ge 1$ such that for every $1 \le p < \infty$ and for all t > 0 we have

$$(E_t | \phi - E^t \phi |^p)^{1/p} \le Cp$$

$$(E_t | \phi^* - E^t \phi^* |^p)^{1/p} \le Cp.$$

$$(11.3)$$

PROOF. If $\phi \in BCO_1$, then there exist two positive constants C, λ , such that for all t > 0

$$E_t \exp(\lambda |\phi - E^t \phi|) \le C$$
$$E_t \exp(\lambda |\phi^* - E^t \phi^*|) \le C.$$

Then, by expanding the exponential function in Taylor series, we have that, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and for all t > 0,

$$E_t |\phi - E^t \phi|^n \le C \frac{n!}{\lambda^n}$$
$$E_t |\phi^* - E^t \phi^*|^n \le C \frac{n!}{\lambda^n}$$

Thus, we have obtained the result for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and by interpolation for all $p \ge 1$.

For the converse, if we assume that (11.3) is true, in particular we have

$$E_t |\phi - E^t \phi|^n \le (Cn)^n$$
$$E_t |\phi^* - E^t \phi^*|^n \le (Cn)^n$$

for all n = 0, 1, 2, ... and for all t > 0. If we pick $\lambda > 0$ such that $\lambda Ce < 1$ then multiplying by $\lambda^n/n!$ in the last inequalities and summing for n = 0, 1, 2, ..., we arrive at

$$E_t \exp(\lambda |\phi - E^t \phi|) \le \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(Cn\lambda)^n}{n!} \le C$$

which is one half of the condition (11.1). Since the same argument applies to ϕ^* the result follows.

Remark.

We should note that, as a consequence of the commutator theorem (cf. Proposition 11.1), we have that for $\phi \in BCO_1$

$$\|[S, M_{\phi}]\|_{p \to p} \sim \|[S, M_{\phi^*}]\|_{p \to p} = O(p^2), \ (p \to \infty).$$
(11.4)

In particular, if f is any measurable function, then

$$[S, M_{\phi}]f(x) = \int_0^\infty \min\left\{\frac{1}{x}, \frac{1}{y}\right\} (\phi(y) - \phi(x))f(y)dy$$

and therefore applying (11.4) to ϕ, ϕ^* and $f(x) = x^{-1}\chi_{[t,\infty]}(x)$, we get that, for all 1 ,

$$E_t |\phi - E^t \phi|^p = t^{p-1} \int_0^t \left| \int_t^\infty (\phi(x) - \phi(y)) \frac{dy}{y^2} \right|^p$$

$$\leq t^{p-1} \int_0^\infty \left| \int_t^\infty \min\{x^{-1}, y^{-1}\} (\phi(x) - \phi(y)) \frac{dy}{y} \right|^p$$

$$= t^{p-1} ||[S, M_\phi] f||_p^p \leq t^{p-1} (Cp^2)^p ||f||_p^p = \frac{(Cp^2)^p}{p-1}$$

The same computations can be also applied to the function ϕ^* , and hence we obtain a weaker version of (11.3). We don't know if (11.4) can be improved to

$$\|[S, M_{\phi}]\|_{p \to p} \sim \|[S, M_{\phi^*}]\|_{p \to p} = O(p).$$
(11.5)

If we consider the operator P, then Proposition 2.9 and the commutator theorem imply that

$$\|[P, M_{\phi}]\|_{p \to p} \sim \|[P, M_{\phi^*}]\|_{p \to p} = O(p).$$
(11.6)

For locally integrable functions on $(0, \infty)$ we define an adapted "maximal sharp function" (cf. [**MS**]) by

$$\phi^{\#}(x) = \phi(x) - \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x \phi(y) dy = \phi(x) - P\phi(x).$$

The role of this operator is illustrated in the following result

PROPOSITION 11.6. For any function ϕ in BCO_1 we can find two positive constants $C, \lambda > 0$ such that

$$E_t \exp|\lambda \phi^{\#}| \le C$$

for all t > 0.

PROOF. By (11.6) there exists a constant C > 0 such that for all $p \ge 1$, and for all $f \in L^p$, we have

$$|[P, M_{\phi}]f||_{p}^{p} \leq C^{p}p^{p}||f||_{p}^{p}.$$

In particular, if we take $f = \chi_{[0,t]}$, then for any t > 0, we obtain

$$\int_0^\infty \left| \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x (\phi(y) - \phi(x)) \chi_{[0,t]}(y) dy \right|^p dx \le C^p p^p t.$$

Hence

$$E_t |\phi - P\phi|^p \le C^p p^p.$$

At this point we can follow the argument of the second half of the proof of lemma 11.5 to achieve the required inequality for some $\lambda > 0$ and for all t > 0.

NOTE.

Since $\phi \in BCO_1$ if and only if $\phi^* \in BCO_1$, we get

$$E^t(\lambda | \phi - \bar{P} \phi |) \le C$$

for all t > 0, where

$$\bar{P}\phi(x) = x \int_x^\infty \frac{\phi(y)}{y^2} dy.$$

It is well known that weights in \mathcal{A}_{∞} can be characterized as having equivalent arithmetical and geometrical means over all cubes. In our situation we have a weaker result: the means we consider are computed over our probability spaces (0,t), dx/t and $(t, \infty), tdx/x^2$, for all t > 0. To facilitate the discussion let us introduce a new class of weights

DEFINITION 11.7. A weight w belongs to the class C_{∞}^* if there exists a positive constant C > 0 such that, for all t > 0,

$$\exp E_t \log w \le E_t w \le C \exp E_t \log w$$
$$\exp E^t \log w \le E^t w \le C \exp E^t \log w$$

Observe that the leftmost inequalities are always true by Jensen's inequality. Notice also that if $w = e^{\phi}$, then $w \in C^*_{\infty}$ if and only if

$$E_t \exp |\phi - E_t \phi| \le C$$
$$E^t \exp |\phi - E^t \phi| \le C$$

for some constant C > 0 and for all t > 0.

PROPOSITION 11.8. Let w be a C_p weight. *i*) If $1 \le p \le 2$ then $w^{\lambda} \in C^*_{\infty}$, for all $|\lambda| \le 1/2$ *ii*) If $2 \le p < \infty$ then $w^{\lambda} \in C^*_{\infty}$, for all $|\lambda| \le p'/2p$.

PROOF. We only prove the required inequalities for E_t , the corresponding ones for E^t can be obtained in a similar fashion. Suppose that $w = e^{\phi} \in C_2$, then, by Lemma 11.2, we have

$$E_t \exp|\phi - E^t \phi| \le C$$
for all t > 0. Therefore,

$$E_{t} \exp(\lambda^{n} | \phi - E_{t} \phi |) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{n}}{n!} E_{t} | \phi - E^{t} \phi |^{n}$$

$$= \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{n}}{n!} \left(\sup_{\|g\|_{n'} \leq 1} |E_{t}(\phi - E_{t}\phi)g| \right)^{n}$$

$$= \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{n}}{n!} \left(\sup_{\|g\|_{n'} \leq 1} |E_{t}(\phi - E^{t}\phi)(g - E_{t}g)| \right)^{n}$$

$$\leq \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{n}}{n!} \left(\sup_{\|g\|_{n'} \leq 1} |E_{t}(\phi - E^{t}\phi)(g - E_{t}g)| \right)^{n}$$

$$\leq \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{n}}{n!} \left(\sup_{\|g\|_{n'} \leq 1} (E_{t} | \phi - E^{t}\phi |^{n})^{1/n} (E_{t} | g - E_{t}g |^{n})^{1/n} \right)^{n}$$

$$\leq \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(2\lambda)^{n}}{n!} E_{t} | \phi - E^{t}\phi |^{n}$$

$$= E_{t} \exp(2\lambda | \phi - E^{t}\phi |).$$

If $1 \le p \le 2$, since $w \in C_2$, we take $|\lambda| \le 1/2$ and if $2 \le p < \infty$, since $w^{-p'/p} \in C_2$, we take $|\lambda| \le p'/2p$. Under these conditions we see that

$$E_t \exp |\lambda(\phi - E_t\phi)| \le C$$

holds for all t > 0. Hence

$$E_t w^{\lambda} = E_t \exp \lambda \phi \le C \exp(E_t \log w^{\lambda})$$

for all t > 0. The same is true for the other means and the desired result follows.

Associated with the class of weights \mathcal{C}^*_{∞} we define a new class BCO₂ as follows.

DEFINITION 11.9. A measurable function ϕ on $(0,\infty)$ is in the class BCO_2 if there exists a constant $\lambda > 0$ satisfying

$$\sup_{t>0} \max\left\{E_t \exp\left(\lambda \left|\phi - E_t \phi\right|\right), E^t \exp\left(\lambda \left|\phi - E^t \phi\right|\right)\right\} < \infty.$$

It is clear that $\phi \in BCO_2$ if and only if $e^{\lambda\phi} \in \mathcal{C}^*_{\infty}$ for some $\lambda > 0$, and consequently

$$BCO_1 \subseteq BCO_2.$$

We note that for functions in BCO₂ an analog of Lemma 11.5 is true. Indeed, a function $\phi \in BCO_2$ if and only if

$$E_t |\phi - E_t \phi|^p \le C^p p^p$$
$$E^t |\phi - E^t \phi|^p \le C^p p^p$$

We leave as an open problem to decide if $BCO_1 = BCO_2$.

12. Atomic decompositions and duality

In this section we consider the predual spaces associated with the spaces of bounded mean oscillation introduced in $\S11$.

For the convenience of the reader let us now recall some facts concerning Orlicz spaces (for detailed proofs of these results we refer for instance to $[\mathbf{Ku}]$).

An Orlicz function Φ is a continuous, non decreasing, non negative, convex function defined on $[0, \infty)$ with $\Phi(0) = 0$ and $\lim_{t\to 0} \Phi(t) = \infty$.

Given an Orlicz function Φ and a probability space (Ω, μ) the corresponding Orlicz space $L^{\Phi}(\Omega)$ is the function space of all measurable functions f defined on Ω for which there exists a $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \Phi(\lambda|f|) d\mu < \infty.$$

We consider the Luxemburg norm on Orlicz spaces, defined by

$$||f||_{\Phi} = \inf\{\rho > 0; \int_{\Omega} \Phi\left(\frac{1}{\rho}|f|\right) d\mu \le 1\}.$$

The space $L^{\Phi}(\Omega)$ is a Banach space endowed with this norm.

If Φ and Ψ are complementary Young functions they satisfy the inequality

$$uv \le \Phi(u) + \Psi(v) \ u, v > 0.$$

Hölder 's inequality takes the form

$$\int_{\Omega} |fg| d\mu \le 2 \|f\|_{\Phi} \|g\|_{\Psi}.$$

Moreover, if Φ satisfies the Δ_2 condition at infinity then $L^{\Psi}(\Omega)$ is isomorphic to the dual space of $L^{\Phi}(\Omega)$. More precisely, if T is a bounded linear functional on $L^{\Phi}(\Omega)$ then there exists a uniquely determined g in $L^{\Psi}(\Omega)$ such that $Tf = \langle f, g \rangle$ and moreover

$$\frac{1}{2} \|g\|_{\Psi} \le \|T\| \le 2\|g\|_{\Psi}.$$

In our framework we shall only consider the pair of complementary Orlicz functions given by:

$$\Phi(t) = t \log^+ t, \ 0 \le t$$

and

$$\Psi(t) = \begin{cases} t, & \text{if } 0 \le t \le 1\\ e^{t-1}, & \text{if } 1 \le t \end{cases}$$

It follows that Φ satisfies Δ_2 condition at infinity and Ψ doesn't.

Since $\Psi(x) \leq e^x \leq 1 + e\Psi(x)$ for all x > 0, and we work on probability spaces, we see that the class BCO_2 can be also defined as the class of measurable functions on $(0,\infty)$ for which there exists a constant $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{t>0} \max\left\{ E_t \Psi\left(\lambda \left| \phi - E_t \phi \right| \right), E^t \Psi\left(\lambda \left| \phi - E^t \phi \right| \right) \right\} < \infty.$$
(12.1)

In the sequel we denote by $X_t = L^{\Phi}((0,t), dx/t), X^t = L^{\Phi}((t,\infty), tdx/x^2),$ $Y_t = L^{\Psi}((0,t), dx/t)$ and $Y^t = L^{\Psi}((t,\infty), tdx/x^2).$

The convexity of Ψ implies that, for all $0 < \lambda \leq 1$ and for all x > 0, we have $\Psi(\lambda x) \leq \lambda \Psi(x)$. Suppose that $\phi \in BCO_2$, then, for all t > 0, we have $\phi - E_t \in Y_t$, $\phi - E^t \in Y^t$, and moreover, there exists a constant C such that

$$\|\phi - E_t\|_{Y_t} \le C, \ \|\phi - E^t\|_{Y^t} \le C$$

Let

$$\begin{aligned} \|\phi\|_{BCO_{2}} &= \sup_{t>0} \inf\left\{\rho > 0; \max\left\{E_{t}\Psi\left(\frac{1}{\rho}|\phi - E_{t}\phi|\right), E^{t}\Psi\left(\frac{1}{\rho}|\phi - E^{t}\phi|\right)\right\} \le 1 \right\} \\ &= \sup_{t>0} \max\{\|\phi - E_{t}\phi\|_{X_{t}}, \|\phi - E^{t}\phi\|_{X^{t}}\}. \end{aligned}$$

Convexity considerations show that the supremum exists and therefore, $\|\phi\|$ is well defined. It is also readily seen that $\|\phi\| = 0$ if and only if the function ϕ is a constant and that $\|\lambda\phi\| = |\lambda| \|\phi\|$ for all scalar λ and for all function $\phi \in BCO_2$.

Let us sketch the proof of triangle inequality. Let ϕ_1, ϕ_2 two functions in BCO₂. For any t > 0,

$$\max\left\{E_t\Psi\left(\frac{1}{\|\phi_i\|}|\phi - E_t\phi|\right), E^t\Psi\left(\frac{1}{\|\phi_i\|}|\phi - E^t\phi|\right)\right\} \le 1$$

for i = 1, 2. By the convexity of Ψ , we get

$$\Psi\left(\frac{x_1+x_2}{a_1+a_2}\right) \le \frac{a_1}{a_1+a_2}\Psi(\frac{x_1}{a_1}) + \frac{a_2}{a_1+a_2}\Psi(\frac{x_2}{a_2})$$

and therefore we obtain

$$\|\phi_1 + \phi_2\| \le \|\phi_1\| + \|\phi_2\|.$$

In this fashion the space BCO_2 , modulo constants, which by abuse of notation we again denote by BCO_2 , becomes a Banach space. This fact will be a by-product of our characterization of BCO₂ as the dual space of a corresponding atomic "like H^{1} " space.

DEFINITION 12.1. A measurable function on $(0,\infty)$, a, is a C-atom if there exists a positive t > 0 such that the following conditions hold

i) a is supported in the interval (0,t) (in which case we shall say it is a C_t -atom) or in the interval (t, ∞) (in which we shall say it is a C^t -atom),

ii)
$$\int_0^\infty a(x)dx = 0$$

ii) $J_0^{-a(x)ax} = 0$, iii) $E_t \Phi(t|a|) \le 1$, if a is a C_t -atom and $E^t \Phi(x^2t^{-1}|a|) \le 1$, if a is a C^t -atom.

Condition iii) means that if a is C_t -atom then it belongs to the Orlicz space X_t and $||a||_{X_t} \leq 1/t$. Likewise if a is C^t -atom then it belongs to $tx^{-2}X^t$ and $||a|| = ||x^2 t^{-1} a||_{X^t} \le 1.$

In the next lemma we collect some properties of C-atoms.

LEMMA 12.2. Let *a* be a *C*-atom, then i) $||a||_{L^1((0,\infty),dx)} \leq 1 + e.$

ii) If a is a C_t -atom and is supported in the interval (0, s) for some s < t then a is a C_s -atom.

iii) If a is a C^t -atom and is supported in the interval (s, ∞) for some s > t then a is also a C^s -atom.

iv) Let f be a measurable function supported in the interval (s,t), for some 0 < s < t, such that $\int_0^{\infty} f(x)dx = 0$ and $\int_0^{\infty} \Phi(|f(x)|)dx < \infty$, then there is a constant $\lambda > 0$ such that λf is simultaneously a C_t -atom and a C^s -atom.

v) The function a(x) is a C_t -atom if and only if $\bar{a}(x) = a(1/x)x^{-2}$ is a $C^{1/t}$ -atom.

PROOF. i) We use the fact that $x \leq \Phi(x)$, for $x \geq e$. Suppose that a is a C_t -atom, then

$$\int_0^\infty |a(x)| dx = (E_t |ta| \chi_{\{t|a| > e\}}) + (E_t |ta| \chi_{\{t|a| \le e\}})$$

$$\leq E_t \Phi(t|a|) + e \le 1 + e.$$

Suppose that a is a C^{t} -atom, then

$$\begin{split} \int_0^\infty |a(x)| dx &= E^t \left(\frac{x^2 |a|}{t} \chi_{\{x^2 |a| > te\}} \right) + E^t \left(\frac{x^2 |a|}{t} \chi_{\{x^2 |a| \le te\}} \right) \\ &\leq E^t \Phi(\frac{x^2 |a|}{t}) + e \le 1 + e. \end{split}$$

The proof of ii) and iii) follows from the fact that, for convex functions, $\Phi(\lambda x) \leq \lambda \Phi(x)$ for all $0 < \lambda \leq 1$ and for all x > 0.

The assertion iv) is a consequence of the monotonicity of the function Φ and the monotone convergence theorem.

v) follows by a change of variables.

Let us now introduce the space CH^1 .

DEFINITION 12.3. The class CH^1 consists of the functions f in $L^1((0,\infty), dx)$ which have an admissible representation $f = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \lambda_n a_n$, convergence in L^1 , where the a_n 's are C-atoms and $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\lambda_n| < \infty$. Let

$$||f||_{CH^1} = \inf \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\lambda_n|,$$

where the infimum runs over all admissible representations of f.

PROPOSITION 12.4. CH^1 is a Banach space

PROOF. Let \mathcal{I} the class of all *C*-atoms. We consider the Banach space $\ell^1(\mathcal{I})$ of all summable families $(\lambda_a)_{a \in \mathcal{I}}$ with the natural ℓ^1 -norm. The map from $\ell^1(\mathcal{I})$ into $L^1((0,\infty), dx)$ defined by

$$(\lambda_a)_{a\in\mathcal{I}}\longrightarrow\sum_{a\in\mathcal{I}}\lambda_a a$$

is a bounded linear operator. The kernel N of this operator is a closed subspace of $\ell^1(\mathcal{I})$ and it is very easy to see that CH^1 is isometrically isomorphic to the quotient space $\ell^1(\mathcal{I})/N$. \square

LEMMA 12.5. The following assertions are true:

i) If $f \in CH^1$ then

 $||f||_{L^1((0,\infty),dx)} \le (1+e)||f||_{CH^1}.$

ii) If a is a C-atom then $||a||_{CH^1} \leq 1$.

iii) The linear span of the C-atoms is dense in CH^1 .

iv) A linear map defined on CH^1 and taking values in another normed space is continuous if and only if is uniformly bounded on the C-atoms.

The proof is trivial.

We can now state and prove the following duality result

THEOREM 12.6. The space BCO_2 is isomorphic to the dual space of CH^1 .

PROOF. First we prove that if ϕ is a function in BCO₂ then there exists a linear form T_{ϕ} on CH^{1} such that $||T_{\phi}|| \leq 2||\phi||_{BCO_{2}}$. Let a be C-atom. It is easy to see that $\int_{0}^{\infty} |a\phi| < \infty$, therefore the operator

defined on C-atoms by

$$T_{\phi}(a) = \int_0^\infty a\phi$$

is well defined. If a is a C_t -atom, then by Hölder's inequality

$$|T_{\phi}(a)| = |E_t(ta(\phi - E_t\phi))|$$

\$\le 2||ta||_{X_t} ||\phi - E_t\phi||_{Y_t} \le 2||\phi||_{BCO_2}.

Similarly if a is a C^t -atom then

$$|T_{\phi}(a)| = \left| E^{t} \left(\frac{x^{2}a}{t} (\phi - E^{t}\phi) \right) \right|$$

$$\leq 2 \|x^{2}t^{-1}a\|_{X^{t}} \|\phi - E^{t}\phi\|_{Y^{t}} \leq 2 \|\phi\|_{BCO_{2}}.$$

Since the linear span generated by C-atoms is dense in CH^1 and T_{ϕ} is well defined there we find that T_{ϕ} is a bounded linear form on CH^1 defined by

$$T_{\phi}(f) = T_{\phi}\left(\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \lambda_n a_n\right) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \lambda_n \int_0^{\infty} a_n \phi$$

for any $f \in CH^1$. Moreover,

$$||T_{\phi}|| \le 2||\phi||_{\mathrm{BCO}_2}.$$

This concludes the first part of the proof.

Let T be an element in $(CH^1)^*$. Then, for any function $f \in CH^1$, $|T(f)| \leq$ $||T|||f||_{CH^1}$.

Let t > 0 fixed. Consider the subspace $X_t(0) \subseteq X_t$ of functions f in X_t with $\int_0^t f = 0$. It is clear that $X_t(0)$ is also a subspace of CH^1 , since $\lambda^{-1}f$ is a C_t atom whenever $\lambda > t ||f||_{X_t}$. So, $||f||_{CH^1} \le t ||f||_{X_t}$. Therefore, if we consider the restriction of T to the subspace $X_t(0)$ we have

$$|T(f)| \le t ||T|| ||f||_{X_t}.$$

Now, the Hahn-Banach theorem allows us to extend this functional to the whole space X_t without increasing its norm. Then, by duality, we see that this functional is given by a unique function $\phi \in Y_t$, with norm dominated by twice the norm of the functional. In this case, by considering the function ϕ/t and denoting it again by ϕ , we conclude that:

Claim 1. For any t > 0, there exists a function ϕ supported on the interval (0, t) such that $\|\phi\|_{Y_t} \leq 2t\|T\|$ and if a is a C_t -atom, then $T(a) = \int_0^t a\phi$.

The function ϕ is unique modulo constants. Indeed, suppose we have two functions ϕ_1 , ϕ_2 satisfying the claim, and let $\phi = \phi_1 - \phi_2$. Let f be any element in X_t , then, since the function $f - E_t f \in X_t(0)$ is a multiple of a C_t -atom, we have

$$0 = \int_0^t (f - E_t f)\phi = \int_0^t (f - E_t f)(\phi - E_t \phi) \\ = \int_0^t f(\phi - E_t \phi).$$

Thus $\phi - E_t \phi = 0$ and consequently ϕ is a constant.

By considering an increasing sequence of t's going to ∞ we can find a function ϕ defined in $(0, \infty)$ that satisfies $\|\phi\chi_{[0,t]}\|_{Y_t} \leq 2t\|T\|$ and if a is a C_t -atom, then $T(a) = \int_0^t a\phi$, for all t > 0.

Next we repeat the process with the intervals (t, ∞) . We shall sketch the method of proof because some differences occur.

Let t > 0 fixed. Consider now the subspace $tx^{-2}X^t(0) \subseteq tx^{-2}X^t$ consisting of all functions f in $tx^{-2}X^t$ such that $\int_t^{\infty} f = 0$. It is clear that $tx^{-2}X^t(0)$ is also a subspace of CH^1 , since $\lambda^{-1}f$ is a C^t -atom whenever $\lambda > ||t^{-1}x^2f||_{X^t}$. So, $||f||_{CH^1} \leq ||t^{-1}x^2f||_{X^t}$. If we consider the restriction of T to the subspace $tx^{-2}X^t$ we have

$$|T(f)| \le ||T|| ||f||_{tx^{-2}X^t}.$$

Now by the Hahn-Banach extension theorem we extend this functional to the whole space $tx^{-2}X^t$ and, by duality, this functional is represented by a unique function $\psi \in t^{-1}x^2Y^t$, with norm dominated by twice the norm of the functional. Proceeding as before we conclude

Claim 2. For any t > 0, there exists a function ψ supported on the interval (t, ∞) such that $\|\psi\|_{Y^t} \le 2t \|T\|$ and if a is a C^t -atom, then $T(a) = \int_t^\infty a\psi$.

This function is also unique modulo constants. For if ψ_1 , ψ_2 are functions satisfying ii) consider $\psi = \psi_1 - \psi_2$. Let f be any element in $tx^{-2}X^t$, and select a function $f_0 \in tx^{-2}X^t$ such that $\int_t^{\infty} f_0 = 1$. Since the function $f - f_0 \int_0^{\infty} f \in$ $tx^{-2}X^t(0)$ is a multiple of a C^t -atom, we have

$$\int_{t}^{\infty} f\psi = \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} f_{0}\psi\right)\left(\int_{t}^{\infty} f\right) = \int_{t}^{\infty} \left(\int_{t}^{\infty} f_{0}\psi\right)f$$

for any $f \in tx^{-2}X^t$. Thus $\psi = \int_t^\infty f_0 \psi$ which is a constant. We conclude in the same fashion as before and we obtain a function ψ defined on $(0,\infty)$ satisfying $\|\psi\chi_{[t,\infty]}\|_{Y^t} \leq 2t \|T\|$ and if a is a C^t -atom, then $T(a) = \int_t^\infty a\psi$, for all t > 0.

We shall now prove that the functions ϕ and ψ can only differ by a constant. Indeed, let X be the Orlicz space $X = L^{\Phi}((t_1, t_2), dx/(t_2 - t_1)), 0 < t_1 < t_2 < \infty$. Let X(0) be as before the subspace of X of functions having expectation equal to 0. As λf is a C_{t_2} -atom and C^{t_1} -atom simultaneoulsly, for some λ , then

$$\int_{t_1}^{t_2} f\phi = \int_{t_1}^{t_2} f\psi,$$

for all functions in X(0). Given any function in $X, f - Ef \in X(0)$ and repeating again the same arguments we arrive at $\phi - \psi = C$, and this is true for all pairs $0 < t_1 < t_2 < \infty$. Thus, the function $\phi - \psi$ is constant on $(0, \infty)$. Consequently, for all *C*-atoms $a, T(a) = \int_0^\infty a\phi$.

We conclude the proof showing that $\phi \in BCO_2$.

Fix t > 0 and let f be a fixed function in X_t with $||f||_{X_t} \leq 1$. Then, since the function $f - E_t f$ is a multiple of a C_t -atom, we have

$$|E_t((\phi - E_t\phi)f)| = |E_t(\phi(f - E_tf))|$$

$$|E_t(\phi(f - E_tf))| = |t^{-1}T(f - E_tf)|$$

$$\leq t^{-1}||T||||f - E_t||_{CH^1} \leq ||T||||f - E_t||_{X_t} \leq 2||T||$$
form $||\phi - E_t\phi||_{X_t} \leq 4||T||$ and

Therefore, $\|\phi - E_t \phi\|_{Y_t} \leq 4\|T\|$ and

$$E_t \Psi\left(\frac{1}{4\|T\|}|\phi - E_t\phi|\right) \le 1.$$

In a similar way, if $f \in X^t$, the function $\frac{t}{x^2}(f - E^t f)$ is a multiple of a C^t -atom and

$$\|(f - E^t f)\frac{t}{x^2}\|_{CH_1} \le \|f - E^t f\|_{X^t}$$

Thus

$$|E^{t}((\phi - E^{t}\phi)f)| = |E^{t}(\phi(f - E^{t}f))|$$

= $|T((f - E^{t}f)\frac{t}{x^{2}}| \le ||T|| ||(f - E^{t}f)\frac{t}{x^{2}}||_{CH_{1}}$
 $\le ||T|| ||f - E^{t}f||_{X^{t}} \le 2||T||$

and we arrive at

$$E^t \Psi\left(\frac{1}{4\|T\|}|\phi - E^t \phi|\right) \le 1$$

for all t > 0. Hence $\|\phi\|_{BCO_2} \le 2\|T\|$ and the result follows.

References

- [AM] M. A. Ariño and B. Muckenhoupt, Maximal Functions on Classical Lorentz Spaces and Hardy's Inequality with Weights for Nonincreasing Functions, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 320 (2) (1990), 727-735.
- [AM1] J. Alvarez and M. Milman, Spaces of Carleson measures, duality and interpolation, Arkiv för Mat. 25 (1987), 155-173.
- [AM2] J. Alvarez and M. Milman, Interpolation of tent spaces and applications, Lecture Notes in Math (Function spaces and Applications, Edited by M. Cwikel, J. Peetre, Y. Sagher and H. Wallin) 1302 (1988), 11-21.
- [BMR] J. Bastero, M. Milman and F. Ruiz, Reverse Hölder inequalities and interpolation, Israel Math. Conf. Proc. 13 (1999), 11-23.
- [BR] J. Bastero and F. Ruiz, *Elementary reverse Hölder type inequalities with application to operator interpolation theory*, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. **124** (1996), 3183-3192.
- [BeRu] C. Bennett and K. Rudnick, On Lorentz Zygmund spaces, Diss. Math. CLXXV (1980).
- [BS] C. Bennett and R. Sharpley, *Interpolation of operators*, Academic Press, 1988.
- [BL] J. Bergh and J. Löfström, Interpolation Spaces. An Introduction, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1976.
- [BD] A. Beurling and J. Deny, Dirichlet spaces, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 45 (1959), 208-215.
- [BK] Y. Brundyi and N. Krugljak, Interpolation functors and interpolation spaces, North-Holland, 1991.
- [Bl] S. Bloom, Solving weighted inequalities using the Rubio de Francia algorithm, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 101 (1987), 306-312.
- [Bu] S. M. Buckley, Estimates for operator norms on weighted spaces and reverse Jensen inequalities, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 340 (1993), 253–272.
- [Bui] Q. Bui, Weighted Besov and Triebel spaces: Interpolation by the real method, Hiroshima Math. J. 3 (1982), 581–605.
- [CCS] M. J. Carro, J. Cerdá and J. Soria, Commutators and interpolation methods, Ark. Mat. 33 (1995), 199-216.
- [CCS1] M. J. Carro, J. Cerdá and J. Soria, Commutators, interpolation and vector function spaces, Israel Math. Conf. Proc. 13 (1999), 24-31.
- [CCMS] M. J. Carro, J. Cerdá, M. Milman and J. Soria, Schechter methods of interpolation and commutators, Math. Nachr. 174 (1995), 35-53.
- [Ch] F. Chiarenza, Regularity for solutions of quasilinear elliptic equations under minimal assumptions, Potential Analysis 4 (1995), 325-334.
- [CLMS] R. Coifman, P. L. Lions, Y. Meyer and S. Semmes, Compensated compactness and Hardy spaces, Jour. Math. Pures et Appl. 72 (1993), 247-286.

- [CMS] R. Coifman, Y. Meyer and E. Stein, Some new function spaces and their applications to harmonic analysis, J. Funct. Anal. 62 (1985), 304-335.
- [CRW] R. Coifman, R. Rochberg, and G. Weiss, Factorization theorems for Hardy spaces in several variables, Ann. Math. 103 (1976), 611-635.
- [Cw] M. Cwikel, Monotonicity properties of interpolation spaces II, Arkiv för Mat. 19 (1) (1981), 123-136.
- [Cw1] M. Cwikel, On $(L^{p_0}(A_0), L^{p_1}(A_1))$, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 44 (1974), 286-292.
- [CJM] M. Cwikel, B. Jawerth and M. Milman, The domain spaces of quasilogarithmic operators, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 317 (1990), 599-609.
- [CJMR] M. Cwikel, B. Jawerth, M. Milman and R. Rochberg, Differential estimates and commutators in interpolation theory., Analysis at Urbana vol II, London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser. 138, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge-New York, 1989..
- [CKMR]M. Cwikel, N. Kalton, M. Milman and R. Rochberg, A unified approach to derivation mappings ω for a class of interpolation methods, (preprint) (1996).
- [DO] V. Dimitriev and V. I. Ovcinnikov, On interpolation in real method spaces, Soviet Math. Dokl. 20 (1979), 538-542.
- [EM] L. Evans and S. Muller, Hardy spaces and the two-dimensional Euler equations with nonnegative vorticity, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 7 (1994), 199–219.
- [EOP] W. D. Evans, B. Opic and L. Pick, Real interpolation with logarithmic functors, preprint (1996).
- [FK] Fan Ming and S. Kaijser, Complex interpolation with derivatives of analytic functions, J. Funct. Anal. 120 (1994), 380-402.
- [GC] J. García Cuerva, General endpoints results in extrapolation, Lecture Notes in Pure and Applied Mathematics (Analysis and Partial Differential Equations) 122 (1990), 161-169.
- [GR] J. García Cuerva and J. Rubio de Francia, Weigthed norm inequalities and related topics, North-Holland, 1985.
- [G] J. Gustavson, A functional parameter in connection with interpolation of Banach spaces, Math. Scand. 42 (2) (1978), 289-305.
- [HP] T. Holmstedt and J. Peetre, On certain functionals arising in the theory of interpolation spaces, J. Funct. Anal. 4 (1968), 88-94.
- [HS] E. Hernández and J. Soria, Spaces of Lorentz type and complex interpolation, Arkiv för Mat. 29 (2) (1991), 203-220.
- [IS] T. Iwaniec and C. Sbordone, Weak minima of variational integrals, J. Reine Angew. Math. 454 (1994), 143-161.
- [JM] B. Jawerth and M. Milman, Extrapolation theory with applications, Memoirs Amer. Math. Soc. 440 (1991).
- [JM1] B. Jawerth and M. Milman, Interpolation of weak type spaces, Math. Z. 201 (1989), 509-519.
- [JRW] B. Jawerth, R. Rochberg and G. Weiss, Commutator and other second order estimates in real interpolation theory, Arkiv för Mat. 24 (1986), 191-219.
- [Ka] N. Kalton, Nonlinear commutators in interpolation theory, Memoirs Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI. 373 (1988).
- [Ka1] N. Kalton, Differential of complex interpolation precesses for Kothe function spaces., Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 333 (1992), 479–529.

- [Ka2] N. Kalton, Trace class operators and commutators, J. Funct. Anal. 86 (1989), 41-74.
- [KPR] N. Kalton, N. T. Peck, and J. W. Roberts, An F-space sampler, London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes 89, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1985.
- [K] T. F. Kalugina, Interpolation of Banach spaces with a functional parameter. The reiteration theorem, Vestni Moskov Univ., Ser. I Mat. Mec. 30 (6) (1975), 68-77.
- [Kr] P. Krée, Interpolation d'espaces vectoriels qui ne sont ni normés, ni complets. Applications, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 17 (1967), 137-174.
- [Ku] A. Kufner, O. John and S. Fucik, *Function spaces*, Noordhooff Int. Pub., 1977.
- [Li] C. Li, Compensated compactness, commutators and Hardy spaces. Macquaire University, preprint (1994).
- [LMZ] C. Li, A. McIntosh and K. Zhang, Higher integrability and reverse Holder inequalities. Macquaire University, preprint (1993).
- [LZ] C. Li, and K. Zhang, Higher integrability of certain bilinear forms on Orlicz spaces. Macquaire University, preprint (1994).
- [Lu] S. Lu, Four lectures on real H^p spaces, Word Scientific, 1995.
- [Ma] V. G. Maz'ja, Sobolev spaces, Springer-Verlag. Springer Series in Soviet Mathematics, 1985.
- [Mi] M. Milman, Extrapolation and optimal decompositions, with applications to analysis, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 1580, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1994.
- [Mi1] M. Milman, Integrability of the Jacobian of orientation preserving maps, Comptes Rend. Acad. Sci. Paris 317 (1993), 539-543.
- [Mi3] M. Milman, *Higher order commutators in the real method of interpolation*, Journal D'Analyse Math. **66** (1995), 37-56.
- [MR] M. Milman and R. Rochberg, The role of Cancellation in Interpolation Theory, Contemporary Math. 189 (1995), 403-419.
- [MS] M. Milman and Y. Sagher, An interpolation theorem, Arkiv f
 ör Mat. 22 (1984), 33-38.
- [Mu1] B. Muckenhoupt, Weighted norm inequalities for the Hardy maximal function, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 165 (1972), 207-226.
- [Mu2] B, Muckenhoupt, *Hardy's inequalities with weights*, Studia Math. 44 (1972), 31-38.
- [Mu] S. Müller, Higher integrability of determinants and weak convergence in L¹,
 J. Reine Angew Math. 412 (1990), 20-34.
- [N1] C. J. Neugebauer, Weighted norm inequalities for averaging operators of monotone functions, Publications Matematiques 35 (1991), 429-447.
- [N2] C. J. Neugebauer, Some classical operators on Lorentz space, Forum Math. 4 (1992), 135-146.
- [Pe] C. Perez, Endpoint estimates for commutators of singular integral operators, J. Funct. Anal. 128 (1995), 163-185.
- [Ro] S. Rolewicz, Metric linear spaces. MM 56, PWN, Warsaw, 1972.
- [R] R. Rochberg, Higher order estimates in complex interpolation theory, Pacific Journal of Math. 174 (1996), 247-267.
- [R1] R. Rochberg, Higher order Hankel forms and commutators in Holomorphic spaces (Berkeley, CA, 1995), Math. Sci. Res. Inst. Publ. 33 (1998.), Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 155-178,.

- [RW] R. Rochberg and G. Weiss, Derivatives of analytic families of Banach spaces, Ann. Math. 118 (1983), 315-347.
- [Sg] Y. Sagher, Real interpolation with weights, Indiana Math. J. 30 (1981), 113-121.
- [Sw] E. Sawyer, Boundedness of Classical Operators on Classical Lorentz Spaces, Studia Math. 96 (1990), 145-158.
- [SeT] C. Segovia and J. L. Torrea, Weighted inequalities for commutators of fractional and singular integrals, Publ. Math. 35 (1991), 209-235.
- [Se] S. Semmes, A primer on Hardy spaces, and some remarks on a theorem of Evans and Müller, Comm in Part Diff. Eq. 19 (1994), 273-319.
- [So] J. Soria, Weighted Tent spaces, Math. Nach. 155 (1992), 231-256.
- [We] T. Weidl, Cwikel type estimates in non-power ideals, Math. Narich. 176 (1995), 315-334.
- [Wo] T. H. Wolff, A note on interpolation spaces, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 908 (1982), Springer Verlag, 199-204.
- [Wu] S. Wu, A wavelet characterization for weighted Hardy spaces, Revista Mat. Iber. 8 (1992), 329-349.
- [Zy] A. Zygmund, *Trigonometric series*, Cambridge Univ. Press, New York, 1959.